HOSPITALS' BENEFIT TO THE COMMUNITY: RESEARCH, POLICY AND EVALUATION

No h

EDITED BY: Connie J. Evashwick, Simone Rauscher Singh, Penrose Jackson and Tony Sinay <u>PUBLISHED IN: Fron</u>tiers in Public Health







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88966-041-4 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88966-041-4

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

HOSPITALS' BENEFIT TO THE COMMUNITY: RESEARCH, POLICY AND EVALUATION

Topic Editors:

Connie J. Evashwick, George Washington University, United States **Simone Rauscher Singh**, University of Michigan, United States **Penrose Jackson**, Vermont Public Health Institute, United States **Tony Sinay**, California State University, Long Beach, United States



Image: Shutterstock.com/Rawpixel.com

Citation: Evashwick, C. J., Singh, S. R., Jackson, P., Sinay, T., eds. (2020). Hospitals' Benefit to the Community: Research, Policy and Evaluation. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88966-041-4

Table of Contents

04 Editorial: Hospitals' Benefit to the Community: Research, Policy and Evaluation

Simone R. Singh, Tony Sinay, Penrose Jackson and Connie J. Evashwick

07 The Importance of Individual-Site and System-Wide Community Health Needs Assessments

Thomas Bias, Christiaan Abildso and Emily Sarkees

- 12 Are Children's Hospitals Unique in the Community Benefits They Provide? Exploring Decisions to Prioritize Community Health Needs Among U.S. Children's and General Hospitals Berkeley Franz and Cory E. Cronin
- 22 The Evolution of Community Benefit: Perspective on Progress Toward Purpose

Connie J. Evashwick and Penrose Jackson

30 Nonprofit Hospital Community Benefit in the U.S.: A Scoping Review From 2010 to 2019

Michael D. Rozier

- **43** Leveraging Population Health Expertise to Enhance Community Benefit Sue A. Kaplan and Marc N. Gourevitch
- 50 Enhancing Transitions From Rehabilitation Patient to Wellness Participant for People With Disabilities: An Opportunity for Hospital Community Benefit

Nathan W. Carroll, Allyson G. Hall, Sue Feldman, Mohanraj Thirumalai, Jamie Tinker Wade and James H. Rimmer

57 Non-profit Hospital Targeted Health Priorities and Collaboration With Local Health Departments in the First Round Post-ACA: A National Descriptive Study

Tatiane Santos

- 68 Frameworks for Community Impact Community Case Study Laural Ruggles
- 74 Volatility and Persistence of Value-Based Purchasing Adjustments: A Challenge to Integrating Population Health and Community Benefit Into Business Operations

Jason S. Turner, Kevin D. Broom, Kenton J. Johnston, Steven W. Howard, Susan L. Freeman and Travis Englund

82 Community Benefit: Policies, Practices, and Opportunities at the Half-Century Mark

Kevin Barnett





Editorial: Hospitals' Benefit to the Community: Research, Policy and Evaluation

Simone R. Singh¹, Tony Sinay², Penrose Jackson³ and Connie J. Evashwick^{4*}

¹ Department of Health Management and Policy, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States, ² Department of Health Care Administration, California State University, Long Beach, CA, United States, ³ Vermont Public Health Institute, Burlington, VT, United States, ⁴ Department of Health Services Management and Leadership, George Washington University, Washington, DC, United States

Keywords: community benefit, hospitals, non-profit hospitals, tax-exempt hospitals, IRS form 990 Schedule H, IRS form 990, hospitals and community engagement

Editorial on the Research Topic

Hospitals' Benefit to the Community: Research, Policy and Evaluation

In the United States (USA), "community benefit" (CB) encompasses the expectation, first written in 1969, that non-profit hospitals provide services to the communities they serve in exchange for taxexempt status. Fifty years later, this Research Topic in *Frontiers in Public Health* collects a range of articles showing the current status of federal, as well as state, policies requiring hospitals to contribute to their communities in return for exemption from taxes.

USA non-profit hospitals have been required by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) to report detailed information about their community benefit activities since 2007. In 2009, an Academy Health pre-conference, "Community Benefit: The Research Agenda for the First Five Years," discussed the current state of non-profit hospitals' community benefit activities and offered a research agenda for the upcoming 5 years. Conference *Proceedings* (1) laid out critical issues to be examined as non-profit hospitals began reporting community benefit activities to the IRS as part of their annual tax return (IRS Form 990, specifically Schedule H). In 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) set forth further requirements for non-profit hospitals to maintain their tax-exempt status. These include the requirement that non-profit hospitals conduct a community health needs assessment (CHNA) every 3 years and develop an implementation strategy to address identified needs.

Now, more than 10 years after this inaugural conference and 50 years after the initial IRS ruling, detailed data on community benefit activities of non-profit hospitals and health systems are available to policymakers, researchers, and the public. CNHAs are ubiquitous and frequently involve not just hospitals but many organizations across the community. The activities outlined in hospitals' implementation strategies add numerous community-focused services to hospitals' portfolios. Evaluations analyze a wide variety of interventions, including health promotion and education programs, models of inter-entity collaboration, and the impact of social determinants of health on acute care. What do all these data, reports, and activities reveal? Have the research questions compiled in the 2009 Conference *Proceedings* been examined? What new information guides health policymakers and practitioners as they develop and implement policies related to non-profit hospitals' community benefit?

The 10 articles comprising the Research Topic shed light on the current status of non-profit hospitals' provision of community benefit. The 25 authors offer articles ranging from original research conducted on national samples of hospitals to personal perspectives. Twenty review editors and six associate editors contributed their own expertise in community benefit to the review process, enhancing the manuscripts. We thank all who contributed to this Research Topic in both formal and informal capacities.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Harshad Thakur, National Institute of Health and Family Welfare, India

*Correspondence:

Connie J. Evashwick evashwick@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Education and Promotion, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 09 June 2020 Accepted: 22 June 2020 Published: 05 August 2020

Citation:

Singh SR, Sinay T, Jackson P and Evashwick CJ (2020) Editorial: Hospitals' Benefit to the Community: Research, Policy and Evaluation. Front. Public Health 8:353. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00353 Rozier analyzed 96 peer-reviewed articles pertaining to CB published over the past decade. He found a wide variety of studies, but no comprehensive analysis of the impact of the policies nor a singular focus of existing research and evaluation studies.

Evashwick and Jackson present a brief review of the history of CB regulations in the USA and point to the lack of specific theories or models on which to base public policy. They showcase the difficulty in conducting definitive evaluations of the impact of any CB activities when the assumptions about cause and effect relationships are imprecise and multiple entities in a community are involved in collaborative or independent interventions. They recommend each hospital specify its own logic model as a guide to desired outcomes and the basis for the corresponding evaluation.

Barnett adds to the history of the federal CB requirement, elaborating on how states approach it. He provides examples of recent changes by states, both following the federal example and taking independent, state-specific approaches. He advocates for a broad view of community organizations working together to improve health rather than depending upon a single entity.

Several studies focus on the CHNAs required by the ACA to be conducted by non-profit hospitals at least once every 3 years. Santos compiled a national sample to compare hospitals' CHNAs with their subsequent implementation strategies. She also examined collaboration between non-profit hospitals and local health departments in conducting and responding to the CHNAs.

Bias et al. contrast the role of individual community hospitals in conducting CHNAs with the role of the region-wide corporate health system. They conclude that although individual hospitals might have more detailed knowledge of their local communities, the corporate level health system can contribute in ways that enhance a strictly local focus. Both perspectives are beneficial.

Kaplan and Gourevitch describe lessons learned from a CHNA in New York. They provide examples of how the results supported creating several different communityoriented programs. They also describe how the CHNA's infrastructure formerly conducted by the hospital's planning department evolved to a collaborative effort involving a structured partnership with an array of community organizations which established the foundation for ongoing collaboration.

Ruggles highlights how a small hospital in rural Vermont served as a backbone institution for a multi-faceted collaborative community initiative. This case study raises the concept of "collective impact." If a hospital works with other community organizations to improve health services or health status, can the hospital claim "community benefit" prowess, or do accomplishments belong to all the organizations? Reporting requirements have not been revised to reflect the value of collaborative efforts versus those of individual institutions.

Two articles bring the perspective of specialty hospitals. Carroll et al. consider how a rehabilitation hospital interacts with community agencies to address the multi-faceted needs of those with short-term and permanent disabilities. The hospital cannot meet all the needs of all its patients, but it can provide leadership to mobilize community services. Franz and Cronin explain how children's hospitals act differently than typical community hospitals because those they serve are likely to come from a much broader geographic area, encompassing multiple local communities, while focusing on one population segment—children and their families. To date, CB reporting and policy requirements have not been designed to recognize the differences that apply to specialty hospitals nor to acknowledge the regional impact noted by both Carroll et al. and Franz and Cronin. Similarly, "leadership" is difficult to quantify and report.

Turner et al. take an entirely different approach to CB. Rather than looking out, they examine how community benefit actions can contribute to internal operations. They explore how the move to value-based financing can utilize CB expectations to improve population health, thereby positioning the hospital to succeed financially under new payment systems.

Fifty years after the IRS handed its Regulatory Ruling about CB to the American Hospital Association and 10 years after the 2009 conference to set the research agenda, the reporting system has become more sophisticated and the evaluation metrics more complex. The range of subjects covered in this Research Topic shows the breadth and the complexity of the ways in which the formal CB policy has been implemented.

Historically, hospitals have contributed to their communities in ways that the institution and the community deemed appropriate. These articles beg the question, how do we move to better evaluate the impact of hospitals' efforts to improve community health? Clearly, we can cite the standard conclusion of 'more empirical, data-driven research, evaluation, and policy analyses are needed', especially now that national-level data on hospitals' CB are available and our ability to measure the impact of collaboration between hospitals and their community partners has advanced. Stimulating additional research and policy analysis on the CB activities of hospitals and their community partners will require more motivation and funding from stakeholders, including regulatory authorities, government agencies, and the private sector. The future may lie in hospitals of all types continuing to follow historic precedent to contribute to their communities not because of external regulation, but rather based on their mission and values and the increased recognition of the importance of creating healthy communities.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CE wrote the first draft of the article. PJ, SS, and TS edited the manuscript. All authors met together to discuss final revisions. All authors reviewed, added edits, and approved of the final version of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank all of the authors, reviewers, and associate editors who contributed to this Research Topic, as well as the many individuals across the USA who, on a daily basis, plan, implement, and evaluate programs and policies that benefit the health of the community.

REFERENCES

 Evashwick C, Prybil L. Community benefit: moving forward with evidencebased policy and practice. In: *Proceedings of a National Conference*. St. Louis, MO: Saint Louis University and Missouri Foundation for Health (2009).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Singh, Sinay, Jackson and Evashwick. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Importance of Individual-Site and System-Wide Community Health Needs Assessments

Thomas Bias*, Christiaan Abildso and Emily Sarkees

Health Research Center, School of Public Health, West Virginia University, Morgantown, WV, United States

In order to fulfill the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act's Community Health Needs Assessment requirements, hospital systems sometimes vary in detail between individual hospital sites or locations and performing an assessment for the entire system. This article examines needs assessments and their accompanying implementation plans across a large university hospital system and finds support for conducting assessments at the local site-level but evidence that system-wide approaches may also have significant benefits, especially at the implementation phase. It suggests a hybrid approach to the needs assessment process where systems and their individual hospitals work together to maximize health benefits to the communities served.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Connie J. Evashwick, George Washington University, United States

Reviewed by:

Tamar A. Klaiman, University of Pennsylvania, United States Ranjeet Kumar Sinha, Patna Medical College, India

> *Correspondence: Thomas Bias tbias@hsc.wvu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 30 October 2019 Accepted: 23 January 2020 Published: 14 February 2020

Citation:

Bias T, Abildso C and Sarkees E (2020) The Importance of Individual-Site and System-Wide Community Health Needs Assessments. Front. Public Health 8:20. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00020 Keywords: social determinants of health, physical determinants of health, community health needs assessment, non-profit hospitals, public health, affordable care act

INTRODUCTION

Since the inception of the 2010 Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act's (ACA's) requirement for non-profit hospitals to conduct Community Health Needs Assessments (CHNAs) every 3 years, most hospitals should have completed at least two cycles of identifying health needs in the community, developing implementation plans, and working to improve the health of their local service areas. Large hospital systems, made up of multiple individual hospital locations, have differed in their approach to conducting these CHNAs. Some have completed one CHNA report and its accompanying implementation plan for all hospitals within the system whereas others have completed CHNA and implementation plans for each individual hospital within a system. The 2010 ACA required non-profit hospitals across the United States to complete Community Health Needs Assessments whereby the hospital gathers community input and examines other data sources to identify the most important public health issues facing their service areas. After identification, hospitals must choose health issues to prioritize and create implementation strategies to address those needs. This requirement is tied directly to the tax-exempt status of hospitals and must be completed every 3 years (1). Activities related to the CHNA implementation plan are reported on the Internal Revenue Service Form 990. Prior literature has indicated the wide variation of quality among CHNAs, (2) including a lack fo consistency in method and content (3).

While community benefit has been notoriously hard to capture by non-profit hospitals, it was estimated that spending in 2012 was over 60 billion dollars in the United States (4). This enormous influx of money, part of which should now be directed toward significant public health need in communities served by these hospitals, underscores the importance of further understanding best practices for CHNA processes and the need for clarity and consistency in CHNA reporting (5). There is wide variation in the amount of this spending across hospitals, and while research has shown that prior to the CHNA act much of this spending was patient-care related (6), there is

also some variation in how sites have moved this toward higher community benefit spending, tied directly to the level of CHNA implementation planning (7).

In light of these large sums of public health spending, the CHNA process has potential to be an important mechanism for improving public health at the population level and addressing systemic and environmental factors, including social determinants of health, that have proven to be difficult problems for public health practitioners to solve (8). Over the past decade there has been a tremendous growth in both the number of hospital systems (more than one hospital formally affiliated with each other) and the number of independent hospitals who have moved toward affiliation with a system (9). Hospital systems have the potential to reach large populations with both healthcare services and public health interventions through the CHNA process. Systems generally complete separate reports for each site affiliated with the hospital system, although in some cases system reports combine one or more sites into one report (10). The presence of one overarching report summarizing needs and implementation strategies across all sites within systems also varies from system to system.

Research has pointed to the importance of collaboration across hospital systems (11) and between hospitals and community partners, both through input from the public (12-14) and with local stakeholders such as health departments (15). The literature also emphasizes that increasing the scope of collaboration can help increase the resources brought to bear on projects and the benefits of expanded partnerships (11) and regional coordination (16). Potential areas where hospitals and other public partners could share needs assessment data have also been highlighted (3). Using the West Virginia University Medicine hospital system, we identify the variation in responses to the health needs identified by each local hospital siteindependently and determine which health needs were prioritized by each. Further, we attempt to cross-reference implementation strategies across each and discuss the potential for intrasystem overlap and collaboration. The findings here, which will lead to a system-wide plan for the specific hospital system, also hold lessons learned for other hospitals who are a part of a larger healthcare system, but potentially also for hospitals who could coordinate or collaborate with other regional hospitals and community partners to extend resource availability for implementation around common public health goals.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

We examined eight hospitals within the West Virginia University Medicine system who went through a nearly-identical process of CHNA within the past 5 years. **Table 1** describes each hospital.

For each hospital we indexed all needs prioritized (prioritized needs were not given in order of importance in the reports) and each implementation strategy chosen by the hospital. We adopted the Healthy People 2020 (17) list of social and physical determinants of health and coded each hospital implementation

 TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics of eight hospitals affiliated with the WVU medicine system.

Hospital (year of last completed CHNA)	Number of counties in self-defined service area	Total population of counties in service area	Number of beds
Barnesville Hospital (2016)	5	152,597	25
Camden Clark Medical Center (2017)	10	252,318	302
Jefferson/Berkeley Medical Centers (2018)	2	168,383	220
Potomac Valley Hospital (2018)	3	128,070	25
Ruby Memorial Hospital (2018)	1	105,030	684
St. Joseph's Hospital (2019)	1	24,415	51
Summersville Regional Medical Center (2018)	1	25,043	90
United Hospital Center	2	76,892	292

strategy into one of the following categories as subcategories of each identified need (obesity strategies, substance abuse strategies, etc.): *Social Determinants included:*

- Availability of resources to meet daily needs (e.g., safe housing and local food markets)
- Access to educational, economic, and job opportunities
- Access to health care services
- Quality of education and job training
- Availability of community-based resources in support of community living and opportunities for recreational and leisure-time activities
- Transportation options
- Public safety
- Social support
- Social norms and attitudes (e.g., discrimination, racism, and distrust of government)
- Exposure to crime, violence, and social disorder (e.g., presence of trash and lack of cooperation in a community)
- Socioeconomic conditions (e.g., concentrated poverty and the stressful conditions that accompany it)
- Residential segregation
- Language/Literacy
- Access to mass media and emerging technologies (e.g., cell phones, the Internet, and social media)
- Culture.

Physical determinants included:

- Natural environment, such as green space (e.g., trees and grass) or weather (e.g., climate change)
- Built environment, such as buildings, sidewalks, bike lanes, and roads
- Worksites, schools, and recreational settings
- Housing and community design
- Exposure to toxic substances and other physical hazards

- Physical barriers, especially for people with disabilities
- Aesthetic elements (e.g., good lighting, trees, and benches).

RESULTS

Results are presented as % of hospitals who identified and prioritized each need (**Table 2**) and the number of strategies addressing each need across the system stratified by physical and social determinants of health (**Table 3**). Since hospitals chose differing numbers of health needs to prioritize and differing numbers of strategies to address each need, the implementation planning numbers in **Table 3** can represent more than one strategy within a hospital.

DISCUSSION

Our scan of CHNAs in the West Virginia University Medicine system indicates substantial overlap in the needs chosen by each hospital in the system. Only six total issues were identified and prioritized across all eight hospitals, with each hospital generally choosing 2-4 strategies each. More than half of the hospitals chose obesity and related disease, cancer, and substance abuse issues indicating these are significant issues across large portions of the system. Three issues (smoking and related disease, access to care, and mental health), however, were chosen by only a few hospitals. These results indicate that there are both substantial overlaps within communities but also strengthen the idea that needs assessment should be done at the local level and not just across the system to identify needs that might exist within smaller pockets of a system's service area and might be best served by an individual hospital site rather than leveraging system resources. A combination of local level data collection [especially considering the need to link local population health data and rankings to the needs selected by individual hospitals (18)] and CHNA reports and a system-wide reporting and implementation planning mechanism would be a strong combination for healthcare systems looking to have an impact on large-scale population health. These findings reiterate findings in the literature speaking to the importance of regional planning for community benefit (16).

TABLE 2 Health needs prioritized by hospitals in the WVU medicine system.

Health need prioritized in plan	% of hospitals prioritizing this need		
Obesity and related chronic disease (diabetes, heart disease, etc.)	100		
Substance use	87.5		
Cancer	62.5		
Smoking and related disease (COPD, asthma, etc.)	37.5		
Access to care	25.0		
Mental health	25.0		

Turning to implementation planning, strategies to address needs varied considerably from site to site. This may be a result of the large differences found within the population size of service areas, the geographic reach of the service areas, and the size of hospital (illustrated in Table 1 by the number of beds) which may also indicate the level of resources available at the local level. As implementation efforts continue, it is important to conduct evaluation of the impact of these efforts to determine which have a substantial impact on the needs identified within the communities. The overall hospital system is in a key position to communicate successful and unsuccessful efforts across the system and leverage additional resources toward successful interventions in order to have a stronger impact on the public health of hospital service areas. This may be especially true if resource-intensive strategies to address health concerns are evaluated and seen to have a larger impact. Small (and largely rural) sites may not have the ability to replicate successes of large hospitals due to lack of resources (19).

Across the system, the vast majority (96.6%) of implementation strategies addressed social determinants of health. Only two strategies addressed physical determinants

TABLE 3 | Implementation strategies chosen by hospitals for each prioritized need.

Determinants of health addressed by topic P indicates physical S indicated social	Number of strategies addressing across all hospitals		
Drug Addiction			
Access to healthcare services (S)	11		
Social support (S)	5		
Social norms and attitudes (S)	5		
Exposure to toxic substances and other hazards (P)	1		
Mental health			
Access to healthcare services (S)	2		
Social support (S)	1		
Smoking and related disease			
Healthcare services (S)	2		
Social support (S)	1		
Obesity and related chronic disease			
Availability of community-based resources in support for recreational and leisure time activities (S)	6		
Availability of resources to meet daily needs (S)	4		
Social support (S)	4		
Social norms and attitudes (S)	2		
Built environment (P)	1		
Access to healthcare services (S)	1		
Access to healthcare			
Access to healthcare services (S)	3		
Transportation options (S)	1		
Cancer			
Access to healthcare services (S)	5		
Social norms and attitudes (S)	3		

of health. We hypothesize this may be a result of individual sites thinking about minimal resources they may have to leverage toward significant health issues. Coordinating a response across the system may increase the ability to address physical determinants of health, especially with the issue of obesity and related chronic diseases. At the same time, there may be other factors that keep hospitals from pursuing strategies related to physical determinants of health (20), so this issue may require more in-depth study.

These findings also point to a need to replicate a study such as the one conducted by Pennel, et al. (2) to revisit quality of CHNAs across individual hospitals. Further study could also scope out the varied ways systems are reporting individual site needs, implementation strategies, and how many are combining these into an overall system report.

The major limitation of this study was the ability to look at needs identified and priorities selected only among one hospital system. Further, the community health needs assessments and implementation plans were not all conducted by the same individuals or reported in the same format so there was some variation across plans that were compared.

The results presented above demonstrate both the need for individual sites to conduct their own community health needs assessments to identify unique local health issues, but also suggest there may bestrength in a system-wide approach to addressing common regional health needs. Moving forward,

REFERENCES

- 1. Elkis M, Plumb M. Community benefit and the new IRS mandate. *Popul Health Matters*. (2012) 25:3.
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D. Nonprofit hospitals' approach to community health needs assessment. Am J Public Health. (2015) 105:e103–13. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.3 02286
- Stoto MA, Smith CR. Community health needs assessments? Aligning the interests of public health and the health care delivery system to improve population health. *NAM Perspectives*. Discussion Paper, Washington, DC: National Academy of Medicine (2015). doi: 10.31478/201504h
- Leider JP, Tung GJ, Lindrooth RC, Johnson EK, Hardy R, Castrucci BC. Establishing a baseline: community benefit spending by not-forprofit hospitals prior to implementation of the affordable care act. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2017) 23:e1–9. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000 00493
- Gruber JB, Wang W, Quittner A, Salyakina D, McCafferty-Fernandez J. Utilizing community health needs assessments (CHNAs) in nonprofit hospitals to guide population-centered outcomes research for pediatric patients: new recommendations for CHNA reporting. *Popul Health Manag.* (2019) 22:25–31. doi: 10.1089/pop.2018.0049
- Singh SR, Young GJ, Daniel Lee SY, Song PH, Alexander JA. Analysis of hospital community benefit expenditures' alignment with community health needs: evidence from a national investigation of tax-exempt hospitals. *Am J Public Health*. (2015) 105:914–21. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.3 02436
- Cramer GR, Singh SR, Flaherty S, Young GJ. The progress of US hospitals in addressing community health needs. *Am J Public Health*. (2017) 107:255–61. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303570
- Crossley M. Tax-exempt hospitals, community health needs and addressing disparities. *Howard Law J.* (2012) 55:687–704.

hospitals should consider a system-wide report that breaks down individual sites and looks at where the system could have the most impact on significant needs across its population served. Systems could leverage their larger regional resources to help shape the CHNA process developed by the ACA into a powerful public health tool.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TB took the lead authorship on this manuscript including the conceptual idea for the manuscript, initial drafting, and majority of writing content. ES developed the data for the tables, conducted the data collection, and assisted with overall writing. CA assisted with conceptualizing the tables, wrote portions of the discussion section, and further developed the determinants of health methodology.

FUNDING

Funding for the publication fees was paid by the West Virginia University Health Research Center.

- Walker DM, Mora AM, Hogan TH, Diana ML, McAlearney AS. Assessing trends in hospital system structures from 2008 to 2015. *Med Care.* (2018) 56:831–9. doi: 10.1097/MLR.0000000000 00980
- 10. Baker Tilly. Allied Services Integrated Health System 2018–2021 Community Health Needs Assessment Report. Clarks Summit, PA (2018).
- Ainsworth D, Diaz H, Schmidtlein MC. Getting more for your money: designing community needs assessments to build collaboration and capacity in hospital system community benefit work. *Health Promot Pract.* (2013) 14:868–75. doi: 10.1177/15248399124 70445
- Jordan J, Dowswell T, Harrison S, Lilford RJ, Mort M. Health needs assessment: whose priorities? Listening to users and the public. *BMJ*. (1998) 316:1668–70. doi: 10.1136/bmj.316.714 5.1668
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D, Wang J. A Mixed-Methods Approach to understanding community participation in community health needs assessments. *J Public Health Manag Pract.* (2015). doi: 10.1089/pop.2015.0075
- Lightfoot AF, De Marco MM, Dendas RC, Jackson MR, Meehan EF. Engaging underserved populations in affordable care act-required needs assessments. J Health Care Poor Underserved. (2014) 25:11–8. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2014.0060
- Beatty KE, Wilson KD, Ciecior A, Stringer L. Collaboration among missouri nonprofit hospitals and local health departments: content analysis of community health needs assessments. *Am J Public Health*. (2015) 105:S337– 44. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302488
- Baehr A, Doty AM, Karp DN, Rising KL, Carr BG, Powell RE. Developing data to support effective coordination of nonprofit hospital community benefit investments. *J Healthc Manag.* (2018) 63:271–80. doi: 10.1097/JHM-D-16-00031
- 17. US Department of Health and Human Services. *Healthy People 2020: Social Determinants of Health.* Washington, DC (2015).

- Franz B, Cronin CE, Singh S. Are nonprofit hospitals addressing the most critical community health needs that they identify in their community health needs assessments? *J Public Health Manag Pract.* (2019). doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000001034. [Epub ahead of print].
- Skinner D, Franz B, Kelleher K. What challenges do nonprofit hospitals face in taking on community health needs assessments? A qualitative study from Appalachian Ohio. *J Rural Health.* (2018) 34:182–92. doi: 10.1111/ jrh.12246

Conflict of Interest: All authors are employees of West Virginia University. The authors have been contracted through the West Virginia University Hospital System to conduct Community Health Needs Assessments in the past and present.

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Bias, Abildso and Sarkees. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Are Children's Hospitals Unique in the Community Benefits They Provide? Exploring Decisions to Prioritize Community Health Needs Among U.S. Children's and General Hospitals

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Connie J. Evashwick, George Washington University, United States

Reviewed by:

Christopher Mierow Maylahn, New York State Department of Health, United States Carleen Harriet Stoskopf, San Diego State University, United States

> *Correspondence: Berkeley Franz franzb@ohio.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Education and Promotion, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 11 November 2019 Accepted: 10 February 2020 Published: 27 February 2020

Citation:

Franz B and Cronin CE (2020) Are Children's Hospitals Unique in the Community Benefits They Provide? Exploring Decisions to Prioritize Community Health Needs Among U.S. Children's and General Hospitals. Front. Public Health 8:47. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00047 Berkeley Franz^{1*} and Cory E. Cronin²

¹ Heritage College of Osteopathic Medicine, Ohio University, Athens, OH, United States, ² Ohio University, Athens, OH, United States

The Affordable Care Act expanded community benefit requirements for nonprofit hospitals, which now must demonstrate that they take into account the needs of their surrounding community in deciding where to make community benefit investments. No study to date has assessed the Community Health Needs Assessments (CHNAs) of a large sample of nonprofit hospitals to understand how hospitals determine the priority health needs that they include for their community or how prioritized health needs differ between general and children's hospitals. We analyzed the CHNAs of a 20% random sample of general hospitals in the United States as well as all children's hospitals. After identifying the five most common needs across all hospitals-mental health, substance misuse, social needs, chronic illness, and access to care-we used descriptive statistics and multivariate logistic regression to determine which hospitals were most likely to prioritize each of these five needs in their CHNA and the organizational, county, and regional factors associated with prioritizing a need. We found that children's hospitals were more likely than general hospitals to prioritize each of these five needs in their CHNA and that related county-level health indicators were significantly associated with hospitals prioritizing social needs and substance misuse as top needs in their CHNAs. County-level demographic variation, such as the percentage of white residents, and regional location were significantly related to whether hospitals prioritized a need in their CHNA. Our results suggest that children's hospitals are more likely to include a similar list of health issues on their CHNAs and that factors beyond county-level health indicators (e.g., organizational mission, regional health indicators, etc.) are operative in hospital decisions to include needs on their CHNAs.

Keywords: hospitals, children, pediatrics, community benefit, health policy

INTRODUCTION

Health services researchers have increasingly focused on the role that health care institutions play in not only providing health care services but also engaging entire communities to improve population health and reduce disparities. One mechanism by which scholars have studied this involvement is in the community benefit activities that nonprofit hospitals, which comprise almost two-thirds of hospitals in the United States, carry out in exchange for tax exemption. Subsequent to the Affordable Care Act (ACA), nonprofit hospitals have been subject to expanded reporting guidelines for their community benefit efforts. As such, there is an opportunity to better understand how general and children's hospitals are assessing needs in their surrounding communities, which likely impacts the development of new population health activities. Hospitals may tailor their community benefit activities to specific populations based on their organizational mission or other local factors. We explore the extent to which children's hospitals are unique in the community health needs they identify as compared with hospitals serving primarily adults. We therefore have an opportunity to assess the content of newly required community benefit reports and how the process of identifying and prioritizing health needs varies across between general and children's hospitals.

Although nonprofit hospitals have been subject to community benefit regulation since the mid-twentieth century, the ACA introduced new reporting requirements to encourage hospitals to focus their community benefit activities on local health needs in the broader community (1). Because more individuals were to be insured with the introduction of the individual mandate and new insurance exchanges and with Medicaid expansion, it was theorized that hospitals might shift some of the benefits they were providing uninsured patients to broader population health activities, which should be documented through the new reporting requirements. As of 2012, all hospitals that are registered as 501(c) (2) organizations must complete a Community Health Needs Assessment (CHNA) every three years and make this information publicly available. Hospitals must follow up this reporting process with a formal implementation plan outlining the subset of identified needs that their organization will address, along with an overview of programmatic goals and strategies (3).

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS), which oversees community benefit reporting, issued guidelines for hospitals to follow in their reporting process. Hospitals are required to identify the needs of their community, prioritize these needs into the most critical or pressing, and identify resources available to address these needs (2). Hospitals may use various methodologies to identify needs but must, at a minimum, consult the following: at least one public health department with knowledge of the community, local residents of the surrounding community, and feedback received on the previous CHNA and/or implementation strategy. The hospital must then undertake and document the process by which they synthesize these data and prioritize a list of the most significant community needs. Despite the guidelines to ensure standardized reporting, there is considerable leeway in the process. Hospitals may give

significant weight to primary data, such as using survey or interview methods to include the perspectives of local residents, community leaders, or medical professionals. Hospitals may also rely significantly on secondary data such as county or state-level health indicators (4). Because there is flexibility in the process of identifying and prioritizing local health needs, hospitals within the same community may arrive at different sets of priority health needs. We have no systematic research, however, on the needs being identified by hospitals across the United States. This information is important because hospitals use this process not only to prioritize a set of critical health needs, but to guide population health activities. Whether they vary between children's or general hospitals or reflect county-level health outcomes is important for understanding the population health investments made by hospitals and the extent to which communities will benefit from the engagement of local hospitals around specific health needs.

Previous research on the content of CHNAs and implementation strategies shows that some needs are more commonly identified than others (1, 5-7). For example, social needs and social determinants of health are commonly prioritized as top needs in hospital CHNAs and hospital characteristics were associated with whether these needs were addressed by hospitals in their implementation strategy (8). Clinical needs such as access to care, insurance coverage, and mental health are also commonly identified as community needs, but not all hospitals addressed these necessities in their implementation strategies (9). Other studies have assessed the extent to which identified needs reflect secondary data on health outcomes in the community, and still others have assessed the extent to which community-level factors have shaped the CHNA process. For example, researchers have found that hospitals located in communities with the greatest health needs completed fewer community health activities than hospitals located in areas with lower need (10). Chaiyachati et al. (11) assessed a wide range of sociodemographic characteristics in the community and found that need was unrelated to the amount of spending on community development. Other studies have been conducted at the state level. Pennel et al. (12) analyzed the CHNAs of Texas hospitals and documented wide variation in how CHNAs were reported and in the quality of reports, whereas a content analysis by Beatty et al. (13) examined the degree of collaboration between hospitals and Local Health Departments in Missouri using CHNAs. Both studies described significant variation in the degree of collaboration to produce the CHNA reports. The relatively few studies that have assessed CHNAs after the ACA have not used large national samples or taken into account institutional differences, such as those found between children's and general hospitals in the United States.

Of the more than 6,000 hospitals in the United States, \sim 230 provide care specifically for patients younger than 18 years of age. These institutions tend to serve large geographic regions (14). As such, their role as a community anchor often differs from general hospitals. Preliminary evidence suggests that children's hospitals dedicate more resources to community benefit efforts than general hospitals (7), but we know very little about the types of activities that children's hospitals undertake and if they are

different from other types of hospitals. To date, no systematic investigation has considered the CHNAs of children's hospitals or compared them with general hospitals in the United States.

Although no systematic comparisons exist between children's and general hospitals, the following case studies suggest that children's hospitals may be unique in the community needs that they identify. For example, Nationwide Children's Hospital in Columbus, Ohio, has identified upstream health issues, or the broader social environment that contributes to inequality and chronic disease, to address in their surrounding neighborhood. For example, Nationwide Children's hospital has developed initiatives to improve the quality of available housing, improve employment rates, and elevate neighborhood safety (15, 16). These upstream social determinants of health which the hospital is addressing are associated with a number of chronic diseases including asthma, hypertension, and infant mortality (17-21). The hospital also has implemented an accountable care organization called Partners for Kids, which uses population health strategies financed primarily through Medicaid funding for a much larger population of 330,000 children served by the hospital. This initiative focuses on establishing long-term funding for population health to address community needs identified in their CHNA (22, 23).

Boston Children's Hospital, like many other U.S. general and children's hospitals, was conducting regular CHNAs to guide population health planning before the ACA's new requirements. Based on results from their 2003 CHNA, they developed an innovative asthma initiative that leveraged existing partnerships and networks and included a socioecological approach to addressing child asthma. The activities they've adopted include fostering collaboration with public health departments, providing health education, undertaking case management, and engaging in policy advocacy to reduce health disparities (24). Like Nationwide Children's Hospital, they developed an innovative payment model for high-risk pediatric asthma patients, which has shown a positive return on investment and has allowed them to advocate for health care reform related to pediatric asthma.

A third case study from Children's Hospital Colorado provides data on the ability of Health Impact Assessments (HIAs) to be used as part of the CHNAs to make effective recommendations for programs and policy changes that would have a positive impact on population health outcomes. Because hospitals are asked to develop strategies to address identified needs, this approach may help hospitals meet the broader community benefit goals of addressing the most critical local issues related to community health. At Children's Hospital Colorado, they conducted pilot case studies using HIAs to inform the community benefit decision-making process. The case studies included specific needs related to children's health: the relationship between parental marijuana use and child abuse or neglect and on adolescent behavioral health. A third case study focused on a specific community served by the hospital. Preliminary findings from the use of HIAs suggest that this approach helped to synthesize feedback from multiple partners and strengthen ties between stakeholders in the process of determining the priority list of needs. The case studies also suggested that this process was effective at identifying evidencebased strategies to address community health needs (25). This approach may be an effective way to move hospital community benefit activities upstream through the use of evidence-based programs and policy advocacy.

The available case studies suggest that children's hospitals are undertaking novel approaches to population health that transcend the traditional focus on charity care and patient engagement in community benefit investments. These case studies suggest that children's hospitals are undertaking approaches aimed at general population health improvement and the reduction of health disparities as part of their community benefit process. In other words, hospitals are responding to the social and non-medical needs identified in their CHNAs with new strategies to elevate local health outcomes above and beyond the acute medical care they provide. The goal of the present study is to assess whether children's hospitals are unique in their approach to identifying community needs and which community and organizational characteristics are associated with decisions to prioritize needs in their federally mandated CHNAs.

METHODS

Sample

To build a data set of hospital community benefit practices, we brought together several types of data, including hospitals' prioritized needs from their CHNAs; organizational characteristics; and variables related to the county, state, and region. Data on hospitals' needs were gathered from the publicly available CHNAs of all nonprofit children's hospital members of the Children's Hospital Association (n = 234) and a 20% random sample of all nonprofit general, nonspecialty hospitals in the United States generated from the American Hospital Association Annual Survey (n = 617) (26). We combined these two samples for inclusion in the data set, which represented 851 hospitals. We downloaded each hospital's CHNA and implementation strategy. If these documents were not publicly available on the organization's website, we e-mailed and/or called the contact listed to request a copy of the report. If we were unable to make contact with the hospital, they were dropped from the sample. After dropping hospitals with missing information, the total sample was 737. All CHNAs and implementation strategies were collected and coded in 2018 and 2019. Because hospitals complete the reporting process every 3 years, and had the option of starting in either 2012 or 2013, the CHNAs and implementation strategies included in our data set range from 2015 to 2018. Data on organizational characteristics came from the 2015 American Hospital Association Annual Survey and 2015 Children's Hospital Association Population Health Survey. To assess community characteristics, we included the county in which each hospital is located. Data on county health characteristics came from the 2015 County Health Rankings database and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's National Vital Statistics System (27, 28). Additional community and county characteristics were sourced from the Area Health Resource File with data from 2015 (29).

Coding

The authors and a research assistant reviewed and coded each CHNA for the hospital's list of prioritized health needs and the corresponding implementation plan for whether a prioritized need was addressed with a specific intervention strategy. Hospitals are not required to address each need that they prioritize, but they must provide an explanation if they do not address a prioritized need. For most CHNAs, prioritized needs are clearly listed along with the process described for selecting these top needs. In a few situations, the CHNAs did not contain a clear list of health needs. In these cases, we met as a research team to review the CHNAs and collaboratively code them. In addition, we selected a number of CHNAs to code independently to ensure reliability. At several points during the coding process, we coded the same files independently to ensure reliability. Our end result was a list of the top five health needs identified by each hospital.

After coding the top needs for all hospitals, we determined the five most commonly identified health needs across the adults' and children's samples, and for each of these five health needs (see Table 1) we created dichotomous variables for whether each condition was ranked in the top five on a hospital's CHNA. We chose to take a 20% random sample of nonprofit general hospitals, rather than assess all general nonprofit hospitals, because the process of retrieving and coding CHNAs for this number of hospitals was very labor-intensive. To confirm that our analytic sample was representative of the population, we compared the organizational characteristics of the 737 hospitals within our sample to those of the 2,779 nonprofit hospitals captured in the 2015 American Hospital Association Annual Survey. We found that our sample was highly comparable to the general nonprofit hospital population across a range of characteristics (bed size, system membership, rural or urban location, critical access status, and academic medical center designation).

Measures

In this study, our dependent variable is whether a hospital identified one of the five most common needs in its top five prioritized needs. We ran a separate model for each of the most commonly identified needs across the sample: mental health, access to care, chronic illness, substance misuse, and social needs. Our focal independent variable is whether the hospital is a children's hospital. We also controlled for county-level health outcome characteristics that were directly related to the identified needs considered within the study in order to assess the extent to which hospitals rank needs that are evidence in available secondary health data at the county level. We chose to use county-level data because hospitals often use counties as their service area and in their definitions of the surrounding community (4). After reviewing the available county-level measures, we selected one overlapping health variable to pair with each need. Although in some cases there were multiple needs that were related, we ran *t*-tests to determine if variables had a relationship with the identification of a need in hospitals' CHNAs and then met as a team to determine the variables that fit based on their conceptual and/or statistical compatibility. See Table 2 for the county-level variables that were paired with each

TABLE 1 Descriptive statistics for analytic sample by children's and gene	ral
hospitals.	

	Children's hospitals		General hospitals	
	N	%	N	%
Hospitals	175	23.74	562	76.26
Hospital community hea	Ith need ass	essment ite	ems	
CHNA: access	113	64.57	236	41.99
CHNA: chronic illness	136	77.71	329	58.54
CHNA: mental health	137	78.29	281	50.00
CHNA: substance use	60	34.29	153	27.22
CHNA: social needs	75	42.86	128	22.78
Key county characteristics	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Primary care providers per population	1,129	334		
Age adjusted premature death	336	73	340.66	84.21
Poor mental health ms	3.41	0.51	3.32	0.97
Drug overdose rate	17.24	5.7	15.59	6.24
Severe housing problem	20.69	5.24	16.96	5.88
Hospital characteristics	Ν	%	Ν	%
Bed size: fewer than 50	14	8.00	172	30.60
Bed size: 50–199	84	48.00	194	34.52
Bed size: 200–399	37	21.14	119	21.17
Bed size: >400	40	22.86	77	13.70
Hospital system member	132	75.43	405	72.06
Community	Ν	%	Ν	%
characteristics	107	04.44		
State expanded Medicaid	107	61.14	100	05 41
County rural	2	1.14	199	35.41
Region: Northeast	35	20.00	107	19.04
Region: Midwest	45	25.71	200	35.59
Region: South	59	33.71	144	25.62
Region: West	36	20.57	111	19.75
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Non-Hispanic white population	65.93	15.99	79.25	17.21
Median age	35.9	2.98	3.9	4.5

N = 737.

CHNA-identified need. In addition, we controlled for countylevel demographic characteristics, including whether hospitals were located in a rural county (compared with located in metro counties) based on data from the Area Health Resource File and the rural-urban continuum codes from the U.S. Department of Agriculture. Median age in a county, percentage of white residents in a county, whether the state had expanded Medicaid access after the ACA, and the broader region of the hospital served as control variables as well. We selected this set of control variables based on prior conceptual work suggesting a relationship between community-level demographics and institutional investments (30). In addition, we build on previous studies of community benefit which suggest that broader county and state environments shape hospital decision making (31). TABLE 2 | Logistic regression health need recognition by hospital and community characteristics.

	Odds ratio (SD)	[95% Confidence interval]	Odds ratio (SD)	[95% Confidence interval]	Odds ratio (SD)	[95% Confidence interval]
Mental health						
Children's hospital (Ref: General hospitals)	3.63 (0.73)***	2.44-5.40	3.61 (0.75)***	(2.40-5.42)	4.31 (0.97)***	2.78-6.69
County poor mental health days	0.93 (0.08)	0.79–1.10	0.92 (0.08)	(0.77–1.09)	0.95 (0.08)	0.80–1.13
Bed size 1 (Ref: >400)	-	-	1.14 (0.29)	(0.70-1.87)	0.85 (0.24)	0.48-1.49
Bed size 2 (Ref: >400)	-	-	1.35 (0.32)	(0.85-2.13)	1.14 (0.28)	0.70-1.84
Bed size 3 (Ref: >400)	-	-	1.09 (0.28)	(0.66-1.79)	1.01 (0.27)	0.60-1.69
System membership	-	-	1.41 (0.24)*	(1.00-1.97)	1.45 (0.26)*	1.02-2.06
State Medicaid expansion	-	-	-	-	0.84 (0.19)	0.55–1.30
Population white	-	-	-	-	1.13 (0.07)*	1.00-1.28
Median age	-	-	-	-	1.00 (0.02)	0.96-1.05
County rural	-	-	-	-	0.96 (0.22)	0.62-1.50
Region: Northeast (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.92 (0.22)	0.58–1.47
Region: South (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.60 (0.15)*	0.37–0.97
Region: West (Ref: Midwest)	-	_	_	_	1.48 (0.36)	0.92-2.38
Access						
Children's hospital (Ref: General hospitals)	2.63 (0.49)***	1.83–3.78	2.65 (0.50)***	1.84–3.84	2.56 (0.52)***	1.72–3.82
Primary care provider rate per 1,000 county residents	1.00 (0.00)	1.00-1.00	1.00 (0.00)	1.00-1.00	1.00 (0.001)	1.00-1.00
Bed size 1 (Ref: >400)	_	_	1.13 (0.29)	0.68–1.85	1.18 (0.34)	0.68–2.07
Bed size 2 (Ref: >400)	_	_	1.11 (0.25)	0.71-1.73	1.16 (0.28)	0.73-1.86
Bed size 3 (Ref: >400)	_	_	1.17 (0.30)	0.72-1.92	1.18 (0.31)	0.71-1.96
System membership	_	_	1.20 (0.21)	0.86-1.68	1.11 (0.20)	0.78-1.58
State Medicaid expansion	_	_	_	_	1.04 (0.23)	0.69-1.60
Population white	_	_	_	_	0.87 (0.05)*	0.78-0.98
Median age	_	_	_	_	1.02 (0.02)	0.97-1.07
County rural	_	_	_	_	1.22 (0.28)	0.78-1.92
Region: Northeast (Ref: Midwest)	_	-	-	-	0.62 (0.15)*	0.39–0.99
Region: South (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	1.35 (0.32)	0.85–2.16
Region: West (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	1.83 (0.43)	1.16-2.90
Substance use						
Children's hospital (Ref: General hospitals)	1.34 (0.25)	0.93–1.93	1.42 (0.28)	0.97–2.08	1.79 (0.40)**	1.16–2.76
County drug death rate	1.03 (0.01)*	1.00-1.06	1.03 (0.01)*	1.00-1.06	1.04 (0.02)**	1.01-1.07
Bed size 1 (Ref: >400)	_	_	1.47 (0.40)	0.86-2.50	1.28 (0.40)	0.70-2.35
Bed size 2 (Ref: >400)	_	_	1.43 (0.36)	0.88–2.33	1.2 (0.32)	0.73-2.06
Bed size 3 (Ref: >400)	_	-	0.64 (0.19)	0.36-1.15	0.59 (0.18)	0.32-1.08
System membership	_	-	0.73 (0.13)	0.51-1.05	0.78 (0.15)	0.53-1.13
State Medicaid expansion	-	-	_	-	0.92 (0.22)	0.58-1.46
Population white	-	-	-	-	1.36 (0.10)***	1.17-1.57
Median age	-	_	_	_	1.02 (0.03)	0.96-1.07
County rural	-	_	_	_	0.53 (0.13)*	0.32-0.86
Region: Northeast (Ref: Midwest)	_	-	_	_	1.78 (0.44)*	1.09–2.88
Region: South (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.99 (0.27)	0.58–1.68

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

	Odds ratio (SD)	[95% Confidence interval]	Odds ratio (SD)	[95% Confidence interval]	Odds ratio (SD)	[95% Confidence interval]
Region: West (Ref: Midwest)	-	_	-	_	0.66 (0.19)	0.38–1.15
Chronic illness						
Children's hospital (Ref: General hospitals)	2.49 (0.50)***	1.68–3.69	2.20 (0.45)***	1.47–3.30	1.89 (0.41)**	1.23–2.91
Age adjusted premature death	1.00 (0.001)	1.00-1.00	1.00 (0.001)	1.00-1.00	1.00 (0.001)	1.00-1.00
Bed size 1 (Ref: >400)	-	-	0.60 (0.15)*	0.37-0.99	0.85 (0.24)	0.48-1.49
Bed size 2 (Ref: >400)	-	-	1.15 (0.28)	0.72-1.84	1.36 (0.34)	0.83-2.23
Bed size 3 (Ref: >400)	-	-	0.92 (0.24)	0.55-1.53	0.96 (0.25)	0.57-1.62
System membership	-	-	0.85 (0.15)	0.60-1.20	0.85 (0.16)	0.59-1.23
State Medicaid expansion	-	-	-	-	0.82 (0.18)	0.53-1.27
Population white	-	-	-	-	0.96 (0.06)	0.85-1.09
Median age	-	-	-	-	0.99 (0.02)	0.94-1.04
County rural	-	-	-	-	0.69 (0.16)	0.44-1.08
Region: Northeast (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	1.81 (0.46)*	1.10-2.96
Region: South (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.95 (0.25)	0.57-1.58
Region: West (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.83 (0.20)	0.52-1.33
Social needs						
Children's hospital (Ref: General hospitals)	2.26 (0.43)***	1.56–3.28	2.27 (0.44)***	1.56–3.33	2.39 (0.50)***	1.59–3.59
County percent with severe housing issues	1.03 (0.01)*	1.01-1.06	1.03 (0.02)*	1.00-1.06	1.05 (0.02)*	1.00-1.09
Bed size 1 (Ref: >400)	-	-	0.82 (0.23)	0.47-1.42	0.73 (0.23)	0.40-1.35
Bed size 2 (Ref: >400)	-	-	0.79 (0.19)	0.49-1.28	0.74 (0.19)	0.45-1.22
Bed size 3 (Ref: >400)	-	-	1.00 (0.27)	0.59-1.69	0.90 (0.25)	0.53-1.55
System membership	-	-	0.82 (0.16)	0.57-1.20	0.77 (0.15)	0.53-1.13
State Medicaid expansion	-	-	-	-	1.45 (0.36)	0.89-2.36
Population white	-	-	-	-	0.99 (0.08)	0.85-1.16
Median age	-	-	-	-	1.06* (0.03)	1.00-1.11
County rural	-	-	-	-	0.76 (0.21)	0.45-1.30
Region: Northeast (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.40 (0.11)**	0.23–0.70
Region: South (Ref: Midwest)	-	-	-	-	0.97 (0.26)	0.57-1.65
Region: West (Ref: Midwest)	_	_	_	_	0.88 (0.24)	0.52-1.50

Estimate [95% Confidence interval].

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.

```
N = 737.
```

Analytic Strategy

To assess the relationship between hospital characteristics; county, state, and regional factors; and decisions to include needs in a hospital CHNA, we employed descriptive statistics to understand the percentage of hospitals identifying each need and then performed multivariate logistic regression to understand the impact of multiple factors on hospital decisions to identify each need. We constructed five models for each of the most common health needs and considered the odds of identifying each need, based on a variety of hospital and community-level characteristics. In each model, we assessed the relationship between identifying each need, whether an organization was a children's hospital as compared to being a general hospital, an overlapping county health outcome, and both hospital and community characteristics. All statistical analyses were conducted using Stata 16.

RESULTS

Descriptive analysis shows that 24% of the hospitals in our sample were children's hospitals. Children's hospitals were more likely to identify each of the top five most common community needs as compared with non-children's hospitals.



TABLE 3 | Hospital need recognition on community health need assessment and prioritization on implementation Plan comparing children's to general hospitals.

Mental	Access	Substance	Chronic	Social needs
community	y nealth ne	eds assessm	ent (CHNA)
78.29%	64.57%	34.29%	77.71%	42.86%
50.00%	41.99%	27.22%	58.54%	22.78%
implement	ation plan			
68.15%	54.14%	27.39%	65.61%	24.84%
41.85%	35.95%	22.40%	52.95%	14.73%
	health community 78.29% 50.00% implement 68.15%	health community health ne 78.29% 64.57% 50.00% 41.99% implementation plan 68.15% 54.14%	health use community health needs assessm 78.29% 64.57% 34.29% 50.00% 41.99% 27.22% implementation plan 68.15% 54.14% 27.39%	health use illness community health needs assessment (CHNA 78.29% 64.57% 34.29% 77.71% 50.00% 41.99% 27.22% 58.54% 58.15% 54.14% 27.39% 65.61%

N = 737.

The gaps were largest for access and mental health (see **Figure 1**). For example, 65% of children's hospitals identified access compared with 42% of general hospitals. For chronic illness, 78% of children's hospitals identified this need vs. 59% of general hospitals. We found that 78% of children's hospitals identified mental health compared with 50% of general hospitals. Substance misuse was identified in the CHNAs of 34% of children's hospitals and 27% of general hospitals. Finally, 43% of children's hospital identified social needs compared with 25% of general hospitals.

Mental health is the need most prioritized on implementation plans by children's hospitals (68% of those who identified the need), whereas chronic illness is that need for general hospitals (53% of those identifying the need) (**Table 3**). All five needs were more likely to be represented on the implementation strategies of children's hospitals. If a need was prioritized on a CHNA, general hospitals were slightly more likely to have adopted one or more programs to address all needs—with the exception of mental health—in their implementation strategy. For both children's hospitals and general hospitals, social needs were the least likely to be addressed on the implementations strategy, despite being prioritized on the CHNA. In terms of institutional characteristics across the sample, children's hospitals in our sample are more likely to be in the largest category of bed size: 23% of children's hospitals have 400 or more beds, whereas only 14% of general hospitals are in this category. Not surprising, children's hospitals are less likely to be in rural areas (only 1% compared with 35% of general hospitals). Key county-level characteristics are similar between the full sample and the children's hospital subsample (**Table 1**).

Our multivariate results provide a fuller understanding of how organizational, county, state, and regional factors relate to the identification of community health needs. Our results show that for the top five most common conditions across CHNAs in our sample, children's hospitals are more likely than general hospitals to identify each of these needs. Only two of the paired county health variables were significant, suggesting that hospitals are likely considering additional factors beyond whether secondary data indicate a critical health concern. For substance misuse, hospitals were more likely to identify this need if the countylevel overdose rate was higher. Hospitals also had higher odds of including substance misuse as a top need if they were located in the Northeast, compared with the Midwest, or in counties where there was a greater proportion of white residents. Hospitals in rural counties were also less likely to identify substance misuse as a top need.

The county health ranking paired with social needs was also significant, suggesting that hospitals were more likely to identify social needs as a priority when there were more severe housing problems in the county. Hospitals also had higher odds of identifying social needs when the median county age was higher. Hospitals in the Northeast were less likely to identify social needs compared with hospitals in the Midwest. For access to care, hospitals are less likely to identify this need in the Northeast, compared with the Midwest, and when there are more white residents in the county. For chronic illness, hospitals are more likely to identify this need in the Northeast. In terms of identifying access to mental health, hospitals in systems and hospitals located in counties with a greater proportion of white residents are more likely to have mental health as a top need on their CHNA. Hospitals located in the South are less likely to identify mental health compared with hospitals in the Midwest. Finally, for social needs, children's hospital is significant and positive, as is severe housing problem, median age, and Northeast region.

DISCUSSION

Our findings provide important insight into the decisions that hospitals make to include health needs as top priorities in their CHNAs. A past study found that hospitals that ranked needs at the top of their list of prioritized needs are more likely to have accompanying strategies to address these needs in their implementation strategies (32). As such, hospital decisions to prioritize a need in their CHNA are likely related to the presence of actionable strategies in the corresponding implementation strategy. When looking at the top five needs identified in all sample hospital CHNAs (access to care, chronic illness, substance misuse, mental health, and social needs), we find that children's hospitals have greater odds of including these particular needs at the top of their prioritized needs but that other organizational characteristics are not predictive of which needs the hospitals prioritize. These findings suggest that primarily adult-serving hospitals likely have greater variation in the needs they identify and therefore are less likely to include each of the most common needs in their prioritized list. Children's hospitals may simply be more similar to one another, given their unique mission and patient population.

For example, the most common conditions among admitted patients varies greatly between children and adults. While the top five conditions for children include respiratory conditions (pneumonia, asthma, bronchitis), mood disorders, and appendicitis, the top five conditions among hospitalized adults are mental illness (mood disorders, schizophrenia), skin infections, diabetes, and biliary tract disease (33). Although substance abuse is the number seven cause of hospitalization among adults, it does not appear in the top 10 for children. Mental health conditions appear in the top five conditions for both adults and children, but represent the top two conditions for adults and are only the 4th most common condition among children.

Children are most likely to be hospitalized at general hospitals (including children's hospitals within general hospitals), but when they are hospitalized at free-standing children's hospitals they are more likely to be neonates, have higher condition severity, and have longer lengths of stay (34). Admissions to freestanding children's hospitals are also more likely to be for children with medical complexity. In terms of patient populations, children's hospital serve larger geographic regions (35) than their general hospital counterparts and therefore may see a subset of needs as essential overall to improving population health regardless of varying public health needs in their surrounding communities. General hospitals, by contrast, may be more willing to identify needs specific to their surrounding community.

To better understand the factors that hospitals may consider when deciding whether to include a health need in their prioritized list of top five health concerns, we included a number of variables in our multivariate models. For each of the most common needs, we paired a corresponding county health indicator to assess whether hospitals relied heavily on secondary health data when ranking top needs. In most cases, these county variables did not seem to influence hospital decisions. Two exceptions included substance misuse and social needs. We interpret these findings to mean that many hospitals, and children's hospitals in particular, may be including health needs that are broader than the immediate county or reflect other priorities, such as needs that are considered highly relevant by local residents or by the hospital. One previous study found a high level of overlap between county health indicators and the prioritization of needs in CHNAs among general hospitals (32). With children's hospitals included, our findings may reflect a broader focus on regional, rather than county-level, health needs. It is also possible that both general and children's hospitals may identify needs that are compatible with their mission or expertise rather than solely relying on available public health data for the surrounding county.

Other county-level and regional characteristics were significant and provide additional insight into how hospitals make decisions about which needs to prioritize in their CHNAs. The fact that hospitals were more likely to identify mental health and substance misuse if the county had a higher proportion of white residents suggests that the demographic profiles of a community may shape decision-making. Given that mental health and substance misuse are commonly identified nonmedical needs that require expanded hospital expertise and community-based partnerships, hospitals may be less likely to acknowledge these needs in racially diverse populations. It is possible that implicit bias, a phenomenon well documented in medical institutions (36, 37), may impact decision-making at the organizational level or that this is an example of the institutionalized prejudices still prevalent in society. In a similar vein, we find that hospitals are less likely to identify substance misuse if they are in rural counties, suggesting that hospitals may be aware of resources that are limited in rural areas (38) when they make decisions to rank a need as a top priority in their CHNA.

Finally, we find strong evidence that needs vary across regions. Some of these differences may reflect the prevalence of health needs in a region, such as hospitals having higher odds of identifying substance misuse in the Northeast, where rates of opioid addiction are currently higher than in many other regions. Mental health is less likely to be identified in the South, however, which suggests that broader cultural values and stigma may be associated with decisions to identify certain health conditions as top community needs. Future research should assess the extent to which social, demographic, and cultural factors shape decisions to identify specific health needs as priorities on hospitals' CHNAs.

Limitations

Our findings provide insight into community benefit decisionmaking for a large national sample of hospitals, but they are limited for several reasons. We rely on self-reported data from hospitals to assess what needs they rank as the most critical in their communities. Hospitals come to these conclusions in a variety of ways, including through collecting community input and establishing a ranking process for prioritizing needs in the final CHNA. Based on our use of available secondary data, we are unable to assess reasons for prioritizing a need in the CHNA. Future research should include the use of qualitative methods to better understand decision making processes and opportunities to align hospital community benefit investments with local need. Although hospitals are required to make public their most recent CHNA, a number of hospitals did not post these documents publicly or respond to our requests for a copy and therefore had to be excluded from the sample. Our study focuses primarily on the prioritizing of top health needs within hospital CHNAs and does not analyze the odds of addressing prioritized needs in the hospital's corresponding implementation strategy. We do report results on the rate by which each need is addressed with new programs in the implementation strategy, but future studies should consider which factors increase the likelihood that hospitals develop actionable and evidence-based strategies to address the needs that they identify in their CHNAs and if these differ by type of hospital. Additionally, we rely on county-level data to assess the broader community in which hospitals operate. Counties are an imperfect proxy for communities and it's likely that significant variation in health outcomes exists within counties, Nonetheless, using counties allowed us to include the most consistent source of local health data to include the health profile of counties where hospitals operate and are making community benefit investment decisions.

Public Health Implications

Because most hospitals in the United States are 501(c) (2) tax-exempt organizations, new community benefit requirements associated with the ACA aimed to increase accountability through new reporting guidelines that require hospitals to consider community health needs when making decisions about community benefit investments. Given the significant amount of flexibility that the IRS provides in completing CHNAs, our study provides insight into the factors associated with the designation of specific issues as priority health needs and how different types of hospitals may approach this task. For hospitals to contribute to population health improvement in their surrounding communities, policymakers should provide

REFERENCES

- Rosenbaum S. Hospital community benefit spending: leaning in on the social determinants of health. *Milbank Q*. (2016) 94:251–4. doi: 10.1111/1468-0009.12191
- 2. Community Health Needs Assessment for Charitable Hospital Organizations Section 501(r)(3). Internal Revenue Service (2019).
- 3. James J. Health policy brief: nonprofit hospitals' community benefit requirements. *Health Aff.* (2016) 1–5. doi: 10.1377/hpb20160225.954803
- Franz BA, Skinner D, Murphy JW. Defining "Community" in community health evaluation: perspectives from a sample of nonprofit Appalachian hospitals. *Am J Eval.* (2018) 39:237–56. doi: 10.1177/1098214017722857
- Begun JW, Potthoff S. Moving upstream in U.S. Hospital care toward investments in population health. J Healthc Manag. (2018) 62:343–53. doi: 10.1097/JHM-D-16-00010
- Carroll-Scott A, Henson RM, Kolker J, Purtle J. The role of nonprofit hospitals in identifying and addressing health inequities in cities. *Health Aff.* (2017) 36:1102–9. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0033
- 7. Ernst & Young LLP. Results from 2013 Tax-Exempt Hospitals' Schedule H Community Benefit Reporting. American Hospital Association, USA.
- Rosenbaum S, Byrnes M, Rothenberg S, Gunsalus R. Improving Community Health through Hospital Community Benefit Spending: Charting a Path to Reform. (2016). Available online at: http://hsrc.himmelfarb.gwu.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=1825&context=sphhs_policy_facpubs (accessed October 15, 2019).
- Powell RE, Doty AMB, Rising KL, Karp DN, Baehr A, Carr BG. A content analysis of nonprofit hospital community health needs assessments and community benefit implementation strategies in Philadelphia. J Public Heal Manag Pract. (2018) 24:326–34. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0000000000000621
- Singh SR, Cramer GR, Young GJ. The magnitude of a community's health needs and nonprofit hospitals' progress in meeting those needs: are we faced with a paradox? *Public Health Rep.* (2018) 133:75–84. doi: 10.1177/0033354917739581

additional guidance, as well as relevant incentives to encourage hospitals to prioritize critical local health needs in their CHNAs and identify evidence-based programs to address prioritized needs.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BF and CC contributed to the conception and design of the study and read and approved the submitted version. CC organized the data, performed the statistical analysis, contributed to manuscript writing, and edited the manuscript. BF wrote the first draft of the manuscript.

FUNDING

We received funding from the Honors Tutorial College at Ohio University for three research apprentices to build the dataset. We also received support from Ohio University Research Division and the Heritage College of Osteopathic Medicine for publication fees.

- Chaiyachati KH, Qi M, Werner RM. Non-profit hospital community benefit spending based on local sociodemographics. (2018) 29:1259–68. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2018.0093
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D. Nonprofit hospitals-approach to community health needs assessment. Am J Public Health. (2015) 105:e103–13. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302286
- Beatty KE, Wilson KD, Ciecior A, Stringer L. Collaboration among missouri nonprofit hospitals and local health departments: content analysis of community health needs assessments. *Am J Public Health*. (2015) 105:S337– 44. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302488
- About Children's Hospitals. Available online at: https://www. childrenshospitals.org/About-Us/About-Childrens-Hospitals (accessed November 3, 2019).
- Franz B, Skinner D, Kerr AM, Penfold R, Kelleher K. Hospitalcommunity partnerships: facilitating communication for population health on Columbus' South Side. *Health Commun.* (2018) 33:1462–74. doi: 10.1080/10410236.2017.1359033
- Kelleher K, Reece J, Sandel M. The healthy neighborhood, healthy families initiative. *Pediatrics*. (2018) 142:e20180261. doi: 10.1542/peds.2018-0261
- Wallace M, Crear-Perry J, Richardson L, Tarver M, Theall K. Separate and unequal: Structural racism and infant mortality in the US. *Heal Place*. (2017) 45:140–4.doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2017.03.012
- Hughes HK, Matsui EC, Tschudy MM, Pollack CE, Keet CA. Pediatric asthma health disparities: race, hardship, housing, and asthma in a National Survey. *Acad Pediatr.* (2017) 17:127–34. doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2016.11.011
- Schickedanz A, Hamity C, Rogers A, Sharp AL, Jackson A. Clinician experiences and attitudes regarding screening for social determinants of health in a large integrated health system. *Med Care.* (2019) 57:S197–201. doi: 10.1097/MLR.00000000001051
- Mujahid MS, Roux AVD, Cooper RC, Shea S, Williams DR. Neighborhood stressors and race/ethnic differences in hypertension prevalence (the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis). *Am J Hypertens*. (2011) 24:187–93. doi: 10.1038/ajh.2010.200

- Huynh M, Spasojevic J, Li W, Maduro G, Van Wye G, Waterman PD, et al. Spatial social polarization and birth outcomes: preterm birth and infant mortality - New York City, 2010-14. *Scand J Public Health*. (2018) 46:157–66. doi: 10.1177/1403494817701566
- Weier RC, Gardner W, Conkol K, Pajer K, Kelleher KJ. Partners for kids care coordination: lessons from the field. *Pediatrics*. (2017) 139:S109–16. doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-2786E
- Kelleher KJ, Cooper J, Deans K, Carr P, Brilli RJ, Allen S, et al. Cost saving and quality of care in a pediatric accountable care organization. *Pediatrics*. (2015) 135:e582–9. doi: 10.1542/peds.2014-2725
- 24. Sommer SJ, Mannix Queenin L, Nethersole S, Greenberg J, Bhaumik U, Stillman L, et al. Children's hospital Boston community asthma initiative: partnerships and outcomes advance policy change. *Prog Community Heal Partnerships Res Educ Action*. (2011) 5:327–35. doi: 10.1353/cpr.2011.0044
- Tung GJ, Ng Williams V. Health impact assessments in hospital community benefit: a multiple case study of the use of HIAs at Children's Hospital Colorado. *Chronicles Heal Impact Assess.* (2017) 2:25. doi: 10.18060/21517
- Access Comprehensive Hospital Data With AHA Annual Survey Database : AHA Data. Available online at: http://www.ahadata.com/aha-annual-surveydatabase-asdb/ (accessed February 2, 2019).
- National Data & Documentation: 2010-2016 | County Health Rankings & Roadmaps. Available online at: http://www.countyhealthrankings.org/ explore-health-rankings/rankings-data-documentation/national-datadocumentation-2010-2016 (accessed February 2, 2019).
- Centers for Disease Control. NVSS Mortality Data. Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/deaths.htm (accessed April 30, 2019).
- Area Health Resource Files. Available online at: https://data.hrsa.gov/data/ download (accessed February 10, 2019).
- Squires GD, Kubrin CE. Privileged Places : Race, Residence, and the Structure of Opportunity. Lynne Rienner Publishers (2006). 183 p.
- Franz B, Cronin CE, Skinner D, Pagán JA. Do state opioid policies influence nonprofit hospitals' decisions to address substance abuse in their communities? *Med Care Res Rev.* (2019). doi: 10.1177/1077558719880090. [Epub ahead of print].

- 32. Franz B, Cronin CE, Singh S. Are nonprofit hospitals addressing the most critical community health needs that they identify in their community health needs assessments? *J Public Heal Manag Pract.* (2019). doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000001034. [Epub ahead of print].
- Witt WPMPH, Weiss AJ, Elixhauser A. Overview of Hospital Stays for Children in the United States, 2012. (2012). Available online at: http://www.hcup-us. ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb181- (accessed December 18, 2019).
- Leyenaar JAK, Ralston SL, Shieh MS, Pekow PS, Mangione-Smith R, Lindenauer PK. Epidemiology of pediatric hospitalizations at general hospitals and freestanding children's hospitals in the United States. J Hosp Med. (2016) 11:743–9. doi: 10.1002/jhm.2624
- Skinner D, Franz B, Taylor M, Shaw C, Kelleher KJ. How U.S. children's hospitals define population health: a qualitative, interview-based study. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2018) 18:494. doi: 10.1186/s12913-018-3303-7
- Chapman EN, Kaatz A, Carnes M. Physicians and implicit bias: how doctors may unwittingly perpetuate health care disparities. J Gen Intern Med. (2013) 28:1504–10. doi: 10.1007/s11606-013-2441-1
- Sabin JA, Rivara FP, Greenwald AG. Physician implicit attitudes and stereotypes about race and quality of medical care. *Med Care*. (2008) 46:678– 85. doi: 10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181653d58
- Brown JD, Goodin AJ, Talbert JC. Rural and appalachian disparities in neonatal abstinence syndrome incidence and access to opioid abuse treatment. *J Rural Heal*. (2018) 34:6–13. doi: 10.1111/jrh.12251

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Franz and Cronin. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Evolution of Community Benefit: Perspective on Progress Toward Purpose

Connie J. Evashwick^{1*} and Penrose Jackson²

¹ Independent Consultant, Del Mar, CA, United States, ² Vermont Public Health Institute, Burlington, VT, United States

To maintain exemption from federal taxes, non-profit hospitals in the USA are required to contribute to their communities an amount comparable to the taxes they otherwise would have paid. Since 2008, non-profit hospitals have had to file Form 990 Schedule H with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) to document their "Community Benefit" (CB) activities. The purpose of this article is to present an overview of the evolution of hospitals' engagement with their communities and to examine how the policy enforced by the IRS has evolved. The IRS has not made explicit the assumptions underlying the CB policy. As a result, the evidence about the impact of CB policy and CB activities on the health of a community is sparse. Non-profit hospitals are spending millions of dollars in CB activities and reporting requirements annually, but if and how these expenses contribute to a community's health and well-being are unclear. Conceptual frameworks, such as logic models or Collective Impact models, could be used to explicate the assumed relationships. As the field has evolved and grown more complex, identifying and measuring the contributions of a single hospital or single program to the health status of a community have become more challenging. Collaboration-promoted by the IRS and CDC-has increased these challenges. Until assumptions about relationships are made explicit and tied to measurable goals, non-profit hospitals must continue to comply with IRS requirements but should use their own targets, metrics, and evaluations to ensure that the resources devoted to CB programs are being used cost-effectively.

Keywords: community benefit, non-profit hospitals, tax-exemption, hospitals and community engagement, hospital tax-exempt policy, IRS, hospital finance

Community Benefit, as defined by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), represents what non-profit hospitals contribute to their communities in lieu of paying federal taxes. Because the IRS has never articulated the assumptions upon which the community benefit requirement is based, nor desired outcomes, the regulation cannot be evaluated nor validated. Without a rationale and explicit goals or an underlying causal model, it is difficult ascertain how or if hospital community benefit activities have impacted individuals, communities, or institutions commensurate with the costs incurred. The leap to the ultimate question is also challenging: is the policy of requiring non-profit hospitals to provide community benefit as defined by the IRS improving the health status of the communities served? Or, are hospitals simply fulfilling a financial obligation by spending money on a variety of activities that the IRS deems "contribute" to the community?

This brief review of the evolution of community benefit demonstrates that the assumptions underlying the IRS regulation were not delineated in a way that supports a rigorous approach

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Will R. Ross, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, United States

Reviewed by:

Caroline Diane Bergeron, Bexar County Community Health Collaborative, United States Armin D. Weinberg, Baylor College of Medicine, United States

*Correspondence:

Connie J. Evashwick evashwick@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Education and Promotion, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 09 November 2019 Accepted: 29 January 2020 Published: 02 March 2020

Citation:

Evashwick CJ and Jackson P (2020) The Evolution of Community Benefit: Perspective on Progress Toward Purpose. Front. Public Health 8:27. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00027

22

to testing and evaluation. The intent of this paper is not to describe theories that could lead to evaluation methodology that would provide statistical outcome measures or to lead us to an evidence-based conclusion about the impact to date of community benefit activities. Rather, we intend to show that the community benefit regulation was implemented without the benefit of theories related to health behavior, measurable goals and objectives derived from health management, relationships expressed in Collective Impact models, or metrics for measuring impact on community health status. Without theoretical and statistical rigor, community benefit cannot be expected to succeed in changing the health status of a community or provide evidence about what does or does not work. By understanding the evolution of community benefit, we may find a way forward to make the policy effective in improving the health status of a community.

BACKGROUND AND BRIEF HISTORY OF HOSPITALS AND COMMUNITY BENEFIT

The history of the hospital's role in the community dates back hundreds of years to ancient civilizations in Mesopotamia, Egypt, Greece, and Rome. Not until the latter part of the twentieth century were US hospitals pressured to document contributions to the communities they serve. The requirement for hospitals to engage in activities to benefit their community in exchange for exemption from federal taxes was first articulated in 1969 to the American Hospital Association (AHA) by the IRS as Revenue Ruling 69-645, 1969-2. CB 117. It was neither legislation nor regulation-simply a letter of opinion. For decades, the AHA and its members argued that hospitals contribute to their communities in many ways, saying it was unnecessary to quantify their contributions. The AHA produced a document referred to as the "Gold Standard of Community Benefit," authored by Sigmond (1). While the "Gold Standard" was written, circulated, and discussed, it was never formally adopted by the AHA Board of Governors. Nonetheless, it provided guidance to hospitals on how they should interact with the communities they serve.

Although the AHA has focused on the issues deemed most salient by its members, which tend to be internal operations, it has always recognized hospitals' efforts to engage with their communities. For example, the AHA collaborated with the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation on Hospital Initiatives in Long-Term Care (2), an initiative focused on health systems demonstrating how they could expand their work with community providers to offer a broader scope of services to seniors and to those with complex, chronic problems. Also, the (then) Hospital Research and Educational Trust (HRET), AHA's research/demonstration arm, created the Office on Aging and Long-Term Care in 1981 (3). The advent of the prospective payment system by Medicare in 1982 gave visibility to this new unit, as it provided marked incentives for hospitals to work with seniors and the community-based services that helped prevent re-hospitalization. The AHA launched the Foster G. McGaw Award (4) and the Dick Davidson Nova Award (5), both designed to recognize health systems and individuals who are leaders in community engagement. They also created Community Connections, an annual compilation of succinct descriptions of hospital interactions with their community (6), which was maintained from 2005 to 2016.

In the 1980's the Catholic Health Association (CHA) countered challenges that hospitals and other health-related entities should not be exempt from taxes merely because of their religious affiliation. CHA initiated the "Social Accountability Budget" (7), which identified and categorized the types of hospital activities benefitting their communities. CHA also contracted with an accounting firm to develop an information system to report activities in ways that could be translated into quantifiable amounts and dollar values. The Community Benefit Inventory for Social Accountability (CBISA) evolved into the first management information system for reporting community benefit (8).

Also during the late 1980's, California's Public Health Institute conducted a national demonstration project on *Advancing the State of the Art of Community Benefit* (9). The project report provided guidance for structure and organization and identified key challenges of program planning and implementation.

Later during the 1990's, the American College of Healthcare Executives (ACHE), whose members are individual healthcare managers holding a range of administrative positions in hospitals and healthcare organizations, offered its perspective on community engagement. An ACHE policy statement on "the role of the healthcare executive within the community" (10) was first introduced in 1989 and has subsequently been revised several times (most recently in 2016). This policy articulates the rationale for healthcare executives to work with their communities, based on ethics rather than financial gain. In 1999, two ACHE senior executives conducted a study of hospital activities in their communities. The report of their exploration and interviews with key leaders is reported in the book, Achieving Success Through Community Leadership (11). The range of activities reported and the commitment of the leaders made clear the importance to health systems and hospitals of working with the community. "Lessons learned" were summarized; however, no quantifiable metrics were set forth as global or common goals for healthcare executives to pursue.

During the late 1980's and through the 1990's, several states joined in the crusade to require that hospitals document their involvement with their communities in order to maintain exemption from state taxes. California, Washington, Texas, and Illinois were among the leaders to advance strict provisions. The State of California, under SB697, requires goals and quantifiable impacts, including measurable objectives to be achieved within specified timeframes (12). However, since each state implemented its own requirements, these laws provide no multi-state consistency (13) about the quantifiable goals of community benefit.

In the 2000's, Iowa's Senator Grassley challenged hospitals about whether their contributions to their communities warranted their tax-exempt status. He convened hearings, and the resultant visibility raised the issue to such importance that the US Government Accountability Office (GAO) and Congressional Budget Office (CBO) examined the issues related to community benefit and, respectively, produced notable reports (14, 15). In 2007, primarily as a result of the momentum created by Senator Grassley, the IRS added Schedule H to Form 990 and required that this be completed by all non-profit hospitals that desired to maintain their federal tax exemption. The reporting form was phased in, starting in 2008, with complete reporting required in 2009. Note that for-profit hospitals and government hospitals, as well as all other types of healthcare facilities, do not need to file Schedule H nor explain if or how they benefit the community.

In its rule-making for reporting community benefit on Form 990, the IRS adopted CHA's Social Accountability approach and used the definitions and categories from CBISA. As noted above, CBISA (and therefore Form 990) catalogs hospitals' efforts to contribute to their communities, with the inherent assumption that these activities would result in improving community health. Note that the majority of community benefit funds—85% by some accounts–are spent on charity care and uncompensated clinical care (16), leaving relatively few dollars to spread across a fairly wide range of internal and community-oriented activities.

Passed in 2010, the Affordable Care Act (ACA) required that non-profit hospitals conduct triennial community health needs assessments (CHNAs). The first full round was completed in 2012–13. The ACA also required that hospitals promulgate Implementation Strategies to describe how they would address needs identified in the most recent CHNA. By 2019, all non-profit hospitals wishing to maintain their exemption from federal taxes have reported at least two rounds of CHNAs and Implementation Strategies. Some non-profit hospitals have begun aligning Implementation Strategy goals specific to their institution with the Community Health Improvement Plan (CHIP) created by the local public health department or other local health and social service agencies.

Despite all of these efforts by the IRS as well as the hospital industry, no standardized short-term goals or longterm quantifiable impacts are required by non-profit hospitals in performing or reporting community benefit for federal purposes. Part VI of Schedule H does ask the reporting hospitals to comment on how well activities have worked in meeting community need, and Implementation Strategies are expected to include measures. However, the direct relationship between given activities and the health status of the community or a sub-set of the community need not be reported with a specific format or metric. Most hospitals have excellent quality and clinical metrics, but connecting these with community measures has been problematic. Hospitals invest community benefit dollars in programs and processes that often have well-documented value but are not usually measured in concert with cross-community investments and collaborations.

MODELS, FRAMEWORKS, AND EVIDENCE

Parallel to the practitioners' efforts to implement community benefits and report their expenses to the IRS, researchers and academicians working since the early 1970's in public health, healthcare management, and community sociology have advanced ways to think about the health system of a community and the health status of its members. The models presented here are just two of many having the potential to further the analysis of community benefit in an evidence-based way to improve the measurable health status of a community.

A "logic model" is a tool for guiding program evaluation (17). It has been embraced by the CDC to evaluate public health grant proposals to demonstrate that proposed interventions will succeed in accomplishing the changes or improvements in health behavior that the research proposes to investigate or that the implementation aims to achieve. The basic components of a logic model are Inputs (e.g., hospital, staff, community), Outputs (e.g., the types of activities performed by the hospital, the number of people participating, the number of procedures done-"process" measures), and the Outcomes, broken into Short-Term or Proximal (immediate outcomes), Middle-Term (more significant changes in behavior, policy, and community patterns), and Long-Term or Distal (sustained change at all levels). For the first fifty years, from 1969 to 2009, the description of community benefit was primarily only of outputs-numbers of activities, number of participants, number of dollars spent. Figure 1 shows how the IRS requirements as expressed in 2007 would be displayed graphically in an elementary logic model.

Over time, the IRS and ACA began to add a degree of rigor to the flow of activities and expectations by requiring a community health needs assessment, selection of priorities based on needs, an implementation strategy, and an evaluation of interventions related to previously identified needs.

Collaboration among community organizations has been encouraged, particularly for conducting the CHNA. Multisector collaboration reflects recognition of the relevancy of social determinants of health (SDOH) to the health of a community, as organizations with different perspectives, such as housing and transportation, become involved with organizations primarily focused on health, including hospitals and public health departments. However, promoting such collaboration in general deters measurement of the contributions of any one organization. **Figure 2** shows a revised logic model with various organizations involved in affecting the health status of the community.

Those who work in research, program evaluation, or evidencebased program administration will quickly see that the logic model—which is much more explicit than the IRS ever explained—is nonetheless fraught with vagaries that undercut the documentation of any given program's impact on a community's health. When several hospitals work together on a community's CHNA, and then develop individual Implementation Strategies, sorting out the contribution of any one hospital becomes all the more challenging.

Collective Impact (CI) is a more recent framework that recognizes the complexities of a community's health by acknowledging that no institution can single-handedly change the health status of a given community (18, 19). The CI model has risen to prominence over the past decade, concomitant with the world-wide recognition of the importance of the social determinants of health. Using CI to address SDOH formalizes the collaborative effort of community organizations taking a multi-faceted approach that considers health assets,





housing, transportation, food supply, employment, education, among other life facets. The CI model has five principles of participation—including shared goals, consensus on outcome measures, and constant communication. One principle is support by a "backbone institution," often the community's hospital. The benefit and drawback of a CI approach is that no single institution—including the hospital in the role of the backbone institution–can take full credit for a change in the health conditions or health status of a community, as the model acknowledges that change in social fabric is not the product of a single entity's actions, but the combined actions of all partners.

Results-Based Accountability (RBA) is a powerful tool many CI initiatives use in evaluating progress. Developed by Friedman in the 1980's, RBA is today held by the Fiscal Policy Studies Institute, which defines it as "a disciplined way of thinking and taking action that communities can use to improve the lives of children, youth, families, adults and the community as a whole" (20).

The essence of RBA is contained in three questions:

- How much did we do?
- How well did we do it?
- Is anyone better off?

All contributors to a CI initiative can use the RBA framework to evaluate the value of their individual efforts to the overall goal. This method enables quantifiable measures of activities to be related to quantifiable measures of results. The final question is anyone better off—can be used as a proxy for improvement in community health status.

Both a refined logic model and a CI model can be used to document the impact of the community benefit activities of a given hospital—although the extent to which credit for change can be claimed by a single hospital can be challenged. Other models could also be used to move community benefit to an evidence-based approach, such as the RE-AIM model used by the public health field to focus on program evaluation and the Precede-Proceed model used in health education.

DISCUSSION

In 2009, not long after reporting of Schedule H began, a preconference to Academy Health was held to consider questions related to the impact of the new regulation. The conference, "Community Benefit: Moving Forward with Evidence-Based Policy and Practice," (21) called for rigorous evaluation and a research agenda. The mandate was largely ignored. The IRS engaged the CDC to convene a workshop in 2011 on issues related to community benefit implementation and measurement, but the results were not widely shared with either the practice or the research community.

The Health Research and Educational Trust (HRET) unit of the American Hospital Association compiled a report on the first wave of CHNAs (22), but the outcome was a description of types of needs identified, not action plans. Select research studies have examined how dollars have been spent. No thorough analysis of the impact of the regulatory policy itself has been conducted by government or private researchers.

A recent special issue of Frontiers in Public Health Education and Promotion on Implementation Science pertaining to public health includes several articles that expand upon the need for precision in articulating relationships of both actors to action and actions to outcomes for community-oriented activities that include multiple organizations. The likelihood of successfully attaining the desired outcomes and of the collaborative partnership arrangements being deemed a success, and therefore sustained, warrant clarity at the outset. In "From Classification to Causality" Lewis and colleagues (23) capture the fundamental challenge with the IRS approach to Schedule H, arguing that successful interventions should be built upon causal pathways, which themselves should be based in theory as well as observational outcomes. Huynh et al. emphasize the need for complex analyses that dissect the multiple factors that contribute to the outcomes of complex problems, such as those comprising the health status of a given community (24). Huang et al. (25) discuss the impact of partnerships on interventions. At the same time the field is pushing collaborations because of the increased recognition of SDOH, how can a single hospital take full credit for the results of an intervention? All of these studies suggest that the relationships between a hospital's activities and the health of its community are multi-faceted and complex. A simple reporting form that shows dollars allocated according to categories determined by tax forms is inadequate to indicate a valid measure of an organization's impact on a diverse and arbitrary or amorphous target.

In the decade since the passage and roll-out of the ACA, no causal pathway or theoretical model guiding the evolution of the CB requirement or measuring its impact as a policy has emerged. The presumed goal of improving the health of a community has not included objectives or measures reflecting the consensus of a given community. Compiling existing research allows us to synthesize the current state of the art and outline what should be done for the future to evaluate the impact of this policy on the nation's health. For the contribution of hospitals of all types to their communities to be evaluated and measured, precise organizational models or causal paths, supported by theory, must be established, adequate time allowed for impact to occur, expectations must be set out in advance, and precision must be used in measuring results based on metrics that are feasible to gather and for which the professional and lay communities agree that the driving activities have produced the changes.

Until community benefit evolves to the point where the definition of the community is not the purview of the individual hospital, the indicators of the community's health status are determined by national consensus and set as goals to be achieved through measurable objectives, and hospitals face penalties for failure to comply with the process and achievement of set target outcomes, the effectiveness of the IRS reporting requirement remains questionable policy. Moreover, as long as the vast majority of community benefit funds are devoted to charity care and uncompensated care, and the remainder spread across a variety of programs attempting to meet multiple community needs, the likelihood of any given activity changing the health status of the community in a measurable way is slim.

WAY FORWARD

In the absence of guidance from the federal regulatory agencies, non-profit hospitals must continue to submit Form 990 Schedule H and act with sufficient commitment to avoid any penalties that might be forthcoming in the future. Meanwhile, millions of dollars have been and are being spent in hopes of improving the health status of communities. Each hospital can take upon itself the obligation and opportunity to channel its activities in ways that are consistent with its missions and that make a documentable difference. Activities conducted under the auspice of CB, or with funds allocated to CB, should be selected from evidence-based programs and evaluated with specific measures. An example of a logic model for a program initiated by a single hospital to decrease obesity among its community



members is included in the **Figure 3**. This type of discipline should be used in structuring a CB program. This does not necessarily imply additional resources or increased burden of reporting, but rather, careful selection of what actions are taken and how.

Programs done in collaboration with other community organizations should also use an evidence-based approach to planning and implementation, and evaluation should be sufficiently rigorous and detailed to consider the environment and the contribution of individual organizations as well as the collective. Changes in the health status of a community take time and require evaluations appropriate for measuring long-term outcomes and impact. Institutional commitment must blend long-range perspective and resource commitment with shortterm demands for regulatory reporting.

Going forward, we suggest the following approach:

For healthcare executives and institutions:

- Take the CHNA seriously, as evidenced by the consistency with mission, engagement of governance, management, and operation in response to the identified needs of the community.
- Prioritize areas where evidence-based programs offer confidence that interventions selected to be used have been proven to be effective in a similar context.
- Select measures of health status that are realistic, useful, available, and that can be tracked over time. Be realistic about the potential of measurable outcomes for programs with small Ns.
- Perform the required evaluations rigorously, with fewer done better rather than many done superficially.

- Engage the appropriate expertise at all phases; build awareness and capacity internally.
- Be cognizant of all the other factors and other organizations that might affect an intervention, positively and negatively.
- Don't over-promise to the community, board and other stakeholders.
- Report change frequently and accurately, to both internal and external stakeholders.

For policy-makers and researchers:

- Policy analysts should advocate for an evaluation of the CB reporting requirements to determine the costs and benefit of this regulation.
- The US Department of Health and Human Services should negotiate with the IRS to take responsibility for advancing and monitoring the implementation of the community benefit requirement.
- Schedule H should be revised to relate activities directly to measures of benefit to the community, including measures of health status, and to recognize the respective allocation of funds to allowable categories other than charity care and uncompensated care.
- The methodology for evaluating projects done using the Collective Impact approach should be refined to allow the results of the operations and contributions of individual institutions to be distinguished from the results of the collaborative effort.
- For-profit hospitals and government hospitals should be asked to contribute to the health of the communities they serve, independent from the IRS regulatory requirement for non-profit hospitals.

• The metrics and methods for measuring the health status of a community should be refined to enable consensus on accurate, efficient and time-sensitive measurements that can be used by all organizations in the community.

Non-profit hospitals are currently spending millions of dollars on activities counted by the IRS as "community benefit." A clear relationship between the activities undertaken by non-profits and measurable improvement in the health status of a given community is a worthy goal. Funding of community activities by hospitals of all types is to be encouraged, and removing the constraints forced by the regulation might improve rather than discourage hospital-community collaboration.

CONCLUSIONS

The purpose of this article is to put community benefit in perspective as a national policy warranting evaluation and to encourage actions by individual non-profit hospitals and health systems to implement required regulations within a framework that provides evidence of impact at the local level. At present, spending on community benefit might not represent the best

REFERENCES

- Sigmond R. In First Person: An Oral History Part 2. Chicago: American Hospital Association (2009). p. 14. Available online at: https://www.aha.org/ system/files/12018-04/SigmondTRANSCRIPT-FINAL-022509.pdf (accessed February 10, 2020).
- Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and Hospital Research and Educational Trust. Hospital Initiatives in Long-Term Care. Princeton, NJ: Program Brochure; Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (1982).
- 3. Hospital Research and Educational Trust. Office on Aging and Long-Term Care. Annual Report. Chicago, IL: HRET (1983).
- Foster G. McGaw Award. Available online at: https://www.aha.org/about/ awards/foster-g-mcgaw-prize (accessed October 30, 2019).
- Dick Davidson Nova Award. Available online at: https://www.aha.org/about/ awards/aha-nova-award (accessed October 30, 2019).
- American Hospital Association. *Community Connections*. Available online at: http://www.ahacommunityconnections.org/ (accessed October 30, 2019).
- 7. Catholic Health Association. Social Accountability Budget: A Process for Planning and Reporting Community Service in a Time of Fiscal Commitment. St. Louis, MO: Catholic Health Association (1989).
- Lyon Software. *About Us.* Available online at: https://lyonsoftware. com/community-benefit/about-us/ (accessed October 30, 2019).
- Barnett, K. Advancing the State of the Art of Community Benefit. Oakland, CA: Public Health Institute (2008). Available online at: http://www.phi. org/focus-areas/?program=advancing-the-state-of-the-art-in-communitybenefit (accessed February 10, 2020).
- Code of Ethics. American College of Healthcare Executives. Available online at: https://www.ache.org/about-ache/our-story/our-commitments/policystatements/healthcare-executives-responsibility-to-their-communities (accessed February 10, 2020).
- Weil P, Bogue R, Morton R. Achieving Success through Community Leadership. Chicago: American College of Healthcare Executives (2001).

use of scarce healthcare resources because no one can measure the outcome of the activities being funded as a result of the IRS specifications.

Hospitals ask the IRS, "Does this count?" "Are we doing enough?" We cannot answer these questions until the assumptions are examined and the expectations expressed as goals with measurable objectives. Only by taking the next step of rigorous evaluation mapped to specific objectives and long-term goals can we have hope that the myriad activities being implemented across the nation under the guise of community benefit will actually benefit the community.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The two authors wrote this jointly. CE and PJ contributed to the conceptualization, and reviewed and edited the final version of the manuscript. CE wrote the first draft. PJ revised and refined.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Ms. Eileen Barsi for her comments and suggestions on an early draft of the paper. They would also like to thank Mr. Sam Visser for creating the graphics.

- Regulatory Line 127355. Available online at: https://www. familyjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/SB-697-Hospital-Community-Benefits-CA-Legislation.pdf (accessed November 7, 2019).
- 13. Health Care Community Benefits. A Compendium of State Laws. Boston, MA: Community Catalyst (2007).
- Variation in Standards and Guidance Limits Comparison of How Hospitals Meet Community Benefit Requirements. GAO-08-880: Published: Sep 12, 2008. Publicly Released: Oct 14, 2008. Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office.
- Lunder R, Liu E. Tax-Exempt Section 501(c)(3) Hospital: Community Benefit Standard and Schedule H. Congressional Research Service Report for Congress. Washington, DC: Congressional Budget Office (2008).
- James J. non-profit hospitals' community benefit requirement. *Health Affairs*. (2016). doi: 10.1377/hpb20160225.954803
- Fretchling J. Logic Modeling Methods in Program Evaluation. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass/John Wiley (2007).
- Collective Impact Forum. Available online at: www.collectiveimpactforum.org. Home page. (accessed January 10, 2020).
- Kania J, Kramer M. Collective Impact. Stanford Social Innovation Review. Winter 2011. Available online at: https://ssir.org/articles/entry/collective_ impact (accessed January 10, 2020).
- Results-Based Accountability. Available online at: http://resultsaccountability. com/about/what-is-results-based-accountability/ (accessed 10, November, 2019).
- 21. Evashwick C, Prybil L. Community benefit: moving forward with evidencebased policy and practice. *Proceedings of a National Conference*. St. Louis: Missouri Foundation for Health (2009).
- 22. Health Research & Educational Trust. *Hospital-Based Strategies for Creating a Culture of Health.* Chicago, IL: Health Research & Educational Trust (2014).
- Lewis C, Klasnja P, Powell B, Lyon A, Tuzzio L, Jones S, et al. From classification to causality: advancing understanding of mechanisms of change in implementation science. *Front Public Health.* (2018) 6:136. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2018. 00136

- 24. Huynh A, Hamilton A, Farmer M, Bean-Mayberry B, Stirman S, Moin T, et al. A pragmatic approach to guide implementation evaluation research: strategy mapping for complex interventions. *Front Public Health.* (2018) 6:134. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2018. 00134
- 25. Huang KY, Kwon SC, Cheng S, Kamboukos D, Shelley D, Brotman LM, et al. Unpacking partnership, engagement, and collaboration research to inform implementation strategies development: theoretical frameworks and emerging methodologies. *Front Public Health Edu Promotion*. (2018) 6:190. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2018.00190

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Evashwick and Jackson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Nonprofit Hospital Community Benefit in the U.S.: A Scoping Review From 2010 to 2019

Michael D. Rozier*

Saint Louis University, St. Louis, MO, United States

Background: U.S. nonprofit hospital community benefit recently underwent significant regulatory revisions. Starting in 2009, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) required hospitals to submit a new Schedule H that provided greater detail on community benefit activities. In addition, the Affordable Care Act (ACA), which became law in 2010, requires hospitals to conduct community health needs assessments (CHNA) and develop community health implementation plans (CHIP) as a response to priority needs every 3 years. These new requirements have led to greater transparency and accountability and this scoping review considers what has been learned about community benefit from 2010 to 2019.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tony Sinay, California State University, Long Beach. United States

Reviewed by:

Mary Helen McSweeney-Feld, Towson University, United States Mustafa Z. Younis, Jackson State University, United States William Edson Aaronson, Temple University, United States

> *Correspondence: Michael D. Rozier michael.rozier@slu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 30 October 2019 Accepted: 25 February 2020 Published: 11 March 2020

Citation:

Rozier MD (2020) Nonprofit Hospital Community Benefit in the U.S.: A Scoping Review From 2010 to 2019. Front. Public Health 8:72. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00072 **Methods:** This review identified peer-reviewed literature published from 2010 to 2019 using three methods. First, an OvidSP MEDLINE search using terms suggested previously by community benefit researchers. Second, a PubMed search using keywords frequently found in community benefit literature. Third, a SCOPUS search of the most frequently cited articles in this topic area. Articles were then selected based on their relevance to the research question. Articles were organized into topic areas using a qualitative strategy similar to axial coding.

Results: Literature appeared around several topic areas: governance; CHNA and CHIP process, content, and impact; community programs and their evaluation; spending patterns and spending influences; population health; and policy recommendations. The plurality of literature centered on spending and needs assessments, likely because they can draw upon publicly available data. The vast majority of articles in these areas use spending data from 2009 to 2012 and the first cycle of CHNAs in 2013. Policy recommendations focus on accountability for impact, enhancing collaboration, and incentivizing action in areas other than clinical care.

Discussion: There are several areas of community benefit in need of further study. Longitudinal studies on needs assessments and spending patterns would help inform whether organizations have changed and improved operations over time. Governance, program evaluation, and collaboration are some of the consequential areas about which relatively little is known. Gaps in knowledge also exist related to the operational realities that drive community benefit activities. Shaping organizational action and public policy would benefit from additional research in these and other areas.

Keywords: hospital community benefit, IRS Form 990 Schedule H, Community Health Needs Assessment (CHNA), community health improvement plan, Tax Exemption

30

INTRODUCTION

In 1956, the United States formalized the tax-exempt status for non-profit hospitals. The most prominent aspect of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) ruling was that hospitals would be taxexempt if they provided charity care or uncompensated care within their financial ability to do so (1). Less than a decade later, with the passage of Medicare and Medicaid in 1965, there was concern that there would be less need for charity care and tax exemption would no longer be justifiable. Therefore, in 1969 the IRS issued another ruling, which started the conversation about broadening community benefit (2). With this ruling, the IRS established a broader notion of charity, wherein "the promotion of health is considered to be a charitable purpose" and where acceptable activities went beyond charity care as long as the activities were "deemed beneficial to the community as a whole" (3). This ruling granted tax-exempt status to those organizations who met six specific criteria, including: operating an emergency department that cares for anyone regardless of ability to pay; participating in Medicare and Medicaid; creating a governing board that represents the community; and reinvesting surplus funds rather than disseminating them as dividends (3). These 1969 criteria were slightly relaxed in 1983 with a ruling that would remain the primary guidance on the tax-exempt status of hospitals until the mid-2000s (4).

Hospitals' tax-exempt status and the benefit they provide their communities were the subjects of hearings with the Senate Committee on Finance, resulting in a 2008 revision to the IRS code, which now requires hospitals to submit a more detailed accounting of their community benefit activities as part of their tax return (Schedule H, Form 990). The first of these returns were filed in 2009. In 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) drew additional attention to community benefit in at least three important ways. First, the ACA requires that nonprofit hospitals conduct community health needs assessments (CHNA) and develop community health improvement plans (CHIP) to address the most important identified needs at least once every 3 years (5). Most non-profit hospitals in the U.S. conducted their first required CHNA in 2013. Second, the expansion of Medicaid and the inclusion of guaranteed issue creates an environment similar to that following the original passage of Medicare and Medicaid, wherein many question whether tax-exempt status is justified given the possible decrease in charity care (6–10). Finally, the ACA's promotion of population health, primarily through new payment mechanisms, creates a possibility of expanding the notion of community benefit to include social determinants of health. The two reforms-the 2008 IRS ruling and the ACA-are distinct but related. Some results, such as the regular CHNAs, are clearly related to one of those reforms. The 2008 ruling had a fairly narrow focus on stricter reporting guidelines, but the reporting itself could have changed hospitals' behaviors. Therefore, it is difficult to disentangle exactly which evidence is related to each reform.

This study seeks to determine what is known about community benefit since these major federal actions have come into effect. The question for this scoping review is: "What do we know about community benefit in U.S. non-profit hospitals 2010?" The results of this question not only describe the most important areas of knowledge, but also identify those areas with significant gaps.

METHOD

Scoping studies have often suffered from lack of consensus on terminologies and methodologies (11). This current study aims "to map the literature on a particular topic or research area and provide an opportunity to identify key concepts, gaps in the research; and types and sources of evidence to inform practice, policymaking, and research" (12). It does this mapping for non-profit hospital community benefit in the United States. One established framework for such work articulates five stages of work: identifying the research question; identifying relevant studies; selecting studies; charting the data; and summarizing and reporting the results (13). The first stage is found in the Introduction. The second and third stages are detailed in this section. The final two stages follow in the Results and Discussion.

This review was largely limited to peer-reviewed articles indexed by academic databases. Some gray literature was also included, particularly editorially-reviewed articles and papers cited by peer-reviewed work. The limitations of this choice are described in the Discussion. The timeframe of interest, 2010– 2019, provided one key inclusion criteria for articles.

It can be challenging to identify articles about U.S. nonprofit hospital community benefit, as noted by previous literature reviews (14). The challenge is 2-fold. First, the term community benefit is often used more broadly than what is intended in this study. So the search term "community benefit" generates many articles that fall outside the scope of interest. Second, many aspects of community benefit are published without being formally linked to community benefit. For example, articles on non-profit hospital charity care may never note that charity care is a major component of the hospitals' community benefit spending. Therefore, the term "community benefit" is both too broad and too narrow to easily identify articles on the topic.

The search included several strategies (see **Figure 1**). First, articles were collected using the method previously suggested by community benefit researchers, using the OvidSP MEDLINE search terms (14). Additional articles were collected using PubMed and a search of keywords often associated with community benefit literature. These keywords include: community benefit(s), non-profit hospital(s), charity care, taxexempt hospitals, tax exempt(ion), community health need(s) assessment(s), schedule H. A final attempt to gather articles was made by conducting a SCOPUS search of the most highly cited articles in community benefit (8, 15, 16).

After reviewing the abstracts of all articles initially identified through the above search strategies, the author eliminated those that did not relate to the study's research question. The most common reason for exclusion was the article addressed hospitals' community health or population health work, but did not connect that work to community benefit. Some articles were excluded if they were published during the accepted date range but exclusively used data that preceded the IRS revision and the



ACA. Others were excluded because they addressed community benefit in countries other than the U.S.

All articles were organized using a strategy similar to axial coding of qualitative data (17, 18). The initial topic areas arose from a working group held in 2009 that identified the most salient topics for community benefit scholarship: governance and leadership; ethics; finance and economics; planning, organization, and evaluation; community assessment and engagement; and public policy (19). After sorting into an initial set of topic areas, the articles were further sorted into subtopics. As a scoping review, this study identifies the major topic areas but does not claim to identify all the articles within a given topic area as a systematic review would. At the same time, it does aim to provide the entire map, including those areas that are sparsely populated at the moment.

RESULTS

Each section of the results begins with the research question that animates the studies in that section (see Table 1). There was also a set of articles that provided descriptive overviews of community benefit, largely explaining the new regulations and requirements. These articles responded to the need for researchers and practitioners to understand the new expectations emerging from the IRS revisions and the ACA. These included some early peer-reviewed overviews (44, 45), with others provided by organizations with interest in educating the public on community benefit, such as from The Hilltop Institute (2, 5) or Catholic Health Association (46, 47). Even several years after the new regulations, perspectives from sources such as Health Affairs and New England Journal of Medicine described either the current state of affairs for researchers (48) or ways in which new community benefit requirements could shape the provision of health care (49).

Governance and Ethics

"What is the role of hospital leadership related to community benefit?"

With increased public scrutiny, community benefit has taken on new relevance for governing bodies of non-profit health care. Most directly, organizations' tax exemption is dependent upon meeting the new requirements (50, 51). But Magill and Prybil suggested that the need for board oversight goes beyond legal compliance toward an ethical imperative, indicating that board engagement, deliberative communication, and performance measurement are essential markers of meeting the ethical demands of community benefit (20). A 2011 survey found that governing boards had not engaged at this level, with only 36% of systems surveyed having assigned responsibility for community benefit (52). However, this survey was early in the organizational adjustment to new community benefit requirements.

A small number of articles more explicitly addressed matters of ethics and community benefit. McCruden notes that the expectations for deeper community engagement align well with Catholic moral norms and should better orient Catholic hospital toward community health work and reducing health disparities (21). In general, the area of governance and ethics received minimal attention in the literature.

Community Assessment: Process

"What do we know from studying the process hospitals use to complete CHNAs and CHIPs?"

The new expectations related to CHNAs and CHIPs meant most hospitals had a new skill to learn and researchers had a new process to study. In 2011, the IRS issued a bulletin stating, "a CHNA must take into account input from persons who represent the broad interests of the community served by the hospital facility" (53). At a minimum, this includes, "persons with special knowledge of or expertise in public health; federal, tribal, regional, State, or local health or other departments; ... leaders, representatives, or members of the medically underserved, lowincome, and minority populations, and populations with chronic disease needs" (53). Most of the existing studies use data from 2012 to 2013, when most hospitals completed their first required CHNA and CHIP.

Several studies from this first cycle identified lessons to be learned in the area of community engagement. Pennel et al. scored 95 CHNAs published in 2013 from Texas hospitals to determine the level of community participation in the process. They found a variety of stakeholders engaged at different phases of the process, but very few hospitals working with a broad spectrum of community members throughout the entire process (54). Using an experience with Yale-New Haven from before the ACA-required CHNA process, Santilli and colleagues suggest strategies such as door-to-door surveys and investing in the workforce needed to carry out community-based work (55). Diaz et al. studied another community-driven prioritization process used by six hospitals in northern California which suggests the importance of integrating qualitative and quantitative data in the process (56).

Two articles ask specifically how the CHNA process can be used to engage vulnerable communities. Lightfoot et al. studied a four-hospital process in Lehigh Valley, PA and found that strategies such as identifying ambassadors from vulnerable communities and encouraging long-term memoranda of agreement were important for success (57). Grant and colleagues studied the CHNA process of Moffitt Cancer Center and concluded that an organization interested in reducing health disparities must engage organizational leaders and community members in an ongoing way and that conversations should be informed by data on demographics and disparities (58). Another did not investigate vulnerable populations but the most vulnerable communities. Singh, Cramer, and Young found that hospitals in communities with the lowest health needs based on County Health Rankings were more likely to have completed CHNA activities than hospitals in communities with the greatest health needs (59). For those interested in community benefit as a mechanism for addressing inequity, this data point could be concerning.

Studies on this topic often employed case-study methodology to describe hospital-community engagement, often in rural settings. For example, Becker looked across multiple examples using the Rural Community Group Model to determine

TABLE 1 | Summary of scoping review topic areas.

	Key Conclusions Related to Community Benefit	Representative Articles
Governance and ethics	 Boards should feel an ethical obligation in addition to a need for compliance Requirements related to community health could deepen existing priorities of faith-based organizations 	Magill and Prybil (20) McCruden (21)
Community assessment: process	 There is high variation in community-engagement during needs assessments Vulnerable populations and communities often receive less attention during needs assessments The process for needs assessments must be context-specific: rural/urban, local health department/not, level of community capacity 	Beatty et al. (22) Becker (23) Pennel et al. (16)
Community assessment: content	 Root causes/social factors of community needs are rarely identified Collaborative needs assessments are often of higher quality Health equity is often noted as a need but rarely addressed directly by activities 	Carroll-Scott et al. (24) Pennel et al. (16)
Community assessment: effect	 Collaboration on needs assessment can have other positive effects, including greater investment in community health activities and increased on-going collaboration Community members who participate in needs assessments offer unique insights, are more satisfied with the product, and emerge with increased knowledge 	Carlton and Singh (25) Franz et al. (26) Kuehnert et al. (27)
Community programs	 Programs typically focus on clinical interventions and address less stigmatized diseases Aspects of the process that are more highly regulated (needs assessment, reporting) are more consistent across organizations that other aspects (programming, evaluation) 	Burke et al. (28) Franz et al. (29) Rozier and Singh (30)
Program impact and evaluation	 Formal evaluation receives little attention at the program level Community programs may have effects other than at the program level: positive, such as lowering readmissions and negative, such as medicalizing poverty 	Chaiyachati et al. (31) Caffrey et al. (32)
Spending and finance: basics	 There is high variation in whether individual hospitals provide more community benefit than they receive in tax exemption, but overall community benefit exceeds hospital tax benefit ~7.5% of operating expenses go to community benefit, with ~0.4% devoted to community health improvement Non-profit hospitals generally provide more community assistance than for-profit peers 	Bakken and Kindig (33) Rosenbaum (34) Young et al. (15) Valdovinos et al. (35)
Spending and finance: relationships	 Increased state regulation leads hospitals to favor spending on patient care over community health There are weak, if any, associations between community benefit spending and community characteristics such as higher health needs or level of uninsured The ACA, especially Medicaid expansion, may be positively associated with higher total community benefit spending; the relationship between bad debt, uncompensated care, and community health improvement is unclear 	Begun and Trinh (36) Singh (37) Singh and Young (38) Singh et al. (39) Young et al. (40)
Population health	 The full potential of CB's connection to population health has yet to be realized The distinction between 'community building' and 'community health improvement' is less relevant in an era of population health and social determinants of health Population health would be more possible with collaboration, shared resources, and common measurement 	Begun et al. (41) Corrigan et al. (6) Rosenbaum (34)
Policy recommendations	 Potential improvements include standardizing the CHNA, assessing outcome measures, and requiring more explicit work related to health equity Policies should better incentivize investment in social determinants and population health 	Gruber et al. (42) Rozier et al. (43) Rubin et al. (7)

challenges and opportunities for community engagement in rural settings (23). The author found group think to be particularly strong in rural communities where people know each other well (23), which may signal an important risk to be aware of in those instances where strong community health networks exist. Skinner et al. found through interviews representing 21 hospitals in Appalachia that rural hospitals struggle to hire staff for their CHNA process and often lack the resources to address the needs once they are identified (60). Sabin and Levin also provide a case study of a rural hospital meeting community benefit requirements and conclude that collaboration and identifying existing community assets are key to a successful program (61).

Several studies also looked specifically at the collaborative process with local health departments (LHD). In a statewide analysis in Missouri, Beatty, Wilson, and colleagues found significant variation in cooperation and no strong predictors of collaboration between the non-profit hospital and other organizations (22, 62). Laymon et al. provided baseline data from the first CHNA cycle in 2013 and reported that 53% of LHDs collaborated with hospitals on needs assessments, with likelihood increasing in areas of large populations (63). In a case study, Sampson, Gearon and Boe describe a process wherein a hospital-LHD partnership drew upon the local health department's long history of community collaboration and engaged 1,800 Polk County, WI residents in developing the CHNA, many of whom continue to be involved in workgroups to address the identified needs (64).

Community Assessment: Content

"What do we know from studying the content of CHNAs and CHIPs?"

The content produced by the assessment process provided another focus area of research studies. Most of these studies analyzed content from the 2013 CHNAs and CHIPs and were less likely to be case studies than those that studied process. Several that were case studies or regional analyses often found CHNAs lacking in terms of the depth of collaboration or identifying root causes of community needs. Alfano-Sobsey et al. took in account both process and content as they described the collaboration of organizations in Wake County, NC and their method for prioritizing poverty, access to care, and behavioral health from nine initial areas of concern (65). Akintobi et al. offer another case study, this one with Morehouse School of Medicine Prevention Research Center, describing both the collaborative process as well as the priority areas, including health concerns such as hypertension as well as risk factors such as lack of social cohesion (66). Powell et al. analyzed the content of 15 CHNAs and 10 CHIPs from 2013 produced by Philadelphia-area hospitals. They found little regional coordination between organizations and the implementation strategies generally overlooked behavioral health and social factors, which often arose at top needs (67).

Several studies on content analyzed larger numbers of CHNAs, although most were still from the first cycle of reports. Pennel et al. assessed the quality of 95 Texas hospitals' 2013 CHNAs with 16 criteria, including stakeholder involvement, quality of the data, and clarity of communication. They found those reports done in collaboration with local health departments and those done by consultants were of higher quality (16). Caroll-Scott et al. used data from 2016 CHNAs and CHIPs, and identified a disconnect between CHNAs and CHIPs in the area of health equity. Of the 179 hospitals, 65% of the CHNAs included a term related to health equity, while only 35% of CHIPs did so, and only 9% of the organizations included an activity explicitly promoting health equity (24). Cramer et al. used a much larger sample (n = 1,593) to analyze whether organizational or community characteristics were associated with progress toward CHNA implementation (68). One key finding of this analysis is that hospitals reporting high levels of CHNA implementation spent more on community health improvement, which connects the topics of process, content, and effect of CHNAs.

Community Assessment: Effect

"What, if any, effect does conducting a needs assessment have?" The CHNA process has the potential to have any number of effects on the organization itself, its collaborators, or the community. One group of studies focused primarily on the effect the process had on collaborating organizations. Carlton and Singh showed that LHD-hospital collaboration on CHNAs was associated with likelihood of coordination on implementation plans and greater hospital investment in community health improvement activities (25). Ainsworth, Diaz, and Schmidtlein found that a four hospital system in northern California approached the CHNA process with broader goals of collaboration in mind and that the effort had several positive effects, including regular meetings after the CHNA process and increased collaboration with other community organizations (69). Analyzing an experience from Lehigh Valley, Matthews, Coyle, and Deegan concluded that broad partnering for CHNAs allowed the group to better identify expertise, helped generate resources for health improvement, and mobilized community partners for the long-term, although the authors did not indicate how they measured these outcomes (70).

Other studies emphasized the effect the CHNA process has on community members. Gold et al. studied a public deliberation with Maimonides Medical Center in Brooklyn, NY and found that the participants emerged with greater knowledge of community health and 95% thought hospitals should use public deliberation to identify priority needs (71). Kuehnert, Graber, and Stone used a web-based survey, generating quantitative measures with Likert scales and qualitative insights from open-ended questions, to discover that those community members who were directly involved in the CHNA process were more satisfied with the final product than those who did not participate (27).

Additional studies assessed whether the CHNA process achieved its primary goal of identifying priority needs and leading to effective strategies to respond to those needs. Through three CHNAs in West Virginia, Bias et al. showed that community participation identified needs that hospital leadership had not identified and that strategies were modified based on the insights provided by community members (72). Additionally, a qualitative study of 21 hospitals in the Appalachian region of Ohio found that hospitals have been formalizing their CHNA processes, cultivating local partnerships, and developing an evidence base for their work (26). Although nearly all of the studies examining the CHNA and CHIP processes are from the first cycle in 2013, there is clearly a good deal of knowledge gained from these initial experiences.

Community Programs

"What do we know about the programs hospitals support related to community benefit?"

This scoping review did not identify any studies that provided a comprehensive review of the community programs hospitals have supported since the community benefit reforms went into effect. Olden and Hoffman conducted a literature review on hospitals' health promotion services and identified 25 articles, all published before the date range of this scoping review. However, the authors' findings that hospital size and collaborative networks were positively associated with more community programs and that state community benefit laws had no association with programs continue to be relevant. However, the concepts of evaluation or impact were not raised anywhere in the review (73). A literature review by Burke et al. showed that out of 106 programs that met inclusion criteria, over half occurred in the hospital facility and focused on clinical interventions (28).

Some researchers have taken a more targeted approach to the question and analyzed programs in specific areas. For example, Fleischhacker provides a commentary for those in food and nutrition as to how they might leverage hospital resources to increase support for evidence-based programs (74). LeRouge et al. use several hypothetical cases to suggest why telehealth ought to be considered as part of community benefit strategies, namely because telehealth increases access, improves community health, and advances medical knowledge (75). Franz, Skinner, and Kelleher analyzed the 2013 CHNAs at 21 hospitals in Appalachia and conducted interviews to determine why
substance abuse was less frequently prioritized compared to obesity and access to care (29). They identified several reasons including lack of resources, risk aversion, and stigma. Rozier et al. took a more theoretical approach to this question and conducted an experiment to determine what factors were most important to non-profit hospital leaders when prioritizing community heath activities. They found the severity of the need and the quality of partnership to be the most important factors for allocation (30).

The topic of community programs is broad and ill-defined, which may partially explain why less literature appears in this section than one might expect. To offer more data as to what is done, Rozier and Singh interviewed 38 directors of community health and mapped the process associated with community health improvement programs, from budgeting to reporting (76). They found consistent and formal processes in areas that are highly regulated, such as assessing needs and reporting dollars spent, but little consistency across organizations in other key areas such as budgeting, allocating resources, or evaluation. Overall, there is less scholarship on the types of community programs associated with community benefit than one might expect. However, this may be because these programs are being shared without being formally identified with community benefit.

Program Impact and Evaluation

"What effect do community benefit programs have?"

Formal evaluation of community benefit programs received relatively little attention in the literature. Rains et al. use their experience from St. Louis Children's Hospital to provide a methodology for measuring population health impact and showed an increase in process and outcome data for 6 of their 7 community benefit programs (77). It may be that this literature exists but is not readily identifiable as community benefit or it could be that it will take additional cycles of CHNAs and CHIPs for this work to emerge.

In addition to studies about community benefit program evaluation, some have considered other effects that community benefit programs may have on organizations or communities. For example, a recent study analyzed data from 1,405 nonprofit hospitals to identify an association between increased community-directed spending and lower preventable readmission rates (31). As another example, Caffrey et al. made an interesting observation that community benefit efforts might have the unintended effect of medicalizing poverty (32). They suggest that an unrepresentative sample of community participants could fail to identify pressing social needs such as employment and violence and that hospitals risk evaluating needs through their expertise of medical care.

Spending and Finance: The Basics

"How much money do non-profit hospitals spend on community benefit?"

Spending on community benefit constitutes the plurality of literature. This topic area is divided into two sections. The first focuses on those studies that analyze how much is spent and whether that spending changes over time; the second summarizes associations with or influences of spending. To judge merit of tax exemption, the amount of community benefit spending is often compared to the value of tax exemption, which a national analysis puts at \$24.6 billion for the year 2011 (8). Using 2012 data, Herring and colleagues suggest there is variation as to whether individual hospital's community benefit spending exceeds their tax benefit, with 62% providing more than they receive (78). An analysis by Turner et al. drew a similar conclusion with 2010–2012 data from Maryland, finding that hospitals provide more through community benefit than they would provide through taxes (79). However, given that Maryland has its own state-level CB requirements, these results may not hold in other states.

The most frequently cited article on community benefit is an analysis using 2009 data of 1,800 non-profit hospitals from across the country. In it, Young and colleagues found that on average hospitals spent 7.5% of their operating expenses on community benefit, with 0.4% allocated to community health improvement. The variation of total community benefit spending among hospitals was also quite large, ranging from 1.1% of operating expenses for the lowest decile to 20.1% for the highest decile (15). Leider et al. found only a slight increase from 2009 to 2012, with similar distribution across categories (80). An analysis of 2009 data from 127 Wisconsin hospitals found similar results to Young -7.5% of operating expenses were devoted to community benefit, with about 0.4% of operating expenses allocated to community health improvement (81). A study of 53 North Carolina hospitals found a much higher percentage, 14.6% of operating expenses, but this study included Medicare shortfall, which the state allows hospitals to do, but is generally not included in other studies. A state-by-state analysis show significant variation, from 3.8% of operating expenses in North Dakota to 11.9% in Wyoming (33).

One frequent question is whether non-profit hospitals actually provide more community assistance than for-profit hospitals (82). A major challenge with answering such a question is that the two groups are not required to follow the same reporting standards. Two studies, one using national data from 2006 and another using 2011-2013 from California found that non-profit hospitals provided significantly more charity care than their for profit counterparts (35, 83). Another, by Worthy and Anderson, showed that Texas hospitals claiming tax exemption spent more on community services than other hospitals (84). And another study by Coyne and colleagues showed that in Washington state, in 2011, among non-profit hospitals, church-owned hospitals provided more charity care as a percentage of gross revenues than did government or other voluntary hospitals (85). These conclusions align with studies that asked similar questions before the new regulations (86, 87).

The fact that so many studies on community benefit rely on Form 990 Schedule H raises the question as to whether these reports are valid. Rauscher (Singh) and Vyzas compared the self-reported community benefit expenditures from these forms for 218 non-profit California hospitals with other measures of charitable activity. These measures included charity care as reported in financial statements (adjusted with the cost to charge ratio), the Medi-Cal inpatient load, and measures of community orientation and provision of community health services constructed from data in the annual AHA survey. The authors found a strong correlation between the self-reported spending and these other measures, indicating that despite strict standardization, the self-reports are likely an accurate measure of community benefit (88).

Spending and Finance: Relationships

"What influences how much non-profit hospitals spend?"

Along with knowing how much is spent, other studies have assessed associations with community benefit spending. Although federal laws and regulations are central to community benefit activity, state laws are a possible influence on community benefit spending. One might expect higher spending with statelevel laws, but Singh warned about an unintended consequence of minimum thresholds actually lowering spending, in an article where she suggested that spending be just one component of assessing an organization's claim for tax exemption (89). The results on state influence are mixed. Singh et al. using 2009-2011 data, showed that hospitals often respond to increased regulation by favoring spending on patient care over community health improvement (39). According to an early study by Begun and Trinh, states with additional laws related to community benefit spending, hospitals spent less on community health improvement (36). Yet Johnson et al. found state laws increased total community benefit spending, but that rural hospitals responded to state community benefit laws to a lesser degree than did urban hospitals (90).

Another possible influence on patterns of spending is community characteristics, especially level of community health need. In a national analysis, Singh et al. created standardized measures of county health needs using the 2010 County Health Rankings and found that overall community benefit was higher for hospitals in counties with higher health needs, but that spending on community health improvement was not (91). This raises a question of whether there may be trade-offs between spending on charity care and other spending such as community health improvement. In an analysis of Maryland hospitals from 2006 to 2010, Singh found that there was no evidence of such a trade-off. Despite the fact that hospitals in the poorest areas of the state bear a larger burden of uninsured patients, they did not show evidence of such a trade-off. Moreover, a trade-off was not seen during the 2008 recession, wherein one may expect to see a reduction in spending on community health programs to compensate for the increase in charity care (37). Given that Maryland has state-level CB requirements and a Medicare waiver that standardizes reimbursement across all payers, the results may not be entirely generalizable. There was also no relationship between governmental public health spending and community benefit spending on community health improvement (38, 92). Beahr et al. also found no association between community need and per capita community benefit expenditures (93). Another study by Chaiyachti, Qi, and Wener found neither total community benefit spending nor community-directed contributions varied based on community characteristics such as percentage of uninsured and education levels (94).

Several recent studies have examined whether the ACA influenced the amount or patterns of spending on community

benefit. This question was largely precipitated by the idea that increased insurance coverage would lessen the need for uncompensated care (95) and create the possibility of increased spending on community health improvement (96). Nikpay, Buchmueller, and Levy found that early Medicaid expansion in Connecticut resulted in more Medicaid discharges, but no change in uncompensated care (9). The only nationwide study of the ACA's effect on community benefit spending found a modest increase in total spending, from 7.6 to 8.1% of operating expenses, from 2010 to 2014, but no effect on community health spending (40). And yet, in an analysis of just teaching hospitals, Alberti, Sutton, and Baker found between 2012 and 2015, charity care decreased by 16.7% but total spending increased 20.1% (97). Those in Medicaid expansion states increased spending on Medicaid shortfall and subsidized health services more quickly than non-expansion states.

Finally, in a time of ever-shrinking operating margins and greater dependence on non-operating incomes, Song, McCullough, and Reiter show that non-operating income does not influence total spending on community benefit (98).

Population Health

"How does community benefit interact with the increased attention to population health and population health management?"

Although many of the articles in this topic area could be included either with evaluating impact or with policy recommendations, the large number of articles specifically relating to population health warranted its own section. Two empirical articles illustrate early skepticism on community benefit and population health. Pennel et al. assessment of 2013 CHNA content and interviews with stakeholders led them to believe that non-profit hospital involvement in population health was unlikely (99). Along the same lines, after analyzing 23 organizations' CHIPs and finding that very few were addressing the structural causes of health inequity, Begun et al. proposed a 5-point scale to help organizations focus on higher-impact, population health activities (41). But other articles, some from advocacy organizations, continue to suggest that nonprofit hospitals should take a larger role in population health improvement and to use community benefit as cornerstone of such work.

The Democracy Collaborative (100), Catholic Health Association (101), Community Catalyst (102), and the then-Institute of Medicine (103) are just some of the organizations to note community benefit's potential in advancing population health. Sara Rosenbaum suggested that the definition of community benefit be expanded to include community building activities (34, 104) and that the IRS be more directive in hospitals reallocating resources for community health improvement (104). Bakken and Kindig did projections to show that community health spending would increase 3-fold if hospitals were required to spend a certain percentage of community benefit dollars on community health improvement (10% minimum, which would increase as hospital profitability increased) (105). But this kind of shift does not just happen, which is why other articles, often appearing in gray literature, offer suggestions as to how an organization can best manage community benefit's relationship with population health.

Early on, one industry publication noted the need to use evidence-based interventions in order to maximize effectiveness of community benefit programs (106). Another early article noted that if an organization wanted to commit to population health, it would need to develop a comprehensive strategy that addressed cultural and structural, including adopting community well-ness as a strategic priority (107). Corrigan, Fischer, and Heiser also wrote about strategy, but focused on the need for regional collaboration, shared resources, and common measurements (6). Several organizations have also built tools to help organizations in this effort. For example, Community Catalyst developed a dashboard tool to assess a community benefit program's commitment to equity and engagement (108) and Health Resources in Action created a tool for strategic planning and cultural alignment (109).

Policy Recommendations

"What changes to policy could improve community benefit?"

With the major changes to community benefit in 2009 and 2010, increased attention and experience with the new requirements have created an opportunity for scholars and practitioners to offer suggestions as to how community benefitrelated policy might be further modified. An early summary of policy proposals suggested three categories: transparency, accountability, and population health (7). This scoping review found leveraging community benefit for population health to be the most frequent policy recommendation. Several suggested this should be done by modifying the CHNA. Crossley suggested that better alignment with community health could arise with more transparent and accountable guidance related to CHNAs (110), with Gruber and colleagues going even further to suggest a standardized CHNA format would increase accountability for health outcomes (42). Rubin, Singh, and Young suggested that assessing outcomes such as community-level health measures would be a better approach than assessing inputs such as CHNAs or spending (111). Other authors have suggested that population health goals would benefit from clarifying the 'community building' category so that non-profit hospitals are better incentivized to invest in the social determinants of health (43, 112).

In addition to population health, several articles recommended policies that facilitate better coordination of community benefit efforts. Some have noted that non-profit hospitals and local public health agencies could coordinate their efforts if their compliance activities, such as needs assessments, were better aligned (43, 113). Rozier, Goold, and Singh, who offered better coordination with public health as one of four policy proposals, also suggested that health equity be made an explicit expectation of community benefit activities (43). Rubin, Singh, and Jacobson make a case for greater accountability, specifically suggesting that the IRS assess population-health performance measures which are already included in the required CHIPs (111).

DISCUSSION

This scoping review identified a significant amount of literature published on community benefit since the IRS revisions and ACA regulations, in all areas of scholarship identified by a 2009 working group (19). We know, for example, that overall spending is significantly greater than the amount that would be paid in taxes, although that is certainly not true for every individual hospital. We also know that spending as a percentage of operating expenses has remained relatively steady over the early years following new regulations and that there are very few factors, either organizational, or community, that are associated with amount or distribution of spending. Several proposed policies, however, are aimed at making it more likely that communitylevel factors, particularly community health needs, are more strongly associated with spending and spending patterns. Such an association would also make it more likely that community benefit activities better contribute to addressing health inequities.

In addition to standardized reporting on spending, the new regulations have a strong focus on increasing collaboration with communities and encouraging greater rigor in distribution of resources. Most studies in these areas use CHNAs, CHIPs, and the American Hospital Association's annual survey from 2013 or earlier. When studies using data from 2014 and beyond are more common, we will better understand whether there has been meaningful progress in quality of collaboration or selection of interventions. From the early years, we know that collaboration was quite uneven and that social determinants of health were not a central focus of community benefit efforts. Studies that evaluate second and third cycles of needs assessments and implementation strategies will hopefully illuminate whether collaboration has improved and whether there is greater rigor is program selection and program evaluation. It is also possible that studies in the coming years will consider whether there are meaningful improvements to community health indicators because of community benefit efforts, either from direct investment or from community benefit helping create community ecosystems that are more attuned to community health.

Many have suggested that the ACA would lead to new opportunities related to community benefit spending, namely a shift away from uncompensated care toward community health investment. Despite significant attention being paid to population health and headlines about hospitals and health systems investing in population health, we do not yet have meaningful data showing that health care organizations have been able to shift their spending away from clinical care toward community health and community building. This may still be in the offing, or it could be that most of uncompensated care for the uninsured simply shifted to shortfall from Medicaid and other means-tested programs. We must also consider that any changes, either in spending or other elements that rely on organizational support, may in part be a result of organizations developing better procedures for recording spending or communicating activity.

There is a reason that many of the articles in this review are proposing new regulations related to community benefit. It

seems that organizations have responded to the expectations set forth in the IRS revisions and ACA regulations, but that the changes had submerged goals such as improving health equity or shifting toward social determinants of health, that do not appear in the regulations. In reviewing the relationship between regulations and organizational behavior, it is often difficult to tell the degree to which organizations go beyond the minimum of what is required. For example, we know that boards are approving CHNAs and CHIPs, but we do not know how engaged governance structures are beyond the approval process. And we know that collaboration occurs during the needs assessment process and that the depth of collaboration is highly variable, but it is not clear how regulations could be amended to make meaningful collaboration during needs assessment and other stages of the community benefit process more likely. In part, some of the concerns that lead to new policy proposals could be ameliorated with better data on community benefit activities. However, other concerns will likely need to be addressed with new policy.

Gaps in Knowledge

This review shows there are still many areas of community benefit in need of further study. For those areas where public information is more easily available, namely in the forms of CHNAs, CHIPs, and Schedule H Form 990s, most of the current information come from the early years of this new community benefit activity. Studying changes in CHNAs and CHIPs over time will be more possible now that most hospitals have completed three full cycles. At the time of this review, there were no studies that took account of the 2019 CHNA cycle. Subsequent studies will hopefully do so. While there have been some studies that considered longitudinal aspects of spending, the significant changes to the U.S. health care system from 2012 and the greater openness of the IRS to include housing and other determinants of health as community benefit (114) offer additional opportunities to study patterns of and associations with community benefit spending. If community benefit spending truly remained consistent from 2010 to 2019, it would be about the only element of U.S. health care spending that did not meaningfully change during that time.

In addition, there are significant gaps in knowledge in the topic areas for which there is no standardized, publicly available data. Governance, resource allocation processes, and program evaluation are just some of the areas we know very little about. In general, internal operations related to community benefit largely remain a "black box." If we do no know about these areas, the information rarely extends beyond a case study. While case studies certainly have their place in building a base of knowledge, it would also be beneficial to have larger datasets in these areas that would allow for more generalizable conclusions. If health care organizations are interested in broadening the community benefit conversation beyond spending, as I suspect many are, it would behoove them to help researchers more easily secure the data necessary to answer questions associated with these other areas of community benefit.

Limitations

There are two major limitations to this scoping review worth noting. First, it was largely restricted to peer-reviewed literature. Many advocacy groups and industry associations have produced important work related to community benefit and only some of them have been cited in this review. The focus on peer-reviewed literature may have resulted in some topic areas not being as robustly represented as they could be, especially related to governance and policy recommendations. Second, some areas of research may be less likely to use traditional keywords associated with community benefit. For example, community programs and program evaluation that were, in fact, part of a hospital's community benefit portfolio, may never indicate that they were associated with the hospital's community benefit efforts. Therefore, this review may underrepresent the literature, particularly related to these topic areas. Finally, some may wish that this scoping review was a systematic review or that it accounted for the literature published before 2010, but this study maps the literature of an important moment in community benefit and provides areas where additional work can and should be done.

CONCLUSION

Most people in places where there is a non-profit hospital are likely interested in one question related to community benefit. "Are we better off because we have a non-profit hospital in our community?" From a strictly financial perspective, the answer is usually "yes." The research above shows that most non-profit hospitals contribute more back to the community than they would pay in taxes. However, if pushed, I suspect most people would want more. Most people would ultimately want to know, "Are we using the resources non-profit hospitals provide back to the community as wisely as possible?" The answer to that question is less certain. In order to get to yes, organizations will need to overcome organizational inertia to better identify root causes of illness, choose more effective programs, create stronger partnerships, do more rigorous evaluations, and much more. In order for these to occur, we need more research and perhaps new policies to shape behavior. Ten years after some major reforms to community benefit, we have learned many lessons in building healthier communities. Nevertheless, we have also learned there is a much to be done before the potential is fully met.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MR designed the study, conducted the analysis, and wrote the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author would like to thank Allyssa Stevens for her assistance with this project.

REFERENCES

- Internal Revenue Service. *Revised Ruling* 56–185, 1956–1, C.B. 202. (1956). Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/rr56-185.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Somerville MH. Community Benefit in Context: Origins and Evolution. (2012). Available online at: http://www.hilltopinstitute.org/publications/ CommunityBenefitInContextOriginsAndEvolution-ACA9007-June2012. pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Internal Revenue Service. *Revised Ruling 69–545*, 1969–2 C.B. 117. (1969). Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/rr69-545.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Internal Revenue Service. Revised Ruling 83–157, 1983–2, C.B. 94. (1983). Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/rr83-157.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Folkemer DC, Spicer LA, Muller CH, Somerville MH, Brow A, Milligan CJ, et al. *Hospital Community Benefits after the ACA: The Emerging Federal Framework*. (2011). Available online at: https://www.hilltopinstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/publications/HospitalCommunityBenefitsAfterTheACA-HCBPIssueBrief-January2011.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Corrigan J, Fisher E, Heiser S. Hospital community benefit programs: increasing benefits to communities. *JAMA*. (2015) 313:1211–12. doi: 10.1001/jama.2015.0609
- Rubin DB, Singh SR, Young GJ. Tax-exempt hospitals and community benefit: new directions in policy and practice. *Annu Rev Public Health.* (2015) 36:545–57. doi: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031914-122357
- Rosenbaum S, Kindig DA, Bao J, Byrnes MK, O'Laughlin C. The value of the nonprofit hospital tax exemption was \$24.6 Billion In 2011. *Health Affairs*. (2015) 34:1225–33. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1424
- Nikpay S, Buchmueller T, Levy H. Early medicaid expansion in connecticut stemmed the growth in hospital uncompensated care. *Health Affairs*. (2015) 34:1170–9. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0107
- Nikpay S, Buchmueller T, Levy HG. Affordable care act medicaid expansion reduced uninsured hospital stays in 2014. *Health Affairs*. (2016) 35:106–10. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1144
- Colquhoun HL, Levac D, O'Brien KK, Straus S, Tricco AC, Perrier L, et al. Scoping reviews: time for clarity in definition, methods, and reporting. J Clin Epidemiol. (2014) 67:1291–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2014. 03.013
- Daudt HM, van Mossel C, Scott SJ. Enhancing the scoping study methodology: a large, inter-professional team's experience with Arksey and O'Malley's framework. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* (2013) 13:48. doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-13-48
- Arksey H, O'Malley L. Scoping studies: towards a methological framework. Int J Soc Res Methol. (2005) 8:19–31. doi: 10.1080/1364557032000119616
- Tao D, Freeman M, Evashwick C. Evidence-based policy and practice on community benefit: information support for developing a bibliography. J Med Libr Assoc. (2010) 98:164–167. doi: 10.3163/1536-5050.98.2.010
- Young GJ, Chou CH, Alexander J, Lee SY, Raver E. Provision of community benefits by tax-exempt U.S. hospitals. *NEJM*. (2013) 368:1519– 27. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1210239
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D. Nonprofit hospitals' approach to community health needs assessment. Am J Public Health. (2015) 105:e103–13. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302286
- Corbin J, Strauss A. Basics of Qualitative Research, 3rd Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Sage (2008).
- 18. Creswell JW. Qualitative Inquiry & Research Design, 2nd Edn. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage (2007).
- Evachwick C, Prybil L. Community Benefit: Moving Forward With Evidence-Based Policy and Practice. St. Louis, MO: Missouri Foundation for Health (2009).
- Magill G, Prybil LD. Board oversight of community benefit: an ethical imperative. *Kennedy Inst Ethics J.* (2011) 21:25–50. doi: 10.1353/ken.2011.0001
- McCruden P. The affordable care act and community benefit: a mandate Catholic health care can (partly) embrace. *Kennedy Inst Ethics J.* (2013) 23:229–48. doi: 10.1353/ken.2013.0009

- Beatty K, Wilson K, Cleclor A, Stringer L. Collaboration among missouri nonprofit hospitals and local health departments: content analysis of community health needs assessments. *Am J Public Health.* (2015) 105:S337– 44. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302488
- Becker KL. Conducting community health needs assessments in rural communities: lessons learned. *Health Promot Pract.* (2015) 16:15–9. doi: 10.1177/1524839914555887
- Carroll-Scott A, Henson RM, Kolker J, Purtle J. The role of nonprofit hospitals in identifying and addressing health inequities in cities. *Health Affairs*. (2017) 36:1102–9. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0033
- Carlton EL, Singh SR. Joint community health needs assessments as a path for coordinating community-wide health improvement efforts between hospitals and local health departments. *Am J Public Health*. (2018) 108:676– 82. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2018.304339
- Franz B, Skinner D, Kelleher K. The impact of the affordable care act on hospital-led community health evaluation in the U.S. Appalachian Ohio region. J Eval Clin Pract. (2017) 23:882–7. doi: 10.1111/jep.12749
- Kuehnert P, Graber J, Stone D. Using a Web-based tool to evaluate a collaborative community health needs assessment. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2014) 20:175–87. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0b013e31829dc1e5
- Burke JG, Truong S, Albert S, Steenrod J, Gibert C, Folb B, et al. What can be learned from the types of community benefit programs that hospitals already have in place? *J Health Care Poor Underserved*. (2014) 25(1 Suppl):165–93. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2014.0058
- Franz B, Skinner D, Kelleher K. Why don't hospitals prioritize substance abuse in their community benefit programming? J Public Health Manag Pract. (2019) 25:62–8. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000716
- Rozier MD, Singh SR, Jacobson PD, Prosser LA. Priorities for investing in community health improvement: a comparison of decision makers in public health, nonprofit hospitals, and community nonprofits. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2019) 25:322–31. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000848
- Chaiyachati KH, Qi M, Werner RM. Nonprofit hospital community benefit spending and readmission rates. *Popul Health Manag.* (2020) 23:85–91. doi: 10.1089/pop.2019.0003
- Caffrey A, Pointer C, Steward D, Vohra S. The role of community health needs assessments in medicalizing poverty. *J Law Med Ethics*. (2018) 46:615– 21. doi: 10.1177/1073110518804212
- Bakken E, Kindig D. Does nonprofit hospital community benefit vary by state? *JPHMP*. (2015) 21:18–22. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000049
- Rosenbaum S. Hospital community benefit spending: leaning in on the social determinants of health. *The Milbank Quart.* (2016) 94:251–4. doi: 10.1111/1468-0009.12191
- Valdovinos E, Le S, Hsia RY. In California, not-for-profit hospitals spent more operating expenses on charity care than for-profit hospitals spent. *Health Affairs*. (2015) 34:1296–303. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1208
- Begun JW, Trinh HQ. Determinants of community-related expenses of US Tax-exempt hospitals, 2013. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2019) 25:316–21. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000840
- 37. Singh SR. Not-for-profit hospitals' provision of community benefit: is there a trade-off between charity care and other benefits provided to the community? *J Health Care Finance.* (2013) 39:42–52.
- Singh SR, Young GJ. Tax-exempt hospitals' investments in community health and local public health spending: patterns and relationships. *Health Serv Res.* (2017) 52(Suppl 2):2378–96. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12739
- Singh SR, Young GJ, Loomer L, Madison K. State-level community benefit regulation and nonprofit hospitals' provision of community benefits. *J Health Polit Policy Law.* (2018) 43:229–69. doi: 10.1215/03616878-43 03516
- Young GJ, Flaherty S, Zepeda ED, Singh SR, Rosen Cramer G. Community benefit spending by tax-exempt hospitals changed little after ACA. *Health Affairs*. (2018) 37:121–4. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1028
- Begun JW, Kahn LM, Cunningham BA, Malcolm JK, Potthoff S. A measure of the potential impact of hospital community health activities on population health and equity. *J Public Health Manag Pract.* (2018) 24:417–23. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000617
- Gruber JB, Wang W, Quittner A, Salyakina D, McCafferty-Fernandez J. Utilizing Community Health Needs Assessments (CHNAs) in nonprofit hospitals to guide population-centered outcomes

research for pediatric patients: new recommendations for CHNA Reporting. *Popul Health Manag.* (2019) 22:25–31. doi: 10.1089/pop.201 8.0049

- Rozier M, Goold S, Singh S. How should nonprofit hospitals' community benefit be more responsive to health disparities? *AMA J Ethics.* (2019) 21:E273–80. doi: 10.1001/amajethics.2019.273
- Healthc Financ Manage. Tax exemption and community benefit: key questions for addressing a critical concern. *Healthc Financ Manage*. (2010) 64:52–3.
- 45. Smith PC, Noe K. New requirements for hospitals to maintain tax-exempt status. *J Health Care Finance*. (2012) 38:16–21.
- Ladenburger J. IRS Form 990, Schedule H: address these questions up front. *Health Prog.* (2011) 92:68–9.
- Trocchio J. IRS Form 990, Schedule H: a deep dive: ready, set, go. *Health* Prog. (2011) 92:69–71.
- James J. Nonprofit hospitals' community benefit requirements. *HealthAffairs Blog.* (2015). Available online at: https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/ hpb20160225.954803/full/ (accessed July 23, 2018).
- Nikpay SS, Ayanian JZ. Hospital charity care-effects of new community-benefit requirements. N Engl J Med. (2015) 373:1687–90. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1508605
- Schencker L. Not-for-profit hospital will pay up in tax dispute as exemptions draw widespread heat. *Modern Healthcare*. Available online at: http:// www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20151111/NEWS/151119974 (accessed November15, 2015).
- Mudron M. Keeping an eye on Schedule H. Community benefit activities, ACA compliance are the IRS' priorities. *Trustee*. (2013) 66:21–23.
- Prybil L, Killian R. Community benefit needs board oversight. *Health Prog.* (2013) 94:90–4.
- Internal Revenue Service. Notice and Request for Comments Regarding the Community Health Needs Assessment Requirements for Tax-Exempt Hospitals, 2011–52. (2011). Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/pub/irsdrop/n-11-52.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D, Wang J. A mixed-methods approach to understanding community participation in community health needs assessments. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2017) 23:112–21. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000362
- Santilli A, Carroll-Scott A, Ickovics JR. Applying community organizing principles to assess health needs in new haven, connecticut. Am J Public Health. (2016) 2016:e1–7. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303050
- Diaz HJ, Ainsworth D, Schmidtlein MC. Funding priorities: datadriven approach for prioritizing community health needs in vulnerable communities. *Health Promot Pract.* (2019) 20:616–23. doi: 10.1177/1524839918771977
- Lightfoot AF, De Marco MM, Dendas RC, Jackson MR, Meehan EF. Engaging underserved populations in Affordable Care Act-required needs assessments. J Health Care Poor Underserved. (2014) 25(1 Suppl):11–8. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2014.0060
- Grant CG, Ramos R, Davis JL, Lee Green B. Community health needs assessment: a pathway to the future and a vision for leaders. *Health Care Manag.* (2015) 34:147–56. doi: 10.1097/HCM.00000000000057
- 59. Singh SR, Cramer GR, Young GJ. The magnitude of a community's health needs and nonprofit hospitals' progress in meeting those needs: are we faced with a paradox? *Public Health Rep.* (2017) 2017:33354917739581. doi: 10.1177/0033354917739581
- Skinner D, Franz B, Kelleher K. What challenges do nonprofit hospitals face in taking on community health needs assessments? a qualitative study from appalachian ohio. *J Rural Health*. (2018) 34:182–92. doi: 10.1111/jrh.12246
- Sabin AV, Levin PF. The journey to meet emerging community benefit requirements in a rural hospital: a case study. Online J Issues Nurs. (2015) 21:10. doi: 10.3912/OJIN.Vol21No01PPT01
- Wilson KD, Mohr LB, Beatty KE, Ciecior A. Describing the continuum of collaboration among local health departments with hospitals around the community health assessments. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2014) 20:617–25. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0000000000 00030
- 63. Laymon B, Shah G, Leep CJ, Elligers JJ, Kumar V. The proof's in the partnerships: are affordable care act and local health department

accreditation practices influencing collaborative partnerships in community health assessment and improvement planning? *J Public Health Manag Pract.* (2015) 21:12–7. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000087

- 64. Sampson G, Miner Gearin KJ, Boe M. A rural local health department-hospital collaborative for a countywide community health assessment. *J Public Health Manag Pract.* (2015) 21:23–30. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0000000000088
- Alfano-Sobsey E, Ledford SL, Decosimo K, Horney JA. Community health needs assessment in Wake County, North Carolina: partnership of public health, hospitals, academia, and other stakeholders. N C Med J. (2014) 75:376–83. doi: 10.18043/ncm.75.6.376
- 66. Akintobi TH, Lockamy E, Goodin L, Hernandez ND, Slocumb T, Blumenthal D, et al. Processes and outcomes of a community-based participatory research-driven health needs assessment: a tool for moving health disparity reporting to evidence-based action. *Prog Community Health Partnersh.* (2018) 12:139–47. doi: 10.1353/cpr.2018.0029
- 67. Powell RE, Doty AMB, Rising KL, Karp DN, Baehr A, Carr BG. A content analysis of nonprofit hospital community health needs assessments and community benefit implementation strategies in Philadelphia. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2018) 24:326–34. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000621
- Cramer GR, Singh SR, Flaherty S, Young GJ. The progress of US hospitals in addressing community health needs. *Am J Public Health.* (2016) 2016:e1–7. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303570
- Ainsworth D, Diaz H, Schmidtlein MC. Getting more for your money: designing community needs assessments to build collaboration and capacity in hospital system community benefit work. *Health Promot Pract.* (2013) 14:868–75. doi: 10.1177/1524839912470445
- Mathews AL, Coyle BS, Deegan MM. Building community while complying with the affordable care act in the lehigh valley of Pennsylvania. *Prog Community Health Partnersh.* (2015) 9:101–12. doi: 10.1353/cpr.201 5.0000
- Gold MR, Realmuto L, Scherer M, Kamler A, Weiss L. Community priorities for hospital-based prevention initiatives: results from a deliberating public. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2018) 24:318–25. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000609
- Bias TK, Abildso CG, Vasile E, Coffman J. The impact of community input in community health needs assessments. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2017) 23(Suppl 4) Community Health Status Assessment:S29-S33. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000586
- Olden PC, Hoffman KE. Hospitals' health promotion services in their communities: findings from a literature review. *Health Care Mgmt Rev.* (2011) 36:104–13. doi: 10.1097/HMR.0b013e3181fb0f2b
- Fleischhacker S, Ramachandran G. The hospital community benefit program: implications for food and nutrition professionals. *Nutr Today*. (2016) 51:191–3. doi: 10.1097/NT.00000000000165
- LeRouge C, Wilson KD, Sterling R, Trocchio J. Viewing telehealth through the lens of a community benefit mission. *Telemed J E Health*. (2017) 23:662– 73. doi: 10.1089/tmj.2016.0147
- Rozier MD, Singh SR. Nonprofit hospitals' process for community health improvement: a qualitative study of leading practices and missing links. *Popul Health Manag.* (2019). doi: 10.1089/pop.2019.0062. [Epub ahead of print].
- Rains CM, Todd G, Kozma N, Goodman MS. Are you making an impact? evaluating the population health impact of community benefit programs. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2018) 24:335–9. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000504
- Herring B, Gaskin D, Zare H, Anderson G. Comparing the value of nonprofit hospitals' tax exemption to their community benefits. *Inquiry*. (2018) 55:46958017751970. doi: 10.1177/0046958017751970
- Turner JS, Broom KD, Goldner JA, Lee JF. What should we expect? a comparison of the community benefit and projected government support of maryland hospitals. *Med Care Res Rev.* (2016) 73:205–26. doi: 10.1177/1077558715604565
- Leider JP, Tung GJ, Lindrooth RC, Johnson EK, Hardy R, Castrucci BC. Establishing a baseline: community benefit spending by not-for-profit hospitals prior to implementation of the affordable care act. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2017) 23:e1–9. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000493

- Bakken E, Kindig DA. Is hospital 'community benefit' charity care? Wisc Med J. (2012) 111:215–9.
- Trocchio J. The role of 2 boston journals in shaping today's community benefit programs. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2017) 23(Suppl 4) Suppl, Community Health Status Assessment:S3-S5. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000591
- Song PH, Lee SY, Alexander JA, Seiber EE. Hospital ownership and community benefit: looking beyond uncompensated care. J Healthc Manag. (2013) 58:126–41. discussion 141–122. doi: 10.1097/0011551 4-201303000-00009
- Worthy JC, Anderson CL. Analysis of the community benefit standard in texas hospitals. J Healthc Manag. (2016) 61:94–102. doi: 10.1097/00115514-201603000-00006
- Coyne JS, Ogle NM, McPherson S, Murphy S, Smith GJ, Davidson GA. Charity care in nonprofit urban hospitals: analysis of the role of size and ownership type in Washington State for 2011. J Healthc Manag. (2014) 59:414–27. doi: 10.1097/00115514-201411000-00007
- Ferdinand AO, Epane JP, Menachemi N. Community benefits provided by religious, other nonprofit, and for-profit hospitals: a longitudinal analysis 2000–2009. *Health Care Mgmt Rev.* (2014) 39:145–53. doi: 10.1097/HMR.0b013e3182993b52
- Yeager VA, Ferdinand AO, Menachemi N. The impact of IRS tax policy on hospital community benefit activities. *Med Care Res Rev.* (2017) 2017:1077558717703215. doi: 10.1177/10775587177 03215
- Rauscher S, Vyzas M. Assessing the validity of self-reported community benefit expenditures: evidence from not-for-profit hospitals in California. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2012) 18:346–54. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0b013e3182470578
- Singh SR. Community benefit in exchange for non-profit hospital tax exemption: current trends and future outlook. J Health Care Finance. (2013) 39:32–41.
- Johnson EK, Hardy R, Santos T, Leider JP, Lindrooth RC, Tung GJ. State laws and nonprofit hospital community benefit spending. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2019) 25:E9–E17. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0000000000 00885
- Singh SR, Young GJ, Daniel Lee SY, Song PH, Alexander JA. Analysis of hospital community benefit expenditures' alignment with community health needs: evidence from a national investigation of tax-exempt hospitals. *Am J Public Health.* (2015) 105:914–21. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014. 302436
- 92. Singh SR, Bakken E, Kindig DA, Young GJ. Hospital community benefit in the context of the larger public health system: a state-level analysis of hospital and governmental public health spending across the United States. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2016) 22:164–74. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000253
- Baehr A, Doty AMB, Karp DN, Rising KL, Carr BG, Powell RE. Developing data to support effective coordination of nonprofit hospital community benefit investments. J Healthc Manag. (2018) 63:271–80. doi: 10.1097/JHM-D-16-00031
- Chaiyachati KH, Qi M, Werner RM. Non-profit hospital community benefit spending based on local sociodemographics. *J Health Care Poor Underserved*. (2018) 29:1259–68. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2018.0093
- Tribble SJ. Cleveland Clinic Reports a 40% Drop in Charity Care After Medicaid Expansion. Available online at: http://khn.org/news/ clevelandclinic-reports-40-drop-incharity-care-after-medicaid-expansion/ (accessed September 30, 2017).
- Principe K, Adams EK, Maynard J, Becker ER. The impact of the individual mandate and Internal Revenue Service Form 990 Schedule H on community benefits from nonprofit hospitals. *Am J Public Health.* (2012) 102:229–37. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2011.300339
- Alberti PM, Sutton KM, Baker M. Changes in teaching hospitals' community benefit spending after implementation of the affordable care act. Acad Med. (2018) 93:1524–30. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0000000000 02293

- Song PH, McCullough JS, Reiter KL. The role of non-operating income in community benefit provision by not-for-profit hospitals. J Health Care Finance. (2013) 39:59–70.
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D, Wang J. Community health needs assessment: potential for population health improvement. *Popul Health Manag.* (2016) 19:178–86. doi: 10.1089/pop.2015.0075
- Norris T, Howard T. Can Hospitals Heal America's Communities? (2015). Available online at: https://democracycollaborative.org/learn/publication/ can-hospitals-heal-americas-communities-0 (accessed November 27, 2017).
- Trocchio J. Community benefit and population health management. *Health Prog.* (2015) 96:77–8.
- 102. Eckstein E, Hattis P. Hospitals Investing in Health: Community Benefit in Massachusetts. Available online at: https://www.communitycatalyst.org/ resources/publications/document/Hospitals_Investing_Health_FINAL.pdf (accessed September 30, 2017).
- 103. National Academy of Sciences. Roundtable on Population Health Improvement. (2018). Available online at: http://nationalacademies. org/HMD/Activities/PublicHealth/PopulationHealthImprovementRT.aspx (accessed February 9, 2018).
- 104. Rosenbaum S, Byrnes M, Rothenberg S, Gunsalus R. Improving Community Health through Hospital Community Benefit Spending: Charting a Path to Reform. (2016). Available online at: https://publichealth.gwu.edu/sites/ default/files/downloads/research/Improving%20Commnity%20Health %20through%20Hospital%20Community%20Benefit%20Spending %20Release.pdf (accessed July 3, 2019).
- 105. Bakken E, Kindig D. Could hospital community benefit enhance community health improvement? *Wisc Med J.* (2014) 113:9–10.
- 106. Birk S. The evidence-based road: available data can drive successful community benefit programs. *Healthc Exec.* (2010) 25:28–30.
- Martin M. Community benefit: beyond health fairs and form 990. *Healthc Financ Manage*. (2013) 67:84–90.
- 108. Curtis J, Lang H. Hospital Community Benefit Dashboard: Advancing Health Equity and Community Engagement. (2018). Available online at: https://www.communitycatalyst.org/resources/publications/document/ CCHospitalCommenefitDashboard-Report-F2.pdf (accessed July 3, 2019).
- Swensen RP. Beyond Compliance: Maximizing Investment in Community Benefit Implementation Strategy. (2017). Available online at: https://hria.org/ resources/sip/ (accessed July 3, 2019).
- Crossley M. Health and taxes: hospitals, community health and the IRS. *Yale J Health Policy Law Ethics*. (2016) 16:51–110. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.2573821
- 111. Rubin DB, Singh SR, Jacobson PD. Evaluating hospitals' provision of community benefit: an argument for an outcomebased approach to nonprofit hospital tax exemption. Am J Public Health. (2013) 103:612–6. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2012.3 01048
- 112. Baxter RJ. Making better use of the policies and funding we already have. *Prev Chronic Dis.* (2010) 7:A97.
- Abbott AL. Community benefits and health reform: creating new links for public health and not-for-profit hospitals. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2011) 17:524–9. doi: 10.1097/PHH.0b013e31822da124
- Internal Revenue Service. Exempt Organization Update December 18, 2015– 9.. Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/charities-non-profits/exemptorganizations-update-archive (accessed September 30, 2017).

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Rozier. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Leveraging Population Health Expertise to Enhance Community Benefit

Sue A. Kaplan* and Marc N. Gourevitch

Department of Population Health, NYU Grossman School of Medicine, NYU Langone Health, New York, NY, United States

As the Internal Revenue Service strengthens the public health focus of community benefit regulations, and many states do the same with their tax codes, hospitals are being asked to look beyond patients in their delivery system to understand and address the needs of geographic areas. With the opportunities this affords come challenges to be addressed. The regulations' focus on population health is not limited to a defined clinical population-and the resulting emphasis on upstream determinants of health and community engagement is unfamiliar territory for many healthcare systems. At the same time, for many community residents and community-based organizations, large medical institutions can feel complicated to engage with or unwelcoming. And for neighborhoods that have experienced chronic underinvestment in upstream determinants of health-such as social services, housing and education-funds made available by hospitals through their community health improvement activities may seem insufficient and unreliable. Despite these regulatory requirements, many hospitals, focused as they are on managing patients in their delivery system, have not yet invested significantly in community health improvement. Moreover, although there are important exceptions, community health improvement projects have often lacked a strong evidence base, and true health system-community collaborations are relatively uncommon. This article describes how a large academic medical center tapped into the expertise of its population health research faculty to partner with local community-based organizations to oversee the community health needs assessment and to design, implement and evaluate a set of geographically based community-engaged health improvement projects. The resulting program offers a paradigm for health system investment in area-wide population health improvement.

Keywords: hospital community benefit, health systems and community partnerships, hospitals addressing social determinants of health, community health improvement plan, departments of population health

INTRODUCTION

On March 23, 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) added a new section 501(r) to the Internal Revenue Code creating "Additional Requirements for Charitable Hospitals" (1). Pursuant to these provisions, not-for-profit hospitals are required to undertake a community health needs assessment (CHNA) every 3 years and then develop an implementation strategy—a set of "community health improvement" activities—to address priorities that are identified through that process (2). A number of states have similar policies in their tax codes. For example, the New York

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Simone Rauscher Singh, University of Michigan, United States

Reviewed by:

Jason Scott Turner, Rush University, United States Berkeley Franz, Ohio University, United States Judith Connell, George Washington University, United States Kelly Kelleher, The Research Institute at Nationwide Children's Hospital, United States

> *Correspondence: Sue A. Kaplan sue.kaplan@nyulangone.org

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 13 November 2019 Accepted: 03 March 2020 Published: 31 March 2020

Citation:

Kaplan SA and Gourevitch MN (2020) Leveraging Population Health Expertise to Enhance Community Benefit. Front. Public Health 8:88. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00088

43

State Department of Health for many years has mandated that every not-for-profit hospital submit a Community Service Plan (CSP) to the State. Beginning with the CSPs that were due in the fall of 2013, the State sharpened its public health focus, requiring hospitals to align their plans with local health department priorities, which, in turn, were to align with the State's "Prevention Agenda" (3).

These federal and state regulations have been designed to: (a) open healthcare systems to greater community input; (b) foster "greater collaboration between state and local health agencies and hospitals serving the region;" (4) and (c) leverage hospital resources to advance area population health (3). Yet effective implementation of these requirements is typically challenging both for hospitals and for the community organizations with which they seek to partner. For many health care systems, focused as they are on the complexities of managing care within their walls, engaging with community partners and developing programs to improve population health call upon unfamiliar skills (5). At the same time, for many community residents and community-based organizations, large medical institutions can feel bewildering or unwelcoming. And for neighborhoods that have experienced chronic underinvestment in the upstream determinants of health-social services, housing, and education-the funds made available by hospitals through these community health improvement activities may seem insufficient and unreliable.

Community health improvement resources are one of the myriad assets that healthcare systems have —as clinical providers, employers, educational institutions, purchasers, and investors— that can be leveraged to strengthen the drivers of health in the communities in which they are located (6). Over the past few years, innovative health systems have begun to recognize these levers and look upstream to address social determinants of health—whether out of a sense of mission, to be in compliance with state regulations, to enhance reputation, to attract and maintain staff and patients, or to prepare for anticipated changes in reimbursement (7). Examples are beginning to emerge for how these efforts can be structured and sustained (8–10).

Based on the experience of one major academic health system—New York University Langone Health (NYULH)—we describe a model of how population health expertise can be brought to bear to address community health improvement requirements as part of a community-engaged approach that results in sustainable improvements in population health.

DEFINING AND ENGAGING COMMUNITY AND SETTING PRIORITIES

For academic medical centers, particularly those located in cities dense with other healthcare systems, defining a "community" can present a challenge. NYULH serves a broad geographic area: its primary service area includes the New York City boroughs of Manhattan, Brooklyn, and Queens, and its secondary service area extends into the borough of Staten Island, as well as Long Island, Westchester, and New Jersey. To enhance the impact of the CSP and create opportunities for synergy across programs, NYULH in 2013 narrowed the geographic scope of its CSP (previously the entire lower third of Manhattan) to focus on the closest areas of greatest need: the Lower East Side and Chinatown (together comprising Manhattan Community District 3). Following merger in 2017 with a community hospital (Lutheran Medical Center) and associated network of Federally Qualified Health Centers in Brooklyn, the CSP extended into the Sunset Park neighborhood of Brooklyn.

The three neighborhoods comprising NYULH's CSP catchment area—the Lower East Side, Chinatown and Sunset Park—share many characteristics and face similar challenges. Each is a microcosm for the social, economic, and linguistic diversity of New York City and has served as a first destination for immigrants, with high percentages of residents who are foreign born and with large Latino and Asians populations. Even as these neighborhoods gentrify, residents continue to experience high levels of poverty, low educational attainment, and health disparities.

At the same time, each neighborhood benefits from strong networks of community-based organizations (CBOs) that provide services and support for residents. Information about health status and trends in these communities, as well as our process for assessing assets and needs and setting priorities, can be found in our comprehensive Community Health Needs Assessment and Implementation Plan at https://nyulangone.org/ files/chna-csp-final-8-5-19-complete-1.pdf.

Aligning with the New York State and New York City public health and community priorities, the NYULH Community Service Plan engages multiple sectors (e.g., healthcare, education, social service, faith-based organizations, and housing providers) in its goals of: (a) preventing chronic diseases by reducing tobacco use and preventing and addressing obesity, and (b) promoting healthy women, infants and children through programs focusing on parenting and teen health. These goals were selected based upon the CHNA we conducted, which analyzed and presented to the community primary and secondary data about community needs and priorities in Manhattan Community District 3 and in Sunset Park, including data from the New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene's Community Health Survey and the New York City Department of City Planning, as well as focus groups, surveys, interviews and meetings with residents and other community stakeholders. The priorities selected reflect continued community concern about ongoing health disparities, including tobacco use, obesity, early childhood development, and teen health. In addition, the connection between housing quality/security and health emerged as a growing concern, which led to the formation of the Brooklyn Health and Housing Consortium described below.

To oversee the need and asset assessments, priority setting, and implementation of the CSP, we formed a Coordinating Council led by the Department of Population Health and composed of NYULH faculty and staff, leadership and staff of partnering CBOs, community leaders (including community health workers, faith-based leaders, Community Board members), and a growing group of other stakeholders including researchers and policymakers. Beginning in 2017, we fully integrated partners from the NYULH Brooklyn-based system, including its affiliated network of Federally Qualified Health Centers, the Family Health Centers at NYU Langone, which now co-leads the group.

Each CSP initiative has at least one faculty partner and one community partner. To enable full participation of community partners, we have sought to ensure that the CSP program budgets cover not only the time of CBO staff who work directly on the project but also a portion of senior management time, recognizing the importance of their supervisory roles and their participation as leaders on the Coordinating Council. As one community partner observed, in partnering with academic institutions, senior staff of community organizations are often asked to contribute their time *pro bono*, straining already tight budgets.

The Coordinating Council serves as the forum for coordinating across the CSP initiatives, identifying shared challenges and emerging community needs, and grounding the work in a community based participatory approach (CBPA). In the first year of the CSP, we reviewed principles of community engagement and sought to anticipate potential causes of tension (11). From our previous experience in community based participatory research (12-14), and from early conversations with key informants as part of the CHNA, we were acutely aware of the potential for misunderstanding between academic institutions and community partners. A small group of faculty and community leaders drafted a memorandum of understanding, which provided detailed language about collaboration in program development and implementation, data sharing, and the development of presentations and publications, including the expectation of co-authorship. More recently, growing out of two CBPA projects (an assessment of the health needs and priorities of the Arab American community in southwest Brooklyn and an asset and needs assessment of Red Hook, a neighboring community in Brooklyn) the Coordinating Council revisited and revised its guiding CBPA principles and is in the process of identifying the capacity building activities and skills that are needed to support the movement of our projects further along the spectrum of community engagement (15). The principles, which grew out of a review of the extensive literature on CBPA and academic-community partnerships (16-23), are currently being reviewed and revised by our community partners and with community residents, and will then will be posted and shared as a possible starting place for other community health improvement plans.

LEVERAGING POPULATION HEALTH EXPERTISE IN EVIDENCE-BASED PROGRAMS

State and federal regulations governing community health improvement projects require that hospitals select evidence-informed interventions that meet the needs identified in the CHNA, describe their anticipated impact, and set forth a measurement and evaluation plan (2, 3, 24). To take advantage of expertise in the design, implementation and evaluation of evidencebased programs, beginning in 2012, NYULH transferred responsibility for the CHNA and the development of its CSP from its corporate office of Strategy, Planning and Business Development to its academic Department of Population Health.

In developing an initial portfolio of community health improvement projects, faculty with population health expertise drew upon existing grant-funded evidence-informed programs designed to address the health needs of underserved populations, primarily low-income Latinx and African Americans. Building on this foundation, faculty partnered with community-based organizations to adapt those programs, tools and materials for implementation in their settings and to reflect the needs and preferences of their diverse populations, leveraging, and enriching faculty's understanding of cultural and linguistic translation, behavior change, and implementation science. The following two examples illustrate this process (A fuller picture of these and other CSP projects can be found at https://nyulangone.org/our-story/community-health-needsassessment-service-plan).

ParentCorps

ParentCorps, an evidence-based program developed by NYULH's Center for Early Childhood Health and Development, is designed to buffer the adverse effects of poverty and related stressors on early child development by engaging and supporting both parents and teachers at children's transition to school. The program is implemented in early childhood education or childcare settings and includes professional development for teachers and other caregivers and a 14-session weekly group educational series for parents and children. Two federallyfunded, randomized controlled trials with more than 1,200 poor, minority children found that ParentCorps results in more supportive and nurturing home and early childhood classroom environments, higher kindergarten achievement scores (reading, writing, and math) and, among the highest-risk children, lower rates of obesity, and mental health problems (25). A benefit-cost analysis indicates that ParentCorps has the potential to yield cost savings of more than \$2,500 per student (26).

Through the CSP, ParentCorps has partnered with University Settlement Society, a large social service agency with three early childhood sites, and with elementary schools located in the CSP catchment area, training nearly 200 teachers and teaching assistants and over 100 other professionals including mental health professionals, social workers, and administrators. In addition, ParentCorps staff have implemented seventeen 14session series of the Parenting Program in English, and in Mandarin and Cantonese for the first time, reaching 555 families, in the process translating and adapting materials so that they are culturally tailored and acceptable to this new population. Based on earlier studies, we estimate that the program will increase parent knowledge, skills, and engagement in school; decrease the percentage of children with behavior problems; increase healthy eating and physical activity; and decrease the percentage of children who are overweight/obese.

Tobacco Free Community

Despite the availability of safe and effective treatment for tobacco dependence, only a small proportion of smokers who try to quit each year use cessation therapies. This is particularly true among low-income adults and for non-English language speakers, contributing to growing disparities in smoking prevalence (27). The CSP navigator program is designed to address this gap, with a particular focus on Chinese American men, who have among the highest smoking rates in New York City. In partnership with Asian Americans for Equality (AAFE) and the Asian Smokers' Quitline (ASQ), experts from the Department of Population Health's Section on Tobacco, Alcohol, and Drugs are implementing a community navigator model that mirrors the patient navigator model developed, studied and implemented by the American Cancer Society (28). Results of this program have been comparable to other navigator programs (34% self-reported quit rate) and unusually, because of its roots in the community, AAFE has been able to reach many smokers who had never previously tried to quit or cut down.

PLANNING FOR SUSTAINABLE IMPACT

Neither the Internal Revenue Service nor the Affordable Care Act mandate a dollar amount or percentage of operating budget that not-for-profit hospitals are required to allocate to their community health improvement projects. Indeed, it has been estimated that nationally only about five percent of community benefit dollars are allocated to community health improvement programs (29). Although a large figure when aggregated nationally, locally, the modest scope of such funds can limit their impact, particularly when viewed in the context of longstanding, unmet community needs. Fostering the sustainability of initiatives launched through community health improvement efforts is a way of extending the impact of limited funds. There are several strategies that health systems can use to advance this goal: (a) building capacity among partners and within the healthcare system; (b) integrating programs into operational flow and procedures; (c) supporting public policies that maintain initiatives and facilitate their diffusion; and (d) leveraging existing or new funding and resources that can be braided into the stream of support (30).

Building Capacity

Academic medical centers can provide a wide array of capacitybuilding resources to CBOs in addition to providing direct funding for programs. For example, NYULH experts on tobacco cessation have led several in-depth training programs, reaching community health workers across the Community Service Plan partnership. Tobacco cessation experts from the medical center have also partnered with the Chinese American Medical Society to provide lectures on smoking cessation to their members for continuing medical education credit.

Through the Community Service Plan, the Family Health Centers at NYU Langone have also championed capacity building to support child development and school readiness. The ParentChild+ program (formerly known as the Parent-Child Home program), a national, evidence-based early literacy, parenting and school-readiness program, offers year-long training and support to Family Child Care (FCC) providers to promote school readiness for all children in their care. The impact of the program extends beyond the FCC environment. Parents whose children are enrolled at an FCC have reported changes in language and literacy behaviors at home, such as replacing screen time with book reading.

Academic medical centers can also support capacity-building by offering access to educational and professional development opportunities. Community partners are routinely invited to conferences to present their CSP-supported work, often with faculty co-authors; and NYULH faculty provide technical assistance and consultation on data analysis to support program evaluation and needs assessments. Recently, the CSP staff launched a series of monthly workshops inviting faculty, staff, and community experts to present on topics that reflect shared program needs and interests. The workshops have addressed survey development, in which partners were invited to bring draft instruments for review and discussion; m-health strategies in community settings; approaches to health literacy; and mindfulness for health professionals. As we have deepened our focus on CBPA, these sessions will be used to build capacity across all current, planned and future projects to do more deeply engaged community work. Emerging topics include: how to define the relevant community or communities; understanding community organizing principles and strategies; and tools and processes to promote trust, engagement, self-reflection, and equity. In addition, our quarterly Coordinating Council meetings foster cross-project learning, for example through discussion of strategies and approaches for community engagement and facilitating behavior change across cultures (31). These forums also provide an opportunity for CBOs to network with other organizations and with policymakers and potential funders.

As others have noted, the CHNA provides an opportunity for "community-engaged, health equity research" (32). Indeed, in partnering with community-based organizations, it is important for hospitals to recognize that, done right, capacity building is bidirectional. Through the discussions in our Coordinating Council, we are able organically to identify issues that have not yet emerged through more formal needs assessments or in existing data. These have included, for example, the intergenerational needs of Chinese American families in which children are raised abroad in their early years (33), and very early on we learned of the growing concern among undocumented immigrants who fear seeking care and accessing entitlements. These insights have generated new program approaches and opportunities for timely and important responses and research. In addition, partnerships can provide an opportunity to collect pilot data to support collaborative grant development. For example, as part of our Tobacco Free Community initiative, we conducted focus groups with residents in public housing about their attitudes toward the federally-mandated smoking ban being implemented in their apartment buildings, providing helpful information to the New York City Housing Authority as it rolls out its program and serving as pilot data for a large collaborative study (funded by the National Institutes of Health) of the impact of this new regulation.

Relationships with partners can also provide educational opportunities, including site visits for medical students and student research projects. Finally, an unexpected consequence of the Coordinating Council structure has been that it has facilitated productive relationships across divisions within the Department of Population Health, across departments within the medical center, and with other schools across the university.

Integrating Programs Into Operational Flow

Programs are more likely to be sustained if they are aligned with organizational culture and priorities and integrated into operational flow and standard operating procedures (34). For this reason, in implementing the Greenlight program, a practicebased obesity prevention program, we worked closely with colleagues at the Charles B. Wang Community Health Center to minimize burden on health care providers and to integrate the program into the flow of the busy pediatric practice of this Federally Qualified Health Center. This has meant collaboratively designing program implementation with administrators to take advantage of patient waiting times and working with existing staff who provide materials and coaching. The successes and core insights from the Manhattan implementation are being used to align the program with the pediatric workflow in the Seventh Avenue Family Health Center site in Sunset Park.

Similarly, AAFE now screens for tobacco use on all of its intake forms (for example, for housing, insurance, small business development) and provides information about smoking cessation at community meetings on a wide array of topics, having learned that people are more amenable to hearing about tobacco cessation when other services are being provided and other problems solved.

Promoting Policy Change and Program Diffusion

Engaging policymakers has been a core strategy of the Tobacco Free Community initiative. Growing out of and supported by the CSP partnership and the RCHN Community Health Foundation, the Charles B. Wang Community Health Center spearheaded the creation of a City-wide anti-smoking coalition, which helped field a street intercept survey in Chinese American neighborhoods, testified before the City Council, and worked with the New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene in developing and publicizing an Epi Data Brief that highlights cancer as the leading cause of death for Chinese New Yorkers, reflecting the persistently high rates of smoking among Asian American men (35). In response, the City Health Department launched an Asian language public awareness campaign. One of the Coalition partners, Korean Community Services, received funding from the City Council to support a tobacco navigator program in the Korean American Community, and the effort is now being expanded to include other immigrant-serving CBOs.

Leveraging Resources

Although the scale of community health improvement funding alone is insufficient to support sustainable and long-term change, these dollars can be used to leverage other resources. Some have

suggested creating pooled "community health trusts" that might attract broader investment (36). Others have used community health improvement dollars to "unlock" capital investments (37). At a programmatic level, we have sought to pool support by linking to a wide range of resources. For example, the smoking cessation program uses existing relationships and forums to direct people to available resources: the New York State Smokers' Quitline and to the Asian Smokers' Quitline, both of which offer free coaching and nicotine replacement therapy. In addition, the Robin Hood Foundation provided substantial supplemental funding for the CSP Health + Housing Initiative, a pilot housingbased community health worker project in two affordable buildings on the Lower East Side (38). The initiative is now being sustained and expanded in two additional buildings by the owners of one of the buildings in which it was piloted, in continued collaboration with our community partner, Henry Street Settlement. This not only provides a potentially sustainable and replicable funding source, but it also gives our partners ownership over the initiative and allows them to tailor the program to meet ongoing needs.

Similarly, the Family Health Centers' Project SAFE, a peer education program employing an evidence-based youth development approach to prevent teen pregnancy and HIV/AIDS, was able to deepen their reach in schools through the Community Service Plan, which was then leveraged to acquire federal Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration grant funding. Leveraging community health improvement funding to access outside support not only increases the pool of available dollars, but also helps to increase visibility and demonstrate program value to internal and external audiences.

CHALLENGES AND LESSONS LEARNED

In launching the CSP, we experienced a number of challenges. Within our own institution, there were tensions as the Department of Population Health applied a more rigorous set of criteria to the programs that would be funded through the plan. This meant eliminating some projects that had deep institutional roots but lacked a strong evidence base or were more focused on data collection and research than on service delivery. In addition, as noted above, we brought to the CSP a set of expectations about community engagement that differed from the traditional academic approach. We have found, however, that faculty and staff have relished the deep community relationships and the egalitarian nature of the Coordinating Council, which brings together community health workers and senior faculty, policymakers and staff (31).

Developing trusting relationships with community partners presented another challenge. The CHNA regulations are specifically designed to require that hospitals open their doors to community input. Our initial foray into the community was revelatory—and sometimes painful. Overtures to some prospective partners were met with a high degree of skepticism. Several were critical of the medical center and the university's role in the community, noting a previous lack of engagement. Significant time was spent assuring community leaders of our commitment to true partnership. Fostering a strong communitybased culture and identity within the Coordinating Council has been critically important to maintaining credibility with our partners and in the communities in which we are working.

The challenge of matching evidence-based communityoriented programs with community priorities has meant that our work is held together more by a set of principles and an approach than by a defined goal or outcome. Although each project has an evaluation component, "moving the needle" at a population level remains an elusive goal. This is complicated further by our geographic spread, spanning several diverse communities. A more laser-like focus on an issue or geographic area might have aligned our projects toward a single measurable outcome. But our approach has helped build the partnership and has allowed us to be responsive to needs and to generate new and promising initiatives as opportunities arise. For example, growing out of our work and deep community engagement, we have developed the Brooklyn Health and Housing Consortium, which engages health care providers, CBOs, and housing providers with the goal of developing relationships and infrastructure, and building capacity to support people with complex health and housing needs. Similarly, we have created a Community Health Worker Research and Resource Center to serve as a resource to CBOs, health systems, municipal agencies, and research organizations that are planning, or seeking to strengthen, initiatives that use lay health workers to enhance care, link services, and improve community health. These more recent efforts are evidence of a deeper level of engagement and lasting contribution to local health improvement capacity. The value of these initiatives would not likely be captured in a traditional cost-benefit approach.

CONCLUSION

Community health improvement funding provides an important resource to support community-based population health initiatives. But the absence of a required funding threshold and general lack of hospital expertise in partnering to address the upstream determinants of health, threaten to limit its impact. Despite the ACA requirement for a thorough needs assessment and implementation plan, and similar mandates in many state tax codes, many hospitals have not invested deeply in

REFERENCES

- 1. The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA). Pub. L. No. 111–148, 124 Stat. 119 (2010).
- United States Government. Community Health Needs Assessments. US Government Publishing Office (2015). 26 CFR sec 1.501(r)-3. p. 63–8.
- Leslie R. Dear Chief Executive Officer and Community Service Plan Coordinators Letter: Community Service Plan Update. New York, NY: NYSDOH (2013).
- Cramer G, Singh S, Flaherty S, Young G. The progress of US hospitals in addressing community health needs. *Am J Public Health.* (2017) 107:255–61. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303570
- Gourevitch MN, Cannell T, Boufford JI, Summers C. The challenge of attribution: responsibility for population health in the context of accountable care. *Am J Prev Med.* (2012) 102(Suppl. 3):S322–4. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2011.300642

community health improvement. Moreover, although there are important exceptions, community health improvement projects have often lacked a strong evidence base, and true community collaborations are difficult to achieve and sustain (39).

As hospitals begin to develop departments of population health (40), they can leverage that growing expertise—in data collection and analysis, in implementation science, in partnering to promote health and wellness outside their walls—to guide their community health improvement programs and widen the lens from patients in the delivery system to residents in the community. In this way, community benefit resources can be deployed more effectively to address important community health priorities, build community and institutional capacity, and lay a foundation for long-term sustainable change.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation, to any qualified researcher.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SK and MG contributed to the design and implementation of the programs described and to the writing of the manuscript.

FUNDING

Support for the work described in this paper was provided by NYU Langone Hospitals' Community Health Improvement funding as part of its Community Benefit spending. Supplemental funding for the Health + Housing Project was provided by the Robin Hood Foundation. Initial support for the city-wide tobacco coalition was provided by the RCHN Community Health Foundation. Open access publication fee provided by NYU Langone Health.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors gratefully acknowledge the contributions and work of the members of the Community Service Plan Coordinating Council.

- Zuckerman D. Hospitals Building Healthier Communities: Embracing the Anchor Mission. Takoma Park, MD: The Democracy Collaborative (2013). Available online at: https://community-wealth.org/sites/clone.communitywealth.org/files/downloads/Zuckerman-HBHC-2013.pdf (accessed February 4, 2020).
- Center for Community Investement, Lincoln Institute of Land Policy. Upstream All the Way: Why Pioneering Health Institutions are Investing Upstream to Improve Community Health. Available online at: https:// centerforcommunityinvestment.org/sites/default/files/2019-07/CCI-%20Hospital%20Motivations%20Paper.pdf (accessed February 4, 2020).
- Horwitz L, Chang C, Arcilla HN, Knickman JR. Quantifying health systems' investment in social determinants of health, by sector, 2017–19. *Health Aff.* (2020) 39:192–8. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2019.01246
- Howard T. Can Hospitals Heal America's Communities? "All in for Mission" Is the Emerging Model for Impact [Internet]. Cleveland, OH: Democracy Collaborative (2017). Available online at: https://democracycollaborative.org/

learn/publication/can-hospitals-heal-americas-communities (accessed on March 11, 2020).

- Ubhayakar S, Capeless M, Owens R, Snorrason K, Zuckerman D. Anchor Mission Playbook. Chicago, IL; Washington, DC: Rush University Medical Center and The Democracy Collaborative (2017). Available online at: https:// www.rush.edu/sites/default/files/anchor-mission-playbook.pdf (accessed on February 8, 2020).
- 11. Clinical and Translational Science Awards Consortium, Community Engagement Key Function Committee. Task Force on the Principles Of Community Engagement. *Principles of Community Engagement*. 2nd Edn. Bethesda MD: DHHS, NIH, CDC, ATSDR, CTSA (2011). Available online at: https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/communityengagement/pdf/PCE_Report_508_ FINAL.pdf (accessed February 8, 2020).
- Kaplan SA, Dillman KN, Calman NS, Billings J. Opening doors and building capacity: employing a community-based approach to surveying. J Urban Health. (2004) 81:291–300. doi: 10.1093/jurban/jth115
- Kaplan SA, Ruddock C, Golub M, Davis J, Foley R, Devia C, et al. Stirring up the mud: using a community-based participatory approach to address health disparities through a faith-based initiative. *J Health Care Poor Underserved*. (2009) 20:1111–23. doi: 10.1353/hpu.0.0221
- Kwon S, Rideout C, Tseng W, Islam N, Cook WK, Ro M, et al. Developing the community empowered research training program: building research capacity for community-initiated and community-driven research. *Prog Community Health Partnersh*. (2017) 6:43–52. doi: 10.1353/cpr.2012.0010
- Gonzalez R. Movement Strategy Center Facilitating Power. The Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership. Available online at https:// movementstrategy.org/b/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Spectrum-2-1-1.pdf (accessed February 4, 2020).
- Wallerstein N, Duran B. Theoretical, historical, and practice roots of community based participatory research. In: Wallerstein N, Duran B, Oetzel JG, Minkler M, editors. *Community-Based Participatory Research for Health: Advancing Social and Health Equity.* 3rd ed. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass (2018). p.17–29.
- Israel BA, Eng E, Schulz AJ, Parker EA. Introduction to methods for community-based participatory research for health. In: Israel BA, Eng E, Schulz AJ, Parker EA, editors. *Methods for Community-Based Participatory Research for Health.* 2nd ed. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass (2013). p. 3–37.
- Viswanathan M, Ammerman A, Eng E, Garlehner G, Lohr KN, Griffith D et al. *Community-Based Participatory Research: Assessing the Evidence: Summary*. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (2004). doi: 10.1037/e439622005-001
- Fals-Borda O. Participatory (action) research in social theory: origins and challenges. In: Reason PW, Bradbury H, editors. *Handbook of Action Research: Participative Inquiry and Practice.* 2nd ed. Thousand Oaks; CA: SAGE Publications, Inc. (2001). p.27–37.
- Duran B, Wallerstein N, Avila MM, Belone L, Minkler M, Foley K. Developing and maintaining partnerships with communities. In: Israel BA, Eng E, Schulz AJ, Parker EA, editors. *Methods for Community-Based Participatory Research for Health.* 2nd ed. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass (2013). p.43–68.
- 21. Israel BA, Schulz AJ, Coombe CM, Parker E, Reyes AG, Rowe Z, et al. Community-based participatory research: an approach to research in the urban context. In: Israel BA, Schulz AJ, Coombe CM, Lichtenstein RL, editors. Urban Health. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2019). p. 272–82. doi: 10.1093/oso/9780190915858.003.0029
- Israel BA, Schulz AJ, Parker E, Becker A, Allen AJ, Guzman R, et al. Critical issues in developing and following CBPR principles. In: Wallerstein N, Duran B, Oetzel JG, Minkler M, editors. *Community-Based Participatory Research for Health: Advancing Social and Health Equity.* 3rd ed. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass (2018). p. 31–46.
- Drahota A, Meza RD, Brikho B, Naaf M, Estabillo JA, Gomez ED, et al. Community-academic partnerships: a systematic review of the state of the literature and recommendations for future research. *Milbank Q*. (2016) 94:163–214. doi: 10.1111/1468-0009.12184
- 24. Rosenbaum S, Margulies R. Tax-exempt hospitals and the patient protection and affordable care act: implications for public health policy and practice. *Public Health Rep.* (2011) 126:283–6. doi: 10.1177/003335491112600220
- 25. Brotman LM, Dawson-McClure S, Kamboukos D, Huang K, Calzada EJ, Goldfeld K, et al. Effects of parentcorps in prekindergarten on child mental

health and academic performance: follow-up of a randomized controlled clinical trial through 8 years of age. *JAMA Pediatr.* (2016) 170:1149–55. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2016.1891

- Hajizadeh N, Stevens ER, Applegate M, Huang KY, Kamboukos D, Braithwaite RS, et al. Potential return on investment of a family-centered early childhood intervention: a cost-effectiveness analysis. *BMC Public Health*. (2017) 17:796. doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4805-7
- Gany F, Shah S, Changrani J. New York city's immigrant minorities. Reducing cancer health disparities. *Cancer.* (2006) 107(8 Suppl.):2071–81. doi: 10.1002/cncr.22155
- Freeman HP, Muth BJ, Kerner JF. Expanding access to cancer screening and clinical follow-up among the medically underserved. *Cancer Pract.* (1995) 3:19–30. Available online at: https://www.huduser.gov/portal/ periodicals/cityscpe/vol20num2/ch2.pdf
- Young G, Flaherty S, Zepeda E, Singh S, Cramer G. Community benefit spending by tax-exempt hospitals changed little after ACA. *Health Aff.* (2018) 37:121–4. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1028
- Luke D, Calhoun A, Robichaux CB, Elliott MB, Moreland-Russell S. The program sustainability assessment tool: a new instrument for public health programs. *Prev Chronic Dis.* (2014) 11:130184. doi: 10.5888/pcd11. 130184
- Okazaki S, Wong SN, Kaplan BL. Strategic collaborative partnerships to improve immigrant Chinese community health: a case study. Asian Am J Psychol. (2017) 8:339–50. doi: 10.1037/aap0000090
- Alberti PM, Sutton KM, Baker M. Changes in teaching hospitals' community benefit spending after implementation of the affordable care act. *Acad Med.* (2018) 93:1524–30. doi: 10.1097/ACM.00000000002293
- Kwon K. The developmental impact of reverse-migration separation on lowincome Chinese-American children—provider perspectives. Open J Soc Sci. (2017) 5:146–65. doi: 10.4236/jss.2017.55011
- Kaplan SA, Calman NS, Golub M, Ruddock C, Billings J. Fostering organizational change through a community-based initiative. *Health Promot Pract.* (2006) 7(3 Suppl):181S-90S. doi: 10.1177/15248399062 88691
- New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene. *Epi Data Brief.* New York, NY: NYC Health: Mortality among Chinese New Yorkers. Report No: 91 (2017). p. 9. Available online at: https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/doh/ downloads/pdf/epi/databrief91.pdf
- Chokshi DA, Singh P, Stine NW. JAMA Forum: Using Community Health Trusts to Address Social Determinants of Health: News@JAMA. (2014). Available online at: https://newsatjama.jama.com/2014/04/16/jama-forumusing-community-health-trusts-to-address-social-determinants-of-health/ (accessed February 4, 2020).
- Hacke R, Gaskins A. Community benefit: making the most of community benefit dollars. *Health Prog.* (2018) 73–4. Available online at: https://www. chausa.org/publications/health-progress/article/november-december-2018/ community-benefit---making-the-most-of-community-benefit-dollars
- Freeman AL, Li T, Kaplan SA, Ellen IG, Young A, Rubin D, et al. A pilot community health worker program in subsidized housing: the health + housing project. *Cityscape*. (2018) 20:19–38.
- Corrigan J, Fisher E, Heiser S. Hospital community benefit programs: increasing benefits to communities. *JAMA*. (2015) 313:1211–2. doi: 10.1001/jama.2015.0609
- Gourevitch M, Curtis L, Durkin M, Fagerlin A, Gelijns A, Platt R, et al. The emergence of population health in US academic medicine: a qualitative assessment. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2019) 2:e192200. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.2200

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Kaplan and Gourevitch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Enhancing Transitions From Rehabilitation Patient to Wellness Participant for People With Disabilities: An Opportunity for Hospital Community Benefit

Nathan W. Carroll^{1,2*}, Allyson G. Hall^{1,2}, Sue Feldman^{1,2}, Mohanraj Thirumalai^{1,2}, Jamie Tinker Wade³ and James H. Rimmer²

¹ Department of Health Services Administration, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL, United States, ² School of Health Professions, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL, United States, ³ Spain Rehabilitation Center, University of Alabama at Birmingham Hospital, Birmingham, AL, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tony Sinay, California State University, Long Beach, United States

Reviewed by:

Krista Mincey, Xavier University of Louisiana, United States Margo Bergman, University of Washington Tacoma, United States

*Correspondence:

Nathan W. Carroll natcar@uab.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Education and Promotion, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 27 November 2019 Accepted: 17 March 2020 Published: 08 April 2020

Citation:

Carroll NW, Hall AG, Feldman S, Thirumalai M, Wade JT and Rimmer JH (2020) Enhancing Transitions From Rehabilitation Patient to Wellness Participant for People With Disabilities: An Opportunity for Hospital Community Benefit. Front. Public Health 8:105. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00105 Pressure is increasing on not-for-profit hospitals to demonstrate that they provide sufficient benefit to the community to justify their tax-exempt status. Many industry observers have suggested that this community benefit should address unmet medical needs within the community, deficits in the social determinants of health, or health disparities within communities. We argue that one area of clear unmet need is assistance in helping bridge the transition that people with disabilities (PWD) must make from rehabilitation patient to wellness participant. Programs to bridge this transition are necessary because many PWD struggle to identify strategies to maintain and maximize their own well-being after discharge from the healthcare system. As a result, PWD have worse health outcomes than non-disabled individuals. To address these needs, we propose hospitals take a leading role in establishing new, community-based efforts to provide PWD with benefits that will support their effort to self-manage health. Hospitals are well-suited to lead the creation of these programs because of the important role they play in providing services to PWD and because of their ability to bring together multiple stakeholders required to make supportive programs sustainable.

Keywords: disability, community benefit, wellness, transitions in care, hospital, quality of life

INTRODUCTION

Regulators and other industry observers have recently suggested that not-for-profit hospitals should enhance their provision of community benefit (1). In some examples, these suggestions mean hospitals should be providing more charity care and/or outreach services (2). In other cases, calls for increased community benefit provision suggest hospitals do more to address the social determinants of health that can be barriers to improving health (3). Further still, requests for increased community benefit provision suggest hospitals should take action to address health disparities (4). Often, populations targeted as beneficiaries of "community benefit" programs have substantial resource constraints and limited access to the social determinants of health.

There is also another population whose health needs are being unmet, people with disabilities (PWD) (5). An estimated 30 million people in the U.S. have a mobility disability (6) accruing over

\$53 billion in direct medical costs annually (7). This population has higher rates of hospitalization, often for preventable conditions (8). For instance, patients with spinal cord injuries are hospitalized 2.6 times more often that similar individuals without disabilities, and a significant percentage of these hospitalizations are for preventable conditions like pressure ulcers, urinary tract infections or pneumonia (9). This largely underserved population has characteristics matching many of the motivations for community benefit provision. They often have medical needs that most physicians are unaware of how to treat (10-12), face social and environmental barriers to maximizing their health status and quality of life (13-15), and experience health outcomes far worse than individuals who do not have a disability (16-19). One of the primary factors contributing to these problems is that few local provider systems offer PWD a smooth transition from acute care or inpatient rehabilitation to community-based programs that empower them to control their own well-being. For hospitals that treat a significant number of PWD and have adequate resources, creating programs to support PWDs' efforts to self-manage their health is one rarely considered form of community benefit with the potential to make a significant impact.

Hospitals have unique capabilities to address many of these unmet needs and, through the provision of specific community benefits, can lead the way in creating comprehensive systems that provide care and supportive services enabling PWD to reduce rehospitalizations and emergency room care while improving their quality of life. In this paper, we argue that hospitals are well-positioned to convene groups of stakeholder organizations including rehabilitation centers, disability advocacy groups, and community resources. We suggest that hospitals lead coalitions of these stakeholder groups in addressing the needs of PWD within a hospital's local community. Further, we illustrate these points by describing the experience of one health system engaged in a community benefit program to improve PWD's transition from rehabilitation patient to self-managed wellness.

BARRIERS IN PWDS TRANSITION FROM REHABILITATION PATIENT TO WELLNESS PARTICIPANT

One enormous challenge many PWD face after acquiring a disability or receiving medical care for a new secondary health condition (e.g., pressure ulcer and urinary tract infection) is transitioning back into the community and self-managing their health. Many individuals never make the transition from "patient" to "participant" (20, 21). They are anchored to a healthcare system focused on disease management, while their ability to self-manage health through wellness activities is usually non-existent.

There are internal and external barriers that inhibit PWD from engaging in self-management. These include a lack of information about how to manage health while living with a disability, a lack of access to community-based healthcare providers who understand mobility disabilities, financial challenges finding support for daily activities, transportation barriers, and a lack of social support from friends and family (5, 12, 13, 15, 22–25).

PWD often experience barriers to exercise and wellness beyond those experienced by the general population, including cost of fitness facility membership, access to public transportation, lack of information on accessible facilities and programs, lack of accessible exercise equipment, physical layouts challenging to people using mobility devices, and the perception that fitness facilities are unfriendly environments for PWD (26–31).

There is more that hospitals can do to ensure PWD experience a smooth transition from hospital care to community care. An ideal time to capture the attention and awareness of individuals who have acquired a new mobility disability (e.g., stroke, head injury, spinal cord injury, and limb loss), new diagnosis (e.g., multiple sclerosis and Parkinson's), or are receiving medical care for a new or recurring secondary health condition (e.g., joint pain, fatigue, edema, type 2 diabetes, reduced balance, pressure ulcer, urinary tract infection, and depression), is when they are receiving hospital care. This is often a time when they and/or their caregiver are aware of the need to improve their health after they return home from the hospital or healthcare facility (32, 33). Patients develop a trusting relationship with healthcare providers and may look to these individuals for guidance on how to maintain their health while outside the hospital.

Aside from interacting with patients during critical points in their recovery, hospitals have another unique characteristic that could improve the reach of wellness programs serving PWD. Relative to some of the community-based, voluntary organizations currently providing services, hospitals have a high degree of organization, administration, and sustainability. These characteristics could allow hospitals to help establish new systems that integrate the health services and community health portions of the care continuum; systems that would be difficult to achieve in less-structured collaborations between organizations currently serving PWD. For instance, hospitals' capacity for administration will be critical in establishing new approaches to data-sharing between providers that will be necessary to support a smoother care continuum for PWD.

Hospitals seeking to support the promotion of wellness among PWD as they reenter the community will find that there are a growing number of national organizations that could help sustain this important effort. For instance, the National Center on Health, Physical Activity, and Disability (NCHPAD) has been funded by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) for the past 20 years and has been active in developing resources to help communities become more inclusive places for PWD to pursue healthy lifestyles. These efforts include the development of the MENTOR program (Mindfulness, Exercise, and Nutrition to Optimize Recovery). MENTOR is a health coaching platform that is targeting PWD who have had a recent interaction with the healthcare system.

NCHPAD has also been active in supporting the efforts of stakeholder groups within 16 communities to coordinate efforts to improve the lives of PWD. The groups participating in these inclusive health coalitions (IHCs) are primarily volunteer and community-service-focused organizations. The IHC effort has yielded notable improvements in the locations where IHCs exist, and the MENTOR effort has the potential to bring wellness benefits to PWD in communities across the U.S. However, partnerships with hospitals could dramatically increase the ability of these, and other existing programs, to serve PWD. Hospital partnerships could help communitybased organizations connect with recently-diagnosed PWD earlier in their treatment process to create a smoother continuum between rehabilitation/healthcare and communitybased wellness. Hospitals could also provide community-based organizations with the organizational support and funding required to pursue more ambitious strategies for providing benefits and organizing information technology infrastructure.

A COMMUNITY BENEFIT PROGRAM TAILORED TO PWD

While the need for additional support to PWD is real, and the potential for hospitals to meet this need is significant, there are relatively few examples of hospitals engaging in efforts to meet the post-discharge needs of PWD. However, for the past several years, one of the authors has lead an effort by a large academic health system in the southeastern United States, to meet the post-discharge needs of PWD. This health system has been in partnership with a not-for-profit organization (NFPO) dedicated to improving the lives of people with physical disabilities through physical activity and wellness. Working together, these two organizations have pilot tested several methods to transition PWD from skilled therapy to a community wellness program designed to improve patients' ability to self-manage. We offer detail about these efforts and insights gained from different approaches tested.

Benefits Provided

Initially, participants received skilled outpatient therapy services provided by the health system. Interventions included gait training, functional transfers, community outings, driving rehabilitation, and aquatic therapy, which were all delivered by a multidisciplinary team of occupational, physical, recreational, and speech therapists. All community activities and therapy interventions were provided with the goal of improving individuals' ability to function in the community setting and participate in a lifestyle of wellness. Those interventions were not often covered by participants' insurance, either because the therapy visits exceeded annual limits or because the category of therapy (e.g., in-car driving therapy) is not covered by insurance. The ability to engage in non-covered therapy made a valuable contribution to furthering participants' wellness. Driving therapy increased participants' independence. Recreational therapy (defined as therapy with the goal of helping individuals with functional limitations learn to engage in activities they enjoy) was helpful in improving participants' quality of life and served as a vehicle to pursue clinical goals like improving memory and cognition.

The second part of the pilot program offered participants a structured transition from pursuing outpatient therapy under the

supervision of a skilled therapist (e.g., occupational or physical therapist) to pursuing therapy goals outside of skilled therapy sessions, in a fitness facility. The exact form this transition took changed over time, as therapy staff tested new transitions and adapted their approach. Initially, health system therapists provided PWD with written materials and education on the programs available at the NFPO. This approach appeared to be ineffective, with little follow through from PWD because they did not have a clear idea what services were available and which were appropriate for them given their unique mobility limitations and therapy goals. Health system therapists worked to improve the transition process by partnering with occupational therapy graduate students who took participating PWD on visits to the NFPO to more formally introduce them to resources available. Again, the transition was not as successful as anticipated. PWD participating in the pilot were still not consistently utilizing the NFPO recreational facilities.

Mostly recently, the health system and NFPO began experimenting with "warm transitions" from health system therapy to the NFPO. This transition model involves outpatient therapists from the health system meeting with fitness facility staff and pilot participants. The goals are to introduce pilot participants to fitness facility staff, and to identify fitness center activities that would help further goals set by the participants. Early results suggest that these "warm transitions" are successful ways to increase participation in activities that support the wellness of PWD. However, these structured handoffs did require a significant time commitment from outpatient therapy staff that was unreimbursed and that goes beyond the scope of services typically provided.

Program staff have identified a number of additional benefits that would have helped enable participants to pursue wellness goals. These included additional support for participants, family, and caregivers. Additional support for participants could include personalized help navigating care coordination issues or additional emotional support during the transition from skilled therapy to independent health management. In the future, the health system hopes to pair participants with peer "ambassadors" who have diagnoses similar to the participants they are assisting, and who have successfully navigated challenges of care coordination and self-management. Health system staff have also identified the need for benefits to support the family and caregivers of participating PWD, including respite care opportunities. These are especially needed for caregivers assisting in the care of a participant while also caring for children or aging parents. Activities like maintaining a network of peer ambassadors or arranging and funding child care all require the administrative capabilities hospitals possess, and could be valuable ways to provide community benefit that meets the needs of PWD.

Factors That Facilitate Program Success

Efforts to create a smoother care continuum were led by members of the health system's outpatient therapy department. Three factors have played a critical role in the success of these efforts: choosing the right participants, the availability of resources within the community, and the commitment of both the health system and its community-based partner (NFPO) to the program. Program staff note that participants who are emotionally ready to take responsibility for the management of their health, and intrinsically motivated to participate seem to be more successful. This was an important realization since, for some PWD, it can take a few months to a few years after acquiring a mobility disability before being prepared to engage in a program like this one. In addition, initial program efforts focused on creating transitions for participants with few comorbidities requiring medical management, though future interventions may include more medically complex participants.

Another key to the success of the health systems' initial efforts has been offering access to a wide variety of communitybased opportunities. For program participants, the NFPO offered several daily classes (e.g., fitness, yoga, balance, and Thai Chi) fully adapted to the needs of PWD. These resources allowed participants to choose activities that would foster progress toward their goals. Finally, both the NFPO and the health system committed to making the program work. This commitment is critical since the "warm transitions" that were most successful required changes to existing workflows and staff roles for individuals at both organizations.

Barriers Identified

Through the pilot, the health system identified several barriers to program success. Other hospitals looking to provide similar services are likely to face similar barriers. One of the primary barriers will be identifying funding for program services. The pilot population had funding from a unique source not available to most patients, but obtaining funding is likely to be a challenge. Many of the skilled therapy services are not covered by most insurance plans either because of limits on the annual number of therapy visits covered or because some skilled therapies are not covered at all. Other health systems pursuing this kind of community benefit program will have to identify the extent of their financial commitment to the program and may look to supplement the funding they provide with other sources of funding within the community.

Another barrier identified was communicating the health system's goals for the program to partnering NFPOs. Even though leaders at the health system and the NFPO agreed on a shared vision, communicating this vision to front-line staff was a challenge. Communication between health system and NFPO staff was also a problem. Initially, the two groups did not always understand each other's rolls. This problem was compounded by the lack of effective mechanisms to communicate information about participants' care plans, progress, and barriers. Ideally, the program would have used technology to facilitate sharing information about the participants' experience in the program. In addition, the health system and NFPO are considering ways to facilitate an improved understanding of the roll each group's staff members play. Other health systems could foster this understanding through unique forms of community benefit like providing health system therapists paid time to shadow staff at partnering community organizations.

Adapting the Pilot to Other Health System Settings

Several aspects of this program may be unique to the health system that began implementing it. Most important, the health system had the support of an NFPO with unusually deep experience working with PWD. As a result, health systems replicating this kind of community benefit program may need to consider ways to help their community partners (for instance, community recreation centers, or YMCAs), understand how to serve the needs of PWD. Resources to support this effort are available through the NCHPAD. For example, NCHPAD and the American College of Sports Medicine have developed a certification as an Inclusive Fitness Trainer. Similarly, NCHPAD is currently implementing an online health coaching program aimed at the needs of PWD (MENTOR-Mindfulness, Exercise, Nutrition To Optimize Recovery). Health systems will also need to address participant intake. Large numbers of participants are likely to complicate information transfer and participant selection. The health system described found that even with a limited participant population, a comprehensive intake process was required. The intake process should document participants' level of function, support systems, expectations of the program, interests, and activities in which they hope to participate. In addition, the intake process should include representation from both the health system and community partner. Finally, the intake process should set reasonable participant and family expectations and should document the roles and responsibilities of each team member, the participant and family members.

In **Figure 1**, we summarize the pilot program's lessons about the hospital characteristics required to successfully implement a community benefit program to promote wellness among PWD living in the community.

DISCUSSION

Hospitals are increasingly pressured to provide community benefits and to show that their efforts are making an impact on their communities. We argue that hospitals can have a significant impact on the lives of PWD by working to assist these individuals in making the transition from rehabilitation patient to wellness participant. This form of community benefit will require hospitals to provide initial financial funding and organizational support, acting as catalysts to bring together community stakeholders, many of whom may already be working to improve the lives of PWD. This role plays to competencies that hospitals possess, like extensive administrative capabilities and the ability to coordinate efforts between multiple stakeholders including healthcare providers, advocacy groups, and patients themselves.

One way for hospitals to consider reaching PWDs is to create or join an Inclusive Health Coalition (IHC) that galvanizes a community around key issues of need in promoting community health inclusion. Hospitals should evaluate their community for these types of potential partnerships. IHCs offer an existing organizational structure that can support the provision of wellness services. By providing these services

\checkmark	Does your facility serve people with severe mobility disabilities?
\checkmark	Is there an outpatient therapy department that already works with individuals to
	transition back into the community?
~	Are there partners in the community capable of helping to meet PWD's post-discharge needs?
\checkmark	Is there an existing healthcare/health coalition that can be used to start the program?
~	Have you developed relationships with community partners that yield a shared vision for how transitional services could work and a shared commitment to providing these services?
~	Are community partners committed to collaborating with the health system to improve the lives of PWD?
[. Oı	rganizational commitment
\checkmark	Is the organization committed to providing staff and financial resources towards this
	cause? In particular, is your organization willing to provide dedicated staff time to the program?
✓	Is the organization willing to work collaboratively with community organizations that have differing cultures?
\checkmark	Does your organization employ outpatient therapy staff that could manage the
	program?
	 ✓ Are staff willing to engage in "relationship building" with external community organizations
	\checkmark Does the health system have sufficient staff to allow some staff members time
	to pursue collaborative relationships with community partners?
II. O	perational readiness
\checkmark	Have you identified particular benefits that can be provided to participants?
\checkmark	Have you defined intake processes?
	\checkmark Are health system staff familiar with workflows and roles of their counterparts
	at partnering organizations?
	\checkmark Are the staff at partnering organizations familiar with the roles and workflows
	of health system staff participating in the community benefit effort?
	\checkmark Are processes established through which health system and community partner
	staff can communicate about participants' goals, participation, barriers and
	outcomes?

FIGURE 1 Checklist for Hospital Preparedness. The following questions will help hospitals assess their readiness to begin offering a program to promote wellness among PWD within the community. The checklist identifies important hospital and community factors as well as operational questions that will need to be addressed. Hospitals should pay special attention to the "organizational commitment" questions, since this sort of program cannot succeed without identifying the program as a priority and providing staff and financial resources to support it.

and engaging healthcare delivery organizations in creating and disseminating these programs, IHCs can make progress in creating a unique continuum of care that meets the needs of individuals who have recently accessed the healthcare system. We propose that individual IHCs expand their

missions to include a specific focus on patient transitions from healthcare to wellness, helping patients progress from medically managed care in which they receive services from healthcare providers, to full-fledged participation in longterm wellness.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the conceptualization of the article. NC drafted the manuscript and AH, SF, MT, JW, and JR provided critical feedback and made substantive changes which improved the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Shortell SM, Washington PK, Baxter RJ. The contribution of hospitals and health care systems to community health. Ann Rev Public Health. (2009) 30:373–83. doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.032008. 112750
- Nicholson SS. Measuring community benefits provided by forprofit and nonprofit hospitals. *Health Affairs.* (2000) 19:168–77. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.19.6.168
- Norris T, Howard T. Can Hospitals Heal America's Communities? "All in for Mission" is the Emerging Model for Impact. Washington, DC; Cleveland, OH: Democracy Collaborative (2019).
- Baum FE, Begin M, Houweling TA, Taylor S. Changes not for the fainthearted: reorienting health care systems toward health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Am J Public Health. (2009) 99:1967–74. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2008.1 54856
- Iezzoni L. Eliminating health and health care disparities among the growing population of people with disabilities. *Health Affairs*. (2011) 30:1947–54. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0613
- Okoro C, Hollis N, Cyrus A, Griffin-Blake S. Prevalence of disabilities and health care access by disability status and type among adults— United States, 2016. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. (2018) 67:882-7. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6732a3
- Ma VY, Chan L, Carruthers KJ. Incidence, prevalence, costs, and impact on disability of common conditions requiring rehabilitation in the United States: stroke, spinal cord injury, traumatic brain injury, multiple sclerosis, osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, limb loss, and back pain. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2014) 95:986–95.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2013. 10.032
- Cardenas DD, Hoffman JM, Kirshblum S, McKinley W. Etiology and incidence of rehospitalization after traumatic spinal cord injury: a multicenter analysis. *Arch Phys Med Rehab.* (2004) 85:1757–63. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2004.03.016
- Dryden DM, Saunders LD, Rowe BH, May LA, Yiannakoulias N, Svenson LW, et al. Utilization of health services following spinal cord injury: a 6-year follow-up study. *Spinal Cord.* (2004) 42:513–25. doi: 10.1038/sj.sc. 3101629
- Mitra M, Bogen K, Long-Bellil LM, Heaphy D. Unmet needs for home and community-based services among persons with disabilities in Massachusetts. *Disabil Health J.* (2011) 4:219–28. doi: 10.1016/j.dhjo.2011. 08.003
- Henning-Smith C, McAlpine D, Shippee T, Priebe M. Delayed and unmet need for medical care among publicly insured adults with disabilities. *Med Care*. (2013) 51:1015–9. doi: 10.1097/MLR.0b013e3182a 95d65
- 12. Stillman M, Williams SR. It's rough out there for us. JAMA. (2016) 316:585–6. doi: 10.1001/jama.2016.4460
- Mulligan HF, Hale LA, Whitehead L, Baxter GD. Barriers to physical activity for people with long-term neurological conditions: a review study. *Adapt Phys Activ Q.* (2012) 29:243–65. doi: 10.1123/apaq.29.3.243
- Dolbow DR, Figoni SF. Accommodation of wheelchair-reliant individuals by community fitness facilities. *Spinal Cord.* (2015) 53:515–9. doi: 10.1038/sc.2015.26
- Rimmer JH, Riley B, Wang E, Rauworth A, Jurkowski J. Physical activity participation among persons with disabilities: barriers and facilitators. *Am J Prev Med.* (2004) 26:419–25. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2004.02.002

FUNDING

We would like to acknowledge funding support from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (Grant # NU27DD001157) as well as the National Science Foundation's Center for Healthcare Organization and Transformation (CHOT) grant #NSF1624690.

- Hiremath SV, Hogaboom NS, Roscher MR, Worobey LA, Oyster ML, Boninger ML. Longitudinal prediction of quality-of-life scores and locomotion in individuals with traumatic spinal cord injury. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2017) 98:2385–92. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2017. 05.020
- Strauss DJ, Devivo MJ, Paculdo DR, Shavelle RM. Trends in life expectancy after spinal cord injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. (2006) 87:1079–85. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2006.04.022
- Middleton A, Graham JE, Ottenbacher KJ. Functional status is associated with 30-day potentially preventable hospital readmissions after inpatient rehabilitation among aged medicare fee-for-service beneficiaries. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2018) 99:1067–76. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2017. 05.001
- Rasch EK, Magder L, Hochberg MC, Magaziner J, Altman BM. Health of community-dwelling adults with mobility limitations in the United States: incidence of secondary health conditions. Part II. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2008) 89:219–30. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2007. 08.159
- Forchheimer M, Tate DG. Enhancing community re-integration following spinal cord injury. *NeuroRehabilitation*. (2004) 19:103–13. doi: 10.3233/NRE-2004-19204
- Rimmer JH, Lai B. Framing new pathways in transformative exercise for individuals with existing and newly acquired disability. *Disabil Rehabil.* (2017) 39:173–80. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2015.10 47967
- 22. Martin Ginis K, Latimer AE, Arbour-Nicitopoulos KP, Bucholz AC, Bray SR, Craven C. Leisure time physical activity in a populationbased sample of people with spinal cord injury Part I: demographic and injury-related correlates. *Arch Phy Med Rehabil.* (2010) 91:722–8. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2009.12.027
- Nary DE F, KA, White GW. Accessibility of fitness facilities for persons with physical disabilities using wheelchairs. *Top Spinal Cord Inj Rehabil.* (2000) 6:87–98. doi: 10.1310/B9FH-7X8B-HUBR-3RHN
- Kehn M, Kroll T. Staying physically active after spinal cord injury: a qualitative exploration of barriers and facilitators to exercise participation. *BMC Public Health.* (2009) 9:168. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-9-168
- Arbour-Nicitopoulos K, Martin Ginis KA. Universal accessibility of "Accessible" fitness and recreational facilities for persons with mobility disabilities. *Adapt Phys Activ Q.* (2011) 28:1–15. doi: 10.1123/apaq. 28.1.1
- Stuifbergen A, Becker H, Sands D. Barriers to health promotion for individuals with disabilities. *Family Commun Health*. (1990) 13:11–22. doi: 10.1097/00003727-199005000-00004
- Rimmer JH. The conspicuous absence of people with disabilities in public fitness and recreation facilities: lack of interest or lack of access? *Am J Health Promot.* (2005) 19:327–9. doi: 10.4278/0890-1171-1 9.5.327
- Rimmer JH, Rubin SS, Braddock D. Barriers to exercise in African American women with physical disabilities. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2000) 81:182–8. doi: 10.1016/S0003-9993(00)90138-2
- Scelza WM, Kalpakjian CZ, Zemper ED, Tate DG. Perceived barriers to exercise in people with spinal cord injury. *Am J Phys Med Rehabil.* (2005). 84:576–83. doi: 10.1097/01.phm.0000171172. 96290.67
- Rimmer J, Padalabalanarayanan S, Malone LA, Mehta T. Fitness facilities still lack accessibility for people with disabilities. *Dis Health J.* (2017) 10:214–21. doi: 10.1016/j.dhjo.2016.12.011

- Martin Ginis K, Ma JK, Latimer-Cheung AE, Rimmer, JH. A systematic review of review articles addressing factors related to physical activity participation among children and adults with physical disabilities. *Health Psychol Rev.* (2016) 10:478–94. doi: 10.1080/17437199.2016.1198240
- 32. Abrahamson V, Jensen J, Springett K, Sakel M. Experiences of patients with traumatic brain injury and their carers during transition from in-patient rehabilitation to the community: a qualitative study. *Disabil Rehabil.* (2017) 39:1683–94. doi: 10.1080/09638288.2016.1211755
- Turner BJ, Fleming J, Ownsworth T, Cornwell P. Perceived service and support needs during transition from hospital to home following acquired brain injury. *Disabil Rehabil.* (2011) 33:818–29. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2010.513422

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Carroll, Hall, Feldman, Thirumalai, Wade and Rimmer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Non-profit Hospital Targeted Health Priorities and Collaboration With Local Health Departments in the First Round Post-ACA: A National Descriptive Study

Tatiane Santos*

Health Systems, Management and Policy Department, Colorado School of Public Health, Aurora, CO, United States

We examined the community health needs assessments (CHNA) and implementation strategies of a national sample of 785 non-profit hospitals (NFPs) from the first round after the ACA. We found that the priorities targeted in the implementation strategies were well-aligned with the top community health priorities identified in CHNAs as reported in previous studies. The top five targeted priorities included obesity, access to care, diabetes, cancer, and mental health. We also found that 34% of sample NFPs collaborated with their local health department (LHD) to produce a single CHNA for their jurisdiction. Non-profit hospitals that collaborated with a LHD on the CHNA had higher odds of selecting behavioral health community issues (i.e., substance abuse, alcohol, and mental health), while hospitals located in counties with high uninsurance rates had lower odds of targeting these community issues. Our contribution was 3-fold; first, we examined a large sample of implementation strategies to extend on previous work that examined CHNAs only. This gives a more complete picture of which community issues identified in the CHNA are actually targeted for implementation. Second, this study was the first to present information on the status of NPF collaboration with LHDs to produce a single CHNA (from the NFP perspective). Third, we examined the association between targeted priorities with NFP and county-level characteristics. The community benefit requirement and Section 9007 of the ACA present an opportunity to nudge NFPs to improve the conditions for health in the communities they serve. The ACA has also challenged institutions in the health care sector to approach health through the social determinants of health framework. This framework moves beyond the provision of acute health services and emphasizes other inputs that improve population health. In this context, NFPs are particularly well-positioned to shift their contribution to improve population health beyond their four walls. Section 9007 is one mechanism to achieve such shift and has shown some promising changes among NFPs since its passage as reflected in the findings of this study. This study can inform future research related to NPF community benefit and local health planning.

Keywords: non-profit hospital, community benefit, implementation strategy, community health needs assessment, local health department, collaboration

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jason Scott Turner, Rush University, United States

Reviewed by:

Daniel Skinner, Ohio University, United States Kate E. Beatty, East Tennessee State University, United States

*Correspondence: Tatiane Santos tatiane.santos@cuanschutz.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 10 February 2020 Accepted: 27 March 2020 Published: 05 May 2020

Citation:

Santos T (2020) Non-profit Hospital Targeted Health Priorities and Collaboration With Local Health Departments in the First Round Post-ACA: A National Descriptive Study. Front. Public Health 8:124. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00124

INTRODUCTION

Non-profit hospitals (NFP) are exempt under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code. This tax exemption comes with a community benefit requirement which obliges NFPs to invest in the health and healthcare of the communities they serve. This community benefit requirement was first introduced in 1969 by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) but the agency never specified what community benefit meant and what it should entail. Prior to that, the IRS required NFPs to provide charity care to the uninsured and underinsured. Hospitals had a relatively great degree of flexibility in determining the amount of charity care they would provide. This was a much narrower obligation compared to the concept of community benefit which was not limited to the direct provision of healthcare services but also included education, research, and activities that promote community health (1).

It was not until decades later, in the 1990s and 2000s, that many government organizations and advocates started voicing their concerns about the practices of NFPs in respect to this requirement. Their main concern was whether NFPs were making sufficient community benefits investments to justify their tax exemption. Public concern was well-justified considering the sizeable value of tax exemption for NFPs which was estimated to be \$24.6 billion in 2011 (2). This study was deemed exempt from review by an Inter-Institutional Review Board.

In 2009, the IRS added Schedule H to Form 990 which all NFPs must file in order to keep their tax-exempt status. Nonprofit hospitals are required to report their community benefit expenditures in eight categories under "Financial Assistance and Certain Other Community Benefits at Cost" (Part I of Schedule H), and nine categories under "Community Building Activities" (Part II of Schedule H). Schedule H was a clear improvement in increasing the accountability of NFPs through reporting; however, it still fell short on providing a clear definition of what was entailed in each of the new community benefit spending categories. It also did not provide clear guidance on how NFPs should allocate their community benefit dollars across categories. A 2011 study reported that NFPs spent \sim \$62 billion on community benefit of which 92% went to charity care, subsidized health services, and education and research (2). While these areas of spending are beneficial to the community, they represent only a partial fulfillment of the community benefit requirement per the IRS (2-10). Non-profit hospitals are also expected to improve the overall health of the communities they serve by providing health care and prevention activities outside its four walls.

Section 9007 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) further defined the role of NFPs in improving population health through its requirements for a triennial community health needs assessment (CHNA) and implementation strategy; and further clarification of their financial assistance policies (11, 12). This was another regulatory attempt to steer NPFs toward higher levels of engagement in community health.

While this new requirement increased accountability and transparency, it left NFPs to decide how to approach the actual implementation of the CHNA. The IRS instructions for Form

990 and Schedule H explain that "CHNA must take into account input from...those with special knowledge of or expertise in public health..." (13). The IRS only loosely suggests that NFPs should engage experts in public health but leaves room for wide variation across NFPs in how they obtain such input. Furthermore, NFPs have a lot of flexibility when selecting priorities to target through interventions (i.e., as reflected in their implementation strategy).

Non-profit hospitals are required to make their CHNAs publicly available. While there's no requirement to make implementation strategies available, the majority of NFPs also make these documents publicly available on their websites. This has provided researchers with a wealth of data on how NFPs conduct their CHNAs, how community issues are prioritized, and importantly, which community health priorities are actually targeted in implementation strategies.

Many studies have conducted content analyses of CHNAs and implementation strategies to better understand how NPFs are engaging with their communities to improve community health (14-20). The majority of these studies focused on single states or specific community issues (e.g., violence) (16-19). There were two larger studies that examined a national sample of CHNAs, but not the accompanying implementation strategies (14, 15). The first one examined 300 CHNAs mostly from the first round after the ACA (14). It found that the top five drivers of community health needs identified by NFPs were: access to care, preventive and screening services, chronic condition management, socioeconomic factors (e.g., poverty, housing), and insurance coverage (14). The authors also found that the top five conditions identified in their CHNAs included: obesity, behavioral health, substance abuse, diabetes, and cancer (14). The second study examined 300 CHNAs by NFPs in the second round after the ACA. The coding framework was slightly different for the second study, but overall the findings aligned with the earlier study. For example, they found that the top five health conditions identified in the CHNAs were: obesity, behavioral health, diabetes, substance abuse, and chronic disease (cancer was ranked 6th) (15). Both of these larger studies examined only the community needs identified in the CHNA but not the priorities selected by NFPs for actual implementation.

Non-profit hospitals take into account many factors that go beyond the most prevalent community issue in order to select CHNA-identified priorities for targeting through interventions. Specifically, NFPs use a combination of the following criteria to prioritize and select community issues to address in their implementation strategies: prevalence and incidence, local stakeholder input, available resources and community assets, community readiness and engagement, needs of medically underserved/low income population, the hospital's expertise in the health priority, the hospital's mission, availability of evidencebased interventions, and an evaluation of whether other local organizations are addressing the health priority. The result of this process is that while the CHNA may identify several community issues, the NFP usually selects only a handful of local priorities to target during the ACA-imposed 3-year cycle. Sometimes the selected priorities are not necessarily the most pressing need in the community. One study of NFPs located in Pennsylvania

found that while 87% of hospitals in the sample identified dental health as a community need, none actually targeted dental health in their implementation strategies (17). Other examples from this study include 100% of study hospitals identifying access to primary care as a community need, while only 50% targeted interventions toward the identified need (17).

Our study seeks to fill a gap in the literature by examining both the CHNAs and implementation strategies completed in the first round post-ACA by 785 NFPs. We performed content analysis of implementation strategy documents and identified the top 13 community needs that were actually targeted for interventions. We described the organizational, financial, community benefit expenditures, and community characteristics of these NFPs. We also collected information on the number of community needs targeted per NPF, and whether NFPs and local health departments (LHD) worked together to produce a single CHNA for their communities in 2012–2013. Finally, we examined the relationship between the community needs targeted and hospital characteristics, community benefit spending, collaboration with LHD, and community characteristics.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data Sources

We obtained copies of publicly-available CHNAs and implementation strategies on the websites of NFPs between April 2019 and August 2019. All of these reports were from the first round after the ACA. More specifically, all CHNAs were conducted in 2012 and all implementation plans were completed in 2013. The study sample of NPFs represent diversity in geographic area (33 states represented in sample), urban/rural status, hospital size, system membership, and teaching status.

Data on hospital characteristics came from the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) Healthcare Cost Report Information System and the American Hospital Association (AHA) Annual Survey. Data on community benefit spending by NPFs came from the IRS Statistics of Income database (Schedule H). On Schedule H, hospitals report net expenditures (cost minus offsetting revenues) for selected categories of community benefit. County-level demographic, socioeconomic, and labor market measures came from the American Community Survey. We also collected information from the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation and Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation to define Medicaid expansion status and State Innovation Model participation, respectively.

We used NFP and county-level data from 2013 for our main analyses because the implementation plans used in this study were completed in 2013 for all NFPs in our sample. We also ran analyses using 2012 data (results not presented here but available upon request) and the findings were virtually the same. On average, NFP organizational and financial characteristics do not change substantially from one year to the next. Some circumstances under which characteristics change more significantly include hospital mergers, closures, switching to for profit status, among other local market shocks that may influence hospital finances. The same applies to countylevel characteristics. These tend to be stable from year to year, unless significant shocks occur. One example, would be the 2007 great recession in the US which had a significant impact on unemployment, uninsurance, and other countylevel characteristics.

Methods

There were three main components to our methods including: content analyses and coding of NFP CHNAs and implementation strategies; descriptive statistics for the NFPs in the study sample; and bivariate analyses to examine the association between the priorities targeted by NFPs and a set of hospital and community characteristics.

We conducted content analysis of CHNAs and implementation strategy reports prepared in the first round after the ACA by 785 NFPs (i.e., 2012 and 2013). The inclusion criteria for this study were counties: (1) that had a 1:1 ratio of LHD to county; and (2) that had one to five NFPs. We wanted to ensure that counties were comparable from a public health resource and capacity perspective because the CHNA process is directly tied to both characteristics. Furthermore, we also wanted to identify whether NFPs collaborated with their LHDs to produce a single CHNA. This type of collaboration may be more straightforward in cases where there is only one LHD in the county. We did not limit to counties with only one NFP because it would have significantly reduced our sample size. Figure 1A shows the geographic distribution of study sample NPFs across the United States. As shown in Figure 1A, there is reasonable geographic diversity in the study sample.

We developed a coding framework based on previous studies of NFPs CHNAs and implementation strategies (14, 15, 17). Specifically, we grouped selected priorities under two main groups: drivers and conditions. Drivers include the structural and social factors that are associated with health status, while conditions are the diseases and health concerns experienced in the community (14, 15). Examples of drivers include access to care, care coordination, and public planning. Examples of conditions include obesity, diabetes, and cancer. We further collapsed the drivers using the County Health Rankings framework for clinical care which includes access to care. Access to care as conceptualized by the County Health Rankings framework includes areas such as transportation, insurance coverage, and primary care (17, 21).

We primarily used the 2013 implementation strategy reports because these documents include information on the selected health priorities and their respective initiatives to be implemented by NFPs over the 3 years following the CHNA. We used the 2012 CHNAs when the implementation strategy for 2013 could not be located. Some hospitals combine the CHNA and implementation strategy in one report, in which case, the targeted priorities and implementation plan can be identified. For a few cases, we identified NFP's 2013 targeted priorities and their respective implementation strategies using 2015/16 CHNA reports because the 2012 CHNAs were no longer available. Non-profit hospitals are required to report their progress on previously targeted priorities in subsequent CHNAs. The majority of hospitals for which we could not identify their selected 2013 health priorities included hospitals that closed



NFP and LHD collaborated on CHNA

NPF did not collaborate with LHD on CHNA

FIGURE 1 | (A) Geographic distribution of sample non-profit hospitals. (B) Geographic distribution of sample non-profit hospitals: by status of collaboration with local health department. Authors' analysis of data from the IRS, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, and non-profit hospital (NFP) community health needs assessments (CHNA) and implementation strategies.

during the study period, opened after 2013, or switched to forprofit or public status.

The CHNAs and implementation strategies were coded by the author and a research assistant using Nvivo software (QSR International Pty Ltd., Version 11, 2015). Both researchers coded 44 randomly selected documents to compare the consistency of coding. Coding was compared through an iterative process until reaching agreement greater than 90%. All remaining reports were coded by the study author.

We provided the descriptive statistics of sample NFPs, countyand state-level factors. We also provided the descriptive statistics stratified by NPFs that collaborated with LHDs and those that did not. We compared the two groups using bivariate analyses (chi-square test for categorical variables and two-sample ttests for continuous variables). We used two-tailed tests for these comparisons and report findings at the conventional 0.05 significance level.

Finally, we conducted logistic bivariate regression analysis to examine the relationship between the targeted priorities and a set of NFP and county-level characteristics. We report the two-tailed p-values at the 0.1, 0.05, and 0.01 significance levels.

Study Measures

We present the findings for the top 13 targeted priorities as reflected in implementation strategies including: access to care, obesity, heart, diabetes, cancer (prostate, lung, breast, colon, and cervical coded separately), substance abuse (use of prescription and/or illicit drugs), mental health, alcohol, and tobacco. Other categories were selected by a small percentage of sample NFPs (e.g., housing, oral health, and liver disease) which aligns with findings from previous studies (14, 15). We also coded whether or not the NFP and LHD produced a single CHNA for their jurisdiction. This information came primarily from the CHNAs, as well as additional Web searches to ascertain that both institutions had collaboratively developed only a single report. **Figure 1B** shows the distribution of jurisdictions in which NFPs and LHDs produced a single CHNA.

Hospital organizational characteristics were extracted from CMS' Healthcare Cost Report Information System and AHA's Annual survey. These included: hospital bed size, number of psychiatric beds, system membership, teaching status, church affiliation, rural status, critical access status, and whether the hospital was a children's hospital. Hospital financial indicators were extracted from CMS' Healthcare Cost Report Information System database. The financial indicators included: net patient revenues (total dollars earned from providing patient care after contractual allowances and charity care); operating margin (ratio of the hospital operating income to operating revenues); and total margin (ratio of the hospital total income to total revenue). We also included two indicators of community benefit spending by NFPs which were extracted from the IRS Statistics of Income database. The community benefit spending indicators included total community benefit spending and population health spending (total spending on community health improvement, cash and in-kind contributions, and community building activities). We standardized the community benefit spending measures by dividing each indicator by the NFPs total TABLE 1 | Ranking of top 13 priorities targeted in 2013 implementation strategy.

Rank	Priority	Non-profit hospitals n (%)	
1	Obesity	590 (75.2)	
2	Access	557 (71.0)	
3	Diabetes	400 (51.0)	
	Cancer	419 (53.4)	
4	Breast cancer	160	
5	Colon cancer	82	
6	Lung cancer	73	
7	Prostate cancer	63	
8	Cervical cancer	41	
9	Mental health	397 (50.6)	
10	Cardiovascular disease	307 (39.1)	
11	Tobacco	303 (38.6)	
12	Substance abuse	268 (34.1)	
13	Alcohol	136 (17.3)	

Authors' analysis of data from non-profit hospital community health needs assessments and implementation strategies.

operating expenses. Hospital market characteristics included market concentration (Herfindahl-Hirschman Index, HHI). Data from CMS was used to calculate HHI.

County-level factors were extracted from the American Community Survey and included: uninsurance and unemployment rates, median income, and race distribution (white, black, and other). Finally, state-level indicators included Medicaid expansion status in 2014 (i.e., extracted from the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation) and participation in Round One State Innovation Models during 2013 (i.e., extracted from CMS' Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation). All study measures were operationalized using 2013 data with the exception of Medicaid expansion which reflected the state's decision to expand Medicaid in 2014.

RESULTS

Table 1 presents the ranking of the top 13 health priorities targeted by NFPs in 2013. Over three quarters of NFPs targeted obesity making it the priority that was targeted most often by NPFs in the 2013–2015 implementation cycle. Access to care was a close second with \sim 71% of NPFs targeting interventions to address it. Diabetes was also targeted by the majority of NFPs, and ranked third for 2013 targeted health priorities. Interestingly, these findings align with previous studies that examined national random samples of NPF CHNAs (14, 15). The ranking order of the remaining 10 targeted health priorities; however, they were found to be among the top 10 priorities in the studies (14, 15).

Table 2 presents the descriptive statistics for all sample NFPs. We also stratified NPFs by whether they collaborated with a LHD to produce a single CHNA. Some notable differences exist between NPFs that collaborated with a LHD and those that did

TABLE 2 | Descriptive statistics: non-profit hospital and county- and state-level characteristics.

	All sample hospitals	Hospitals collaborated with LHD	Hospitals did not collaborate with LHD	Comparison
	n = 785	n = 265	n = 520	<i>p</i> -value
COMMUNITY BENEFIT SPENDING (% C	F OPERATING EXPENSES)			
Total Community Benefit, mean (SD)	8.96 (4.8)	8.56 (3.8)	9.16 (5.3)	0.12
Population Health, mean (SD)	0.66 (0.9)	0.62 (0.8)	0.67 (0.9)	0.51
HOSPITAL CHNA AND IMPLEMENTATIC	ON STRATEGY CHARACTERIS	STICS		
Total Priorities Addressed ^b , mean (SD)	4.3 (2.2)	4.39 (2.3)	4.23 (2.1)	0.42
Hospital-LHD Collaboration ^c , %	33.8			
HOSPITAL ORGANIZATIONAL CHARAC	TERISTICS			
No. of beds, mean (SD)	174.4 (127.8)	178.32 (128.2)	172.51 (127.2)	0.56
No. of psychiatric beds, mean (SD)	9.27 (17.6)	10.60 (18.9)	8.59 (16.9)	0.13
System membership, %	73.4	72.2	74.0	0.60
Teaching hospital, %	5.0	6.8	4.0	0.09
Church affiliation, %	24.2	22.3	25.2	0.36
Children's hospitals, %	1.3	0.8	1.5	0.35
Critical Access Hospital, %	9.8	8.7	10.4	0.45
DSH, %	67.1	67.2	67.1	0.99
HOSPITAL FINANCIAL CHARACTERIST	ICS			
Net Patient Revenues, mean in 1,000s (SD)	241,658 (287,891)	276,224 (360,572)	224,035 (241,122)	0.02
% Operating Margin, mean (SD)	-1.2 (17.8)	0.7 (13.2)	-2.1 (19.6)	0.04
% Total Margin, mean (SD)	5.3 (1.4)	6.9 (8.9)	4.4 (16.3)	0.02
LOCAL MARKET CHARACTERISTICS ^d (%)			
Non-metropolitan area, %	18.1	17.4	18.5	0.70
Herfindahl-Hirschman index, mean (SD)	18.6 (14.0)	19.19 (13.74)	18.3 (14.1)	0.41
% Uninsurance rate, mean (SD)	15.3 (4.6)	14.5 (4.3)	15.8 (4.7)	<0.01
% Unemployment rate, mean (SD)	7.5 (2.1)	7.3 (1.7)	7.6 (2.2)	0.02
Median income, mean in 1,000s (SD)	53,603 (14,548)	54,420 (14,935)	53,187 (14,344)	0.26
% Race, mean (SD)				
Black	8.2 (9.6)	8.4 (8.9)	8.1 (9.9)	0.75
White	81.7 (12.9)	81.0 (13.1)	82.1 (12.8)	0.26
Other	7.1 (7.2)	7.7 (8.1)	6.9 (6.6)	0.13
STATE CHARACTERISTICS (%)				
Medicaid expansion in 2014 ^e , %	58.3	53.2	61.0	0.04
State Innovation Model Participation ^f , %	26.0	25.7	26.2	0.89

Authors' analysis of data from the IRS, CMS, the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation, the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, the Census Bureau, and non-profit hospital (NFP) community health needs assessments (CHNA) and implementation strategies. LHD stands for local health department. ^a p-values from bivariate analyses comparing two groups of NFPs (collaborated with LHD on CHNA vs. did not collaborate with LHD on CHNA); ^b Total priorities targeted in 2013 implementation strategies from top 13 priorities (detail in text); ^c NFP and LHD produced a single CHNA in 2012-13; ^d Local market characteristics are at the county level with the exception of HHI which is based on the hospital referral region; ^e Percentage of NPFs located in states that expanded Medicaid in 2014; ^f Percentage of NPFs located in states that participated in Round 1 State Innovation Models.

not collaborate. A higher percentage of NPFs that collaborated with LHDs were teaching hospitals (6.8 vs. 4.0%; p = 0.09). On average, NPFs that collaborated with a LHD performed better financially than their counterparts as can be seen by the hospital financial characteristics. For instance, total margin was 2.5 percentage points higher among NFPs that collaborated with a LHD. Non-profit hospitals that collaborated with LHDs tended to be located in counties with slightly lower uninsurance (14.5 vs. 15.8%; p < 0.01) and unemployment (7.3 vs. 7.6%; p = 0.02) rates. A lower percentage of NFPs that collaborated with their LHDs

were located in states that later expanded Medicaid in 2014. All other characteristics were similar across the two groups.

Tables 3A,B present the results from the bivariate analyses. The factors that had more significant associations with each of the targeted priorities were whether a NPF collaborated with a LHD to produce a single CHNA, and county-level uninsurance rate. Non-profit hospitals that collaborated with a LHD had higher odds of targeting obesity (OR: 1.982; p < 0.01), mental health (OR: 1.442; p < 0.05), substance abuse (OR: 1.437; p < 0.05), and alcohol (OR: 1.841; p < 0.01), but lower odds of

TABLE 3A | Bivariate analyses: association of targeted priority with hospital and county characteristics.

	Obesity	Access	Diabetes	Cancer	Mental healt
			<i>n</i> = 785		
HOSPITAL CHNA CHARACTERIS	TICS				
Hospital-LHD Collaboration	1.982***	0.782	0.795	0.797	1.442**
	(0.377)	(0.128)	(0.120)	(0.140)	(0.219)
HOSPITAL ORGANIZATIONAL CH	HARACTERISTICS				
Number of beds	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
	(0.0004)	(0.0002)	(0.0003)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)
Number of psychiatric beds	1.010*	1.000	1.006	1.003	1.003
	(0.005)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)
System membership	1.040	1.552**	1.085	0.861	0.976
	(0.194)	(0.268)	(0.176)	(0.156)	(0.158)
Feaching hospital	3.028**	0.814	1.403	1.435	1.284
	(1.618)	(0.284)	(0.468)	(0.502)	(0.425)
Church affiliation	0.704*	0.881	0.782	0.836	0.944
	(0.131)	(0.160)	(0.131)	(0.162)	(0.157)
Children's hospitals	1.326	3.728	0.237*	0.309	0.977
	(1.054)	(3.941)	(0.188)	(0.327)	(0.622)
Critical Access Hospital	0.540**	0.734	0.549**	0.715	1.422
	(0.137)	(0.186)	(0.136)	(0.210)	(0.346)
DSH	1.310	1.000	1.608***	0.881	0.821
	(0.226)	(0.168)	(0.246)	(0.151)	(0.125)
HOSPITAL FINANCIAL CHARACT	TERISTICS				
Total Margin	1.256	1.284	1.172	0.165**	1.893
-	(0.693)	(0.683)	(0.600)	(0.123)	(1.093)
LOCAL MARKET CHARACTERIS	TICS				
Herfindahl-Hirschman index	1.544	0.807	0.496	0.304*	1.698
	(0.939)	(0.449)	(0.255)	(0.191)	(0.872)
Non-metropolitan area	0.967	0.520***	0.861	0.711	0.764
	(0.206)	(0.100)	(0.160)	(0.159)	(0.142)
Jninsurance rate	0.942***	1.013	1.045***	1.003	0.960***
	(0.017)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.018)	(0.015)
Jnemployment rate	0.992	0.971	1.025	0.941	0.932**
	(0.039)	(0.036)	(0.036)	(0.039)	(0.033)
Vedian income	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000***
	(5.56 ⁻⁶)	(5.61 ⁻⁶)	(4.91 ⁻⁶)	(5.44 ⁻⁶)	(5.03 ⁻⁶)

targeting cardiovascular disease (OR: 0.667; p < 0.01). Nonprofit hospitals located in a county with higher uninsurance rates had higher odds of targeting diabetes (OR: 1.045; p < 0.01) and cardiovascular disease (OR: 1.039; p < 0.05), but lower odds of targeting obesity (OR: 0.942; p < 0.01), mental health (OR: 0.960; p < 0.01), substance abuse (OR: 0.969; p < 0.10), and alcohol (OR: 0.914; p < 0.01). These patterns are almost exactly the inverse of one another (e.g., higher odds of targeting obesity for NFPs located in counties with a higher uninsurance rate). The number of psychiatric beds was not significantly associated with targeting mental health or substance abuse (illicit, prescription, alcohol, and tobacco). Non-profit hospitals located in a county with higher unemployment rates had lower odds of targeting mental health (OR: 0.932; p < 0.05), substance abuse (OR: 0.936; p < 0.10), and alcohol (OR: 0.893; p < 0.05).

DISCUSSION

Our study examined a sample of 785 NPFs CHNAs and implementation strategies from the first round post-ACA. To date, this is the largest sample of such documents to be examined. In fact, this is the first study to examine a large national sample of implementation strategies after the ACA and to describe the community priorities actually targeted through hospital interventions. Several studies have contributed to our understanding of the process used by NFPs for community needs assessment and prioritization,

TABLE 3B |

в

	Cardiovascular disease	Tobacco	Substance abuse	Alcoho
		п	= 785	
HOSPITAL CHNA CHARACTER	ISTICS			
Hospital-LHD Collaboration	0.667***	1.017	1.437**	1.841***
	(0.105)	(0.158)	(0.226)	(0.353)
HOSPITAL ORGANIZATIONAL	CHARACTERISTICS			
Number of beds	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
	(0.0003)	(0.0002)	(0.0002)	(0.0005)
Number of psychiatric beds	1.003	1.009**	1.006	1.003
	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.005)
System membership	1.273	1.075	1.069	0.881
	(0.214)	(0.179)	(0.183)	(0.185)
Teaching hospital	1.346	1.535	1.515	1.240
	(0.444)	(0.505)	(0.503)	(0.506)
Church affiliation	0.962	0.829	0.731*	1.104
	(0.165)	(0.144)	(0.132)	(0.239)
Children's hospitals	-	-	0.211	0.527
	-	-	(0.223)	(0.557)
Critical Access Hospital	0.879	1.368	1.260	1.402
	(0.219)	(0.330)	(0.311)	(0.410)
DSH	1.340*	0.966	0.905	0.843
	(0.212)	(0.151)	(0.144)	(0.166)
HOSPITAL FINANCIAL CHARA	CTERISTICS			
Total Margin	0.192**	0.568	0.673	0.407
	(0.136)	(0.310)	(0.354)	(0.243)
LOCAL MARKET CHARACTER	ISTICS			
Herfindahl-Hirschman index	0.457	1.441	0.411	0.780
	(0.246)	(0.750)	(0.232)	(0.537)
Non-metropolitan area	1.259	1.488**	1.142	0.964
	(0.236)	(0.278)	(0.221)	(0.238)
Jninsurance rate	1.039**	0.989	0.969*	0.914***
	(0.017)	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.021)
Jnemployment rate	0.998	1.044	0.936*	0.893**
	(0.035)	(0.037)	(0.036)	(0.045)
Vledian income	1.000	1.000***	1.000	1.000***
	(5.11 ⁻⁶)	(5.52 ⁻⁶)	(5.10 ⁻⁶)	(5.99 ⁻⁶)

Authors' analysis of data from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, the Census Bureau, and non-profit hospital (NFP) community health needs assessments (CHNA) and implementation strategies. LHD stands for local health department. Results are reported as odds ratio. $\stackrel{**}{}$ p < 0.01, $\stackrel{**}{}$ p < 0.05, $\stackrel{*}{}$ p < 0.1.

as well as the community issues most often identified in CHNAs (14–20). Our contribution was 3-fold; first, we examined a large sample of implementation strategies to extend on previous work that examined CHNAs only. This gives a more complete picture of how NFPs move from identifying all community issues to actual targeted priorities. Second, we also presented information on the status of NPF collaboration with LHDs to produce a single CHNA in the first round after the ACA, which hasn't been recorded in previous studies. Third, we examined the association between targeted priorities with NFP organizational characteristics and county-level factors.

We uncovered interesting findings, especially when contrasted with the other two larger national studies on NPF CHNAs. We found that most of the health priorities identified in the CHNAs were also targeted with concrete interventions in the implementation strategies. The ranking of these priorities was strikingly similar, especially related to community health issues. Obesity, access to care, diabetes, mental health, and substance abuse ranked in the top 5 for all studies, including our study. Non-profit hospitals have a high level of discretion when selecting priorities from the CHNA to target in their implementation strategies. The findings reported here may be indication that NFP community benefit work reflects community priorities as opposed to a stronger focus on strategic organizational priorities which may not necessarily align with community needs. One of the goals of the ACA requirement for a CHNA was to engage NFPs with the communities they serve and to help them gain a more in-depth understanding of community needs. This improved understanding would then facilitate more targeted NFP financial and human capital investment on specific community issues, which hopefully can lead to improved population health. It is promising that there is an alignment between the top priorities identified in the CHNA and those targeted in the implementation strategies.

We also found that \sim 34% of NPFs in our sample collaborated with their LHD to produce a single CHNA. Collaboration between NFPs and LHDs in conducting CHNA can avoid wasteful duplication of efforts and resources, especially in the context of LHDs seeking to be accredited by the Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB). Prior to applying for accreditation, LHDs have a set of prerequisites that must be met, including: community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and a department strategic plan (22). The first two are equivalent to the requirement for NFPs to conduct a CHNA and develop an implementation strategy. According to National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO), in 2016, 78% of LHDs had completed a community health assessment and 67% had completed a CHIP (23). This presents an unprecedented opportunity to engage NFPs and LHDs in meaningful collaboration in local health planning.

Non-profit hospital collaboration with LHDs holds the potential for more efficient and effective allocation of resources, and perhaps greater motivation for non-profit hospitals to financially invest in population health. We found some evidence of collaboration in local health planning by NFPs and LHDs; however, there is still much unrealized potential as many jurisdictions across the United States have yet to engage in this type of collaboration.

Some states have aligned their policies with Section 9007 to encourage collaboration between NFPs and LHDs in local health planning. For instance, the New York Prevention Agenda requires NFPs and LHDs to collaborate in local health planning, and has recently aligned the CHNA cycles for both institutions to be on a 3-year schedule (24, 25). Other state policies that are moving in a similar direction include Maryland's Local Health Improvement Coalitions, Maine's Shared Community Health Needs Assessment, and North Carolina's Community Health Improvement Collaborative (26–28). Ohio recently mandated all its non-profit hospitals to collaborate with their LHDs on CHNA and community health improvement plans by 2020 (29).

The state policies mentioned above reflect a common belief that collaboration between LHDs and NFPs may be especially important in improving community health and population health investment by non-profit hospitals. Based on NACCHO's Profile Studies, LHD collaboration with hospitals decreased by about 22 percentage points from 2008 to 2016 (23). These findings indicate that a requirement may need to be in place for LHDs and hospitals to work together.

We also examined the association of NFP and county-level factors with the targeted priorities. The two factors that showed a stronger pattern of association were NFP-LHD collaboration and county uninsurance rate. Non-profit hospitals that collaborated with a LHD had higher odds of targeting needs related to behavioral health (i.e., mental health, substance abuse, and alcohol) and obesity. County uninsurance rate showed an inverse pattern than collaboration. One explanation could be that addressing substance abuse and alcohol rely more heavily on resident insurance status. In other words, community resources (e.g., treatment, therapy, rehabilitation) are less likely to be available when there are higher rates of uninsurance (i.e., because of a lack of reimbursement for services). Consequently, NFPs may decide that it would take a substantial investment from their part to make a difference in those areas and may choose to invest on a different community issue. This rationale is further supported by the findings related to unemployment rate which followed a very similar pattern as uninsurance rate. Unemployment is closely related to uninsurance because most insured individuals obtain it through their employers. Furthermore, unemployed individuals do not have the means to afford behavioral health treatment. The lack of reimbursement (via insurance or directly purchased by residents) for behavioral health services may lead NFPs to determine that this particular community issue (i.e., behavioral health) is outside their means to reasonably address. This is one way to explain the results observed in our study, but we need to be cautious as these are cross-sectional bivariate regression analyses which are not reliable for causal interpretation.

Some areas for future research emerged from our study and we highlight a few here. The first one is to further investigate the organizational process of selecting priorities to be targeted from the list of several priorities identified in the CHNA. It would be interesting to better understand whether NFPs are targeting priorities that truly reflect community needs, if they give preference to community issues that align with their strategic planning and financial goals, or a combination of both. The second area is related to NFP collaboration with LHDs in local health planning. There are several interesting research questions related to this area. For instance, do NPFs invest more or less on population health when they collaborate with LHDs? Is NFP-LHD collaboration in local health planning associated with improved community health outcomes? As more states align their policies with Section 9007 to encourage NFP-LHD collaboration, we will have the ability to design rigorous studies to examine these and other questions, and to provide the evidence needed to sustain collaborative local health planning efforts. Finally, it will be key to understand the types of interventions being implemented by NFPs to address community issues. One approach would be to place interventions on the spectrum of down, mid, and upstream factors using a social determinants of health framework. This will give us an understanding of whether NFPs continue to focus most of their efforts on the downstream factors (e.g., provision of acute care services) or if some are also addressing the mid and upstream factors (e.g., investment in housing capital projects).

LIMITATIONS

Non-profit hospital reporting on CHNAs and implementation strategies is not standardized and NFPs may sometimes use a different approach for grouping health priorities. For instance, some NPFs group all substances under the umbrella priority of "substance abuse" which often can include illicit and prescription drugs, alcohol, and tobacco. Sometimes, substance abuse may be nested under "mental health". Another health priority that seems to vary widely in terms of what community needs are covered is the ubiquitous "access to care" which may cover insurance coverage, primary care, prescription drug costs and other needs. As a result, previous coding frameworks have differed especially for the priorities that fall under "drivers" (e.g., access to care), which is why we collapsed some drivers under "access to care" using the County Health Rankings framework (described earlier).

As previously described, in some cases we had to use 2015/16 CHNA reports to identify NFP's 2013 targeted priorities because the 2012 CHNAs were no longer available. While NFPs are required to report their progress on previously targeted priorities in subsequent CHNAs, we can't ascertain whether it includes information on all targeted priorities as listed in the previous implementation strategy.

Finally, the bivariate analyses are exploratory and do not aim to establish causality. In fact, there is a high likelihood of reverse causality. For example, NFPs may seek to collaborate with LHDs to implement interventions to address obesity, but they would have selected obesity as a target community need regardless of having collaborated with a LHD. As such, bivariate analysis results must be interpreted with caution.

REFERENCES

- 1. Rosenbaum S, Byrnes M, Hurt N. Community Benefit and the ACA: A Brief History and Update. Washington, DC (2015).
- Rosenbaum S, Kindig DA, Bao J, Byrnes MK, O'Laughlin C. The value of the nonprofit hospital tax exemption was \$24.6 Billion In 2011. *Health Affairs*. (2015) 34:1225–33. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.20 14.1424
- Young GJ, Chou CH, Alexander J, Lee SY, Raver E. Provision of community benefits by tax-exempt U.S. Hospitals. N Engl J Med. (2013) 368:1519–27. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1210239
- Young GJ, Flaherty S, Zepeda ED, Singh SR, Rosen CG. Community benefit spending by tax-exempt hospitals changed little after ACA. *Health Affairs*. (2018) 37:121–4. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1028
- Singh SR, Young GJ, Daniel Lee SY, Song PH, Alexander JA. Analysis of hospital community benefit expenditures' alignment with community health needs: evidence from a national investigation of Tax-exempt hospitals. *Am J Publ Health.* (2015) 105:914–21. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302436
- 6. Seay JD. Community benefit prevails. Are radical changes in hospital taxexemption laws necessary? *Health Prog.* (1992) 73:42–7.
- Leider JP, Tung GJ, Lindrooth RC, Johnson EK, Hardy R, Castrucci BC. Establishing a baseline: community benefit spending by not-for-profit hospitals prior to implementation of the affordable care act. J Publ Health Manage Pract. (2017) 23:e1–9. doi: 10.1097/PHH.00000000000493

CONCLUSION

The community benefit requirement and Section 9007 of the ACA present an opportunity to nudge NFPs to make larger investments in population health and to improve the conditions for health in the communities they serve. Population health has received a renewed focus since the passage of the ACA and its many provisions for health delivery and payment reforms that seek to move our health care system from a volume-based to a value-based one. The ACA has also challenged institutions in the health care sector to approach health through the social determinants of health framework. This framework moves beyond the provision of acute health services and emphasizes other inputs that improve population health (e.g., education, secure and safe housing, employment, etc.). In this context, NFPs are particularly well-positioned to shift their contribution to improve population health beyond their four walls. Section 9007 is one mechanism to achieve such shift and has shown some promising changes among NFPs since its passage.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation, to any qualified researcher.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TS was the sole author of this study and manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was partially funded by an Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ R01HS24959-01).

- Nicholson S, Pauly MV, Burns LR, Baumritter A, Asch DA. Measuring community benefits provided by for-profit and nonprofit hospitals. *Health Affairs*. (2000) 19:168–77. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.19.6.168
- 9. McGovern JJ. In the line of fire: the battle over tax-exempt status continues revise or preserve? *Health Prog.* (1992) 37–41:64.
- Singh SR, Young GJ. Tax-exempt hospitals' investments in community health and local public health spending: patterns and relationships. *Health Serv Res.* (2017) 52:2378–96. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773. 12739
- Internal Revenue Service. Additional Requirements for Charitable Hospitals; Community Health Needs Assessments for Charitable Hospitals; Requirement of a Section 4959 Excise Tax Return and Time for Filing the Return. (2014). Available online at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2014/12/31/ 2014-30525/additional-requirements-for-charitable-hospitals-communityhealth-needs-assessments-for-charitable (accessed March 23, 2020)
- Internal Revenue Service. New Requirements for 501(c)(3) Hospitals Under the Affordable Care Act. (2018). Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/ charities-non-profits/charitable-organizations/new-requirements-for-501c3-hospitals-under-the-affordable-care-act (accessed March 23, 2020)
- Internal Revenue Service. Instructions for Schedule H (Form 990) -2017. (2017). Available online at: https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-pdf/i990sh.pdf (accessed March 23, 2020)
- 14. Health Research and Educational Trust. *Hospital-Based Strategies for Creating a Culture of Health*. Chicago, IL (2014).

- Rosenbaum S, Byrnes M, Rothernberg S, Gunsalus R. Improving Community Health Through Hospital Community Benefit Spending: Charting a Path to Reform. Washington, DC (2016).
- Fischer KR, Schwimmer H, Purtle J, Roman D, Cosgrove S, Current JJ, et al. A content analysis of hospitals' community health needs assessments in the most violent U.S. cities. J Commun Health. (2018) 43:259–62. doi: 10.1007/s10900-017-0413-9
- Powell RE, Doty AMB, Rising KL, Karp DN, Baehr A, Carr BG. A content analysis of nonprofit hospital community health needs assessments and community benefit implementation strategies in Philadelphia. J Publ Health Manage Pract. (2018) 24:326–34. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000621
- Beatty KE, Wilson KD, Ciecior A, Stringer L. Collaboration among missouri nonprofit hospitals and local health departments: content analysis of community health needs assessments. *Am J Publ Health*. (2015) 105:S337–44. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302488
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D, Wang J. A mixed-methods approach to understanding community participation in community health needs assessments. J Publ Health Manage Pract. (2017) 23:112–21. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000362
- Pennel CL, McLeroy KR, Burdine JN, Matarrita-Cascante D. Nonprofit hospitals' approach to community health needs assessment. *Am J Publ Health*. (2015) 105:103–13. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302286
- Hood CM, Gennuso KP, Swain GR, Catlin BB. County health rankings: relationships between determinant factors and health outcomes. *Am J Prev Med.* (2016) 50:129–35. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2015.08.024
- 22. Public Health Accreditation Board. *Guide to National Public Health Department Accreditation.* Alexandria, VA (2015).
- National Association of County and City Health Officials. 2016 National Profile of Local Health Departments. (2016). Available online at: http:// nacchoprofilestudy.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/ProfileReport_ Aug2017_final.pdf

- NYDOH. New York State Prevention Agenda. (2018). Available online at: https://www.health.ny.gov/prevention/prevention_agenda/2013-2017 (accessed March 23, 2020)
- Live!, Public Health. Prevention Agenda 2013: A Blueprint for Community Action to Improve Health in New York State. (2013). Available online at: https://vimeo.com/63173195 (accessed March 23, 2020)
- Maine Department of Health and Human Services. Maine Shared Community Health Needs Assessment. (2019). Available online at: https://www.maine.gov/ dhhs/mecdc/phdata/MaineCHNA/ (accessed March 23, 2020)
- Maryland Department of Health. Local Health Improvement Coalitions. (2019). https://pophealth.health.maryland.gov/Pages/LHIC.aspx (accessed March 23, 2020)
- University of North Carolina Gillings School of Global Public Health. *NC Community Health Improvement Collaborative*. (2019). Available online at: https://sph.unc.edu/nciph/nciph-home/nciph-ph-hosp-collab/ (accessed March 23, 2020)
- Ohio Revised Code Title [37] XXXVII Health Safety Morals Chapter 3701: Department Of Health - 3701.981 Completion and Submission of Assessments and Plans. (2019). Available online at: http://codes.ohio.gov/orc/3701.981 (accessed March 23, 2020)

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Santos. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Frameworks for Community Impact -Community Case Study

Laural Ruggles*

Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital, St. Johnbury, VT, United States

The Affordable Care Act of 2008 placed specific community health needs assessment and community benefit reporting requirements on US not-for-profit hospitals. The requirements are straightforward, but come with no expectation for synergy between the needs assessment and the community benefit spending, no direction on how to design systems to improve community health, and with surprisingly little accountability for improving health outcomes. With the help of diverse community partners, one Critical Access hospital in rural Vermont has successfully linked the needs assessment with community benefit dollars to address upstream contributors of health. In 2014, Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital lead the creation of NEK Prosper: Caledonia and Southern Essex Accountable Health Community with a mission to tackle poverty as the ultimate root cause of poor health in the region. This article outlines how a hospital community health needs assessment ignited a change in how community partners worked together, aligned organizational strategies, and overcame industry jargon barriers to create regional system change to improve health. And how that same hospital has used community benefit dollars to accelerate action at the community level.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Penrose Jackson, University of Vermont, United States

Reviewed by:

Julie Trocchio, Catholic Health Association of the United States, United States Marisue Garganta, Dignity Health, United States

> *Correspondence: Laural Ruggles I.ruggles@nvrh.org

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Education and Promotion, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 02 March 2020 Accepted: 30 April 2020 Published: 02 June 2020

Citation:

Ruggles L (2020) Frameworks for Community Impact - Community Case Study. Front. Public Health 8:197. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00197 Keywords: community benefit, accountable health community, community health needs assessment, non-profit hospital, social determinansts of health

INTRODUCTION

This article outlines how Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital (NVRH) is able to use its community health needs assessment as both a catalyst to change how community partners work together, and to inform how best to spend the hospital community benefit dollars to impact community health.

NVRH is a 25 bed Critical Access Hospital in northern Vermont. The 2012 NVRH Community Health Needs Assessment (CHNA) identified poverty as one of the top health priority areas. Poverty, and the symptoms of poverty like inadequate access to healthcare, healthy food, transportation, and education, is a well-documented root cause of poor health (1, 2). Low income adults are more likely to suffer difficulties in their daily lives due to chronic illness, while children living in poverty are often left with risk factors that can affect their health throughout their lives (3) Consequently, tackling poverty in the hospital service area became a priority issue for NVRH and its leaders, particularly the CEO. As part of the 2012 CHNA implementation plan, NVRH committed to convene community leaders to address the issue of poverty as the upstream, systemic driver of poor health and health inequity.

Convened by invitation of NVRH, the leaders of the regional Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC) and home health agency, designated mental health agency, community action agency, council on aging, and designated regional housing organization began meeting regularly at the

68

hospital. As they talked about what they each could do to address poverty and researched how they could work better together in a strategic and collaborative way, two models emerged: The Accountable Health Community (AHC) and collective impact (CI) models.

AHC is an emerging model gaining popularity across the US. An AHC is responsible for the health and well-being of everyone who lives in a geographic region. The AHC model recognizes that the health of a population is determined by multiple factors: healthcare, environment, socio-economic status, and individual behaviors. (4) The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) says the AHC model "addresses a critical gap between clinical care and community services in the current health care delivery system" (5).

The Prevention Institute has embraced the AHC model as a "promising vehicle toward reaching the full potential of the Triple Aim." The Prevention Institute has identified nine core elements of the AHC model: multi-sectoral partnership; integrator organization; governance; data; strategy and implementation; community engagement; communications; and sustainable financing (6).

The AHC model outlines one structure to foster collaboration (7). True collaboration requires multi-sector partners work well-together (8). This is where the collective impact model can help.

CI has been articulated as a method for solving large scale social problems by "a systemic approach to social impact that focuses on the relationships between organizations and the progress toward shared objectives." Successful CI initiatives have five conditions that together produce true alignment and lead to powerful results: a common agenda, shared measurement systems, mutually reinforcing activities, continuous communication, and backbone support organizations (9).

CONTEXT

NVRH is located in Vermont's Northeast Kingdom, a region known for its rugged rural landscape and independent and spirited people. The primary service area for NVRH is Caledonia and southern Essex counties, with just under 30,000 people. Population density in Caledonia County is 48.1 persons per square mile and 9.5 persons per square mile in Essex County (10). Both counties are bordered by the Connecticut River and New Hampshire to the east.

The 25 bed hospital is the largest employer in the region, with over 600 employees. The hospital operates four rural health clinics and six specialty medical offices. A different entity operates three FQHC's and home health and hospice for the region. All the primary care offices in the region are recognized NCQA Patient Centered Medical Homes. Mental health services are provided by a regional designated mental health agency and many independent providers in private practice. There are several independent long-term care facilities in the area. Comprehensive cancer care services are located on the NVRH campus, but provided by the nearest (70 miles to the south) tertiary center. A private for-profit dialysis center provides services in a building owned by NVRH. Medically Assisted Treatment (MAT) for opioid addiction is provided by a private for-profit organization

located down the road from NVRH. The mental health agency and several primary care offices operated by the hospital and the FQHC also provide MAT services.

NVRH has a long history and reputation for working collaboratively and embracing the idea that health happens outside the walls of the hospital. Over the decades, NVRH leadership has spearheaded the formation of prevention coalitions to address obesity and substance use, providing staff resources, meeting space, and funding for coalition initiatives. Both NVRH leadership and staff routinely works with local and state public health staff though the Vermont Department of Health on prevention and public health initiatives driven by the Vermont State Health Improvement Plan, and data like the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey and the Youth Behavior Risk Survey collected by the Health Department, as well as local Department of Health priorities.

The NVRH service area was the first of two pilot communities funded by the Vermont Blueprint for Health in 2005, and the first Integrated Medical Home and Community Health Team pilot community created under Act 71 (11). The robust and active Blueprint for Health Community Health Team continues to provide a forum for coordinated care between direct service providers from healthcare, human services, and communitybased organizations.

NEK PROSPER!

In 2014, NVRH lead the creation of NEK Prosper: Caledonia and Southern Essex Accountable Health Community with a mission to tackle poverty as the ultimate root cause of poor health in the region.

That initial informal group of community leaders convened by NVRH in 2014 has since added the state-wide foodbank and the regional United Way and become the leadership team. NEK Prosper has provided the forum for the leadership team decision makers come together to strategically align their organizations, something that did not happen prior to the formation of the AHC.

The leadership team embraced the frameworks provided by the AHC and CI models. There is a formal governance and decision-making structure, shared measures for success, and intentional methods for community engagement. Basic meeting etiquette and equitable participation is ensured by reviewing standard norms of behavior, such as "listening with intent" and "address issues directly and succinctly" at each meeting. Leadership team members have adopted norms of behavior for meetings. They have all signed a memorandum of understanding (MOU) that outlines the mission and purpose of the AHC, specific roles and responsibilities of the leadership team members, and a process for decision-making. Stewardship has been an important guiding principle for all members; the advice to "wear two hats – those of your organization and this partnership" is included in the norms of behavior.

Today, the AHC includes members from healthcare, human services, housing, transportation, mental health, community action, charitable food, funders, school districts, domestic violence agency, youth services, economic development



and regional planning, banks/financial organizations, town government, restorative justice, and State agencies including Vermont Department of Health and Vermont Department of Human Services (**Figure 1**). All NEK Prosper members sign a culture statement that encourages innovative thinking, sharing of resources, and working relationships based on trust and respect. Rather than creating another needs assessment, NEK Prosper officially adopted the hospital community health needs assessment (CHNA) as the official community needs assessment of the AHC in 2016.

The name NEK Prosper: Caledonia and Southern Essex Accountable Health Community was officially adopted in 2018. NVRH serves as the backbone organization for NEK Prosper.

Workgroups called Collaborative Action Networks (CANs) include community member participation and focus on each of NEK Prosper's five outcome areas: our community will be well-nourished, well-housed, physically healthy, mentally healthy, and financially secure. NEK Prosper and the CANs use Results Based AccountabilityTM to measure impact on health.

PROGRAMMATIC ELEMENTS

The purpose of the NVRH community health needs assessment is to identify initiatives at the individual, community, environmental, and policy level, as well as programs and services that meet the hospital's mission to improve the health of people in the communities it serves. When it came time for NVRH to complete the 2018 CHNA, the leading criterion for setting community health priorities was the ability to work within the NEK Prosper framework to best capitalize on existing community resources and assets.

The 2018 CHNA built on the foundation of the previous assessments. New for 2018, the CHNA used the framework of

NEK Prosper. Additionally, the CHNA was advised by the data compiled and the community engagement work already done by NEK Prosper, and adopted the mission of the NEK Prosper to reduce poverty in the region.

The CHNA data collection identified low-income families, and older adults as the most vulnerable population. The CHNA validated the objectives of NEK Prosper that communities will be financially secure, physically healthy, mentally healthy, well-nourished, and well-housed. Consequently, the NVRH 2018 CHNA proposed that over the next three years, NVRH will implement initiatives, and programs and services that work to meet these five objectives to improve health in the community, while intentionally addressing the underlying causes of health disparities.

Like NEK Prosper, the 2018 NVRH CHNA Implementation Plan and Evaluation use Results Based AccountabilityTM (RBA) to measure impact, evaluate initiatives, and drive action and change. RBA provides a step by step process to get results. RBA defines both population level (whether we have achieved goals for a defined population) and performance level (how well a program or service is working) measures. (12).

In fiscal year 2019, with an intentional effort to use community benefit dollars to accelerate action, the hospital budgeted \$93,000 from operations to fund initiatives of the five CANs of NEK Prosper. The initiatives and dollar amounts are outlined in the CHNA Implementation Plan. For that first year, not all the CANs had initiatives ready for funding. The same amounts were budgeted for fiscal year 2020.

The CANs are data driven and use a common template and tools to decide which community strategies to implement. The Well-Nourished CAN launched the Food Hero Social Marketing Campaign in May 2019. Food Hero is a program from Oregon State University Extension Service with funding from SNAP-ED. The goal of the program is to increase fruit and vegetable consumption by creating and disseminating low cost, easy to prepare, and healthy recipes (13).

NVRH Community Benefit dollars purchased re-useable grocery bags with the Food Hero and NVRH logo. The bags are distributed at events sponsored by NVRH and the partner organizations of the Well-Nourished CAN. Large Food Hero banners attract attention at local events. Food Hero themed placemats are used at the hospital and senior meal sites.

Using Results Based AccountabilityTM (RBA) principles, the Well-Nourished CAN tracks the number of sites using Food Hero materials, social media engagements, and the number of Food Hero recipes distributed to measure performance level results. The CAN will use a Food Hero qualitative evaluation tool to measure behavior change in spring 2020. The CAN uses population level indicators collected by the Vermont Department of Health (fruit and vegetable consumption and the prevalence of hypertension) to measure long term impact.

Other CAN initiatives funded by NVRH community benefit dollars are the popular smoothie bikes for use at school and community events as part of the Physically Healthy CAN's community-based campaign to increase physical activity, and stipends for fitness providers to offer free pop up fitness classes in local parks. NVRH has funded a small pilot project that pays for complimentary therapies like acupuncture for people coping with mental health issues under the direction of the Mentally Healthy CAN. Every CAN initiative is evaluated for impact by using RBA performance measures of "how much, how well, and is anyone better off." Each CAN measures community wide impact by using population level indicators such as percentage of people getting the recommended amount of physical activity or regional rates of suicide. Impact dashboard for some of the CANs can found at the NEK Prosper website.

The partners in NEK Prosper are not stopping with community-based interventions of the CANs. Two wellness funds were created thanks to the strong culture of stewardship, and leaders focused on action to improve health by tackling poverty.

Working with local economic development and financial partners NEK Prosper members are ready to launch the NEK Prosperity Fund using a capital stacking approach to raise funds to free up almost a million dollars currently held by the regional Community Development Financial Institution (CDFI) to invest in small and emerging local businesses. The purpose of the fund is to act as an investment vehicle aimed at promoting economic development by offering loans to local businesses, as well as supporting the overall well-being of the employees and customers of the business. Loans will be given to businesses that might not qualify for traditional bank loans or other loans offered by the CDFI. These more "at risk" businesses will need a high level of technical assistance to be successful. An Advisory Committee of NEK Prosper will assist the CDFI in developing general policies for mission driven funding.

The NEK Prosper leadership team has committed to raising \$200,000 for a loan loss reserve fund to protect the original capital loan fund assets, and to pay for additional

business support services by the experienced CDFI staff. It is expected the money will be raised quickly with investments from the hospital, other leadership team organizations, and local businesses.

In spring 2020, NEK Prosper launched the Healthy Cents Fund. The Healthy Cents Fund is available for local organizations for innovative upstream interventions or investments that will create healthy and thriving communities and positive social, economic, or environmental impact. The fund aims to accelerate the work of NEK Prosper and move the AHC closer to the five outcome areas. The value-based payment environment was key to the creation of this fund. Funding for the Healthy Cents Fund comes from Medicaid capitated payments to NVRH paid through the Vermont All Payer Model and the state-wide Accountable Care Organization. Rather than wait for potential shared savings, NVRH takes 1% off the top of the per member per month capitated payments to finance the Healthy Cents Fund, or about \$58,000 annually.

Both funds require community engagement activities, and must tie directly to the five outcomes areas of NEK Prosper and the health priorities of the CHNA. Social return on investment is measured using a modified logic model table linking funded activities to short and long term social outcomes.

DISCUSSION

In a value-based payment environment, hospitals have the financial incentives to keep people well and out of the hospital *and* the flexibility to use hospital resources to address the social determinants of health. It is time for hospitals to put resources into prevention and the social and environmental factors that make people sick (1). Nationally, researchers and policy makers are looking for ways for hospitals and partners to combine resources in a more systemic way (14, 15).

Hospitals already have a tool in place to identify the community needs and priorities: the CHNA. The data and community input gathered during the CHNA process provides the roadmap for where hospitals can best invest resources to make the most impact on health. The community benefit requirements of the Affordable Care Act make it possible for hospitals to get credit for their investments. Yet, few hospitals are investing in "community building" projects that address social determinants (2). Additionally, there is clear consensus that a comprehensive approach to improving health requires multisector partners working in sync. However, we are falling short of all we can do to truly improve health and well-being (8).

NVRH and the partner organizations in the region have used the promising models of collaboration of Accountable Health Community (AHC) and collective impact (CI) to align their strategies, organization resources, and funding. The models provide the structure to work collaboratively, while holding people accountable for their contributions to the goals of NEK Prosper. AHC and CI
have helped create an atmosphere of trust and a process for measuring results.

Leadership from the hospital CEO and the executive directors of other community agencies was a critical component to initiating and continuing the collaboration. Stewardship and trust are two additional elements that are essential. The CI model provides a model for identifying and incorporating these elements into concrete activities.

The role of the hospital was critical to the success of NEK Prosper. Despite its small size, NVRH is a leading force in the community. Additionally, the financial contribution provided through the community benefit funds enabled concrete actions that the community might otherwise have struggled to achieve.

Lessons Learned and Tips for Success:

- Don't reinvent the wheel. Use existing models and frameworks to create a community collaborative structure the works in your community.
- Be strategic in making your list of who needs to be at the table. Include traditional health and human service partners, community-based organizations focused on social determinants, local and state government, funders, and less traditional partners like for-profit business and economic development agencies.
- Finding common ground with less traditional partners may take some time; expect communication barriers. NVRH and NEK Prosper found that banks and economic development agencies wanted the same thing a healthy prosperous community; however, industry specific jargon made it difficult to identify common goals. Engage these partners in your work by asking for their expertise in finding financial resources for projects and measuring financial return on investment. In exchange, health and human services can offer expertise in social return on investment measures, and provide specific services and programs to improve the health and well-being for employees of these partners and for the employers and customers they work with every day.

We inherently know that we are better together, stronger together, and can accomplish more together. Using current

REFERENCES

- Bush M. Addressing the root cause: rising health care costs and social determinants of health. N C Med J. (2018) 79:26–9. doi: 10.18043/ncm. 79.1.26
- Caffrey A, Pointer C, Steward D, Vohra S. The role of community health needs assessment in medicalizing poverty. *J Law Med Ethics.* (2018) 46:615–21. doi: 10.1177/107311051 8804212
- Chokshi DA. Income, poverty, and health inequality. JAMA. (2018) 319:1312–3. doi: 10.1001/jama.201 8.2521
- Nichols V. Accountable Communities for Health Factsheet. (2016). Available online at: https://www.preventioninstitute.org/publications/ accountable-communities-health-factsheet (accessed February 16, 2020).

partnership frameworks like Accountable Health Community and collective impact, hospitals can provide the data - CHNA, the funding - community benefits, and the leadership to foster a culture of stewardship to truly create and maintain healthy communities.

CONCLUSIONS

As hospitals work to improve health in their communities, they must be intentional about improving the systems and structures within their organizations and regions to support health, wellbeing, and equal opportunities for all.

The recipe for success includes a strong foundation built on three models: Accountable Health Community, Collective Impact, and Results Based AccountabilityTM to guide operations, keep community partners heading in the same strategic direction, and quantify and measure results. Adding three key ingredients: leadership, stewardship, and action to the foundational structure drives NEK Prosper toward high impact and a healthier, and potentially more prosperous, region.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR'S NOTE

This is a community case study as described by one author. The author has a unique perspective because of her involvement in the initial and ongoing operations of NEK Prosper. She is also the staff person at NVRH in charge of both the CHNA process and the community benefit reporting.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

- Accountable Health Communities Model: Assistance and Alignment Tracks Participant Selection. Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation. (2017).
- 6. Mikkelsen L, Haar W. *Accountable Communities for Health: Opportunities and Recommendations.* Oakland, CA: Prevention Institute (2015).
- Mongeon M, Levi J, Heinrich J. Elements of Accountable Communities for Health: A Review of the Literature. Washington, DC: NAM Perspectives (2017).
- Siegel B, Erickson J, Milstein B, Pritchard KV. Multisector partnerships need further development to fulfill aspirations for transforming regional health and well-being. *Health Affairs*. (2018) 37:30–7. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.201 7.1118
- 9. Kania J, Kramer M. *Collective Impact*. Stanford social innovation review (2011) 36.
- US Census Bureau Quick Facts. (2010). Available online at: www.census.gov/ quickfacts/fact/table/US/PST045219 (accessed Febraury 16, 2020).
- 11. Ensuring Success In Health Care Reform, Sec/ 5. 18 V.S.A. 702. (2007).

12. Friedman M. Trying Hard Is Not Good Enough. Charleston, SC: PARSE Publishing (2015).

- Funders Forum on Accountable Health. Available online at: https:// accountablehealth.gwu.edu/ (accessed February 16, 2020).
- Georgia Health Policy Center. Available online at: https://ghpc.gsu.edu/ project/bridging-for-health/ (accessed February 16, 2020).

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Ruggles. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Tobey LN, Koenig HF, Brown NA, Manore MM. Reaching low-income mothers to improve family fruit and vegetable intake: food hero social marketing campaign—research steps, development and testing. *Nutrients*. (2016) 8:562. doi: 10.3390/nu8090562





Volatility and Persistence of Value-Based Purchasing Adjustments: A Challenge to Integrating Population Health and Community Benefit Into Business Operations

Jason S. Turner^{1*}, Kevin D. Broom², Kenton J. Johnston³, Steven W. Howard³, Susan L. Freeman⁴ and Travis Englund⁵

¹ Department of Health Services Management, Rush University, Chicago, IL, United States, ² Department of Health Policy and Management, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, United States, ³ Department of Health Management and Policy, Saint Louis University, Saint Louis, MO, United States, ⁴ Department of Internal Medicine, Rush University, Chicago, IL, United States, ⁵ Bryan Memorial Hospital, Lincoln, NE, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Simone Rauscher Singh, University of Michigan, United States

Reviewed by: Mei Zhao

University of North Florida, United States William Edson Aaronson, Temple University, United States

> *Correspondence: Jason S. Turner jason_s_turner@rush.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 06 February 2020 Accepted: 17 April 2020 Published: 09 June 2020

Citation:

Turner JS, Broom KD, Johnston KJ, Howard SW, Freeman SL and Englund T (2020) Volatility and Persistence of Value-Based Purchasing Adjustments: A Challenge to Integrating Population Health and Community Benefit Into Business Operations. Front. Public Health 8:165. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00165 With the passage of the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 and the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act in 2010, Medicare's Inpatient Prospective Payment System (IPPS) began a transition to value-based purchasing (VBP) that rewards or penalizes hospitals based on patient satisfaction, clinical processes of care, outcomes, and efficiency metrics. However, hospital-level volatility vs. persistence in value-based payments year-over-year could result in unpredictable cash flows that negatively influence investment behavior, drive underinvestment in community benefit/population health management initiatives, and make management of the factors that drive the VBP adjustment more challenging. To evaluate the volatility and persistence of hospital VBP adjustments, the sample includes VBP adjustments and the associated domain scores for the 2,547 hospitals that participated in the program from 2013 to 2016. The sample includes urban (74%), teaching (29.1%), system affiliated (46.5%), and not-for-profit (63.6%) facilities. Volatility was measured using basic descriptive statistics, relative risk ratios, and a fixed effect, autoregressive, dynamic panel model that robust-clustered the standard errors. There is substantial change in a given facility's total VBP score with an average standard deviation of 10.74 (on a 100-point scale) that is driven by significant volatility in all metrics but particularly by efficiency and outcomes metrics. Relative risk ratios have dropped substantially over the life of the program, and there is low persistence of VBP scores from one period to the next. Findings indicate that if hospitals receive a positive adjustment in 1 year, they are almost as likely to receive a negative adjustment as a positive adjustment the following year. Furthermore, using a fixed-effect dynamic panel model that controls for autocorrelation, we find that only 13.5% of a facility's prior year IPPS adjustment (positive or negative) carries forward to the next year. The low persistence makes investment in population health management and community benefit more challenging.

Keywords: value-based payment, population health, community benefit, healthcare financing, payment methodologies

INTRODUCTION

National healthcare expenditures have grown from \$146 per person in 1960 to \$11,172 per person in 2018. During the same time period, the percentage of the gross domestic product (GDP) devoted to healthcare has grown from 5% to over 17.7%. Healthcare spending projections from Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) continue to grow at rates that outstrip projected inflation rates and are projected to account for per person spending just under \$17,000 (almost 20% of the GDP) in the next 7 years (1).

Payers, both public and private, have responded to the expense growth by altering incentives, manipulating benefits, increasing cost sharing, and limiting provider networks all in attempts to constrain risks and expense growth rates. More recently, there is a movement to accountable care organizations, shared savings programs, and value-based payments. There is also increasing attention being paid to community benefit reporting and the promise of community benefit and population health management (2, 3).

Not a new concept, population health focuses on "the health of a population as measured by health status indicators and as influenced by social, economic, and physical environments, personal health practices, individual capacity and coping skills, human biology, early childhood development, and health services. As an approach, population health focuses on interrelated conditions and factors that influence the health of populations over the life course, identifies systematic variations in the patterns of occurrence, and applies the resulting knowledge to develop and implement policies and actions to improve the health and well-being of those populations" (4). The interplay between the social determinants of health, the larger environment, and population health is well-documented by Kindig and Stoddart (5), McAlerney (6), the World Health Organization, and a host of more recent research (7). What is not clear is how healthcare payers and systems can successfully initiate and sustain population efforts while enhancing long-term viability and support within the new payment framework.

The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) is moving more Medicare fee-for-service (FFS) reimbursements to an alternative payment model (APM) basis and aims to grow that percentage to 50% (8, 9). To date, CMS has instituted programs that identify and disseminate best practices, established bundled payments for comprehensive episodes of care, held providers responsible for total cost of care and overall quality, and established pay-for-performance (P4P) rewards and penalties for provider performance relative to preset metrics. With the passage of the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 and the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act in 2010, Medicare's Inpatient Prospective Payment System (IPPS) began an APM transition to value-based purchasing (VBP). The VBP legislation and subsequent CMS rules are intended to move hospitals from a payment system in which facilities are financially rewarded for volume to a P4P system that accounts for patient experiences, adherence to predetermined clinical protocols, health outcomes, and cost efficiency in the delivery of care.

Though voluntary in 2012, participation in the VBP program became mandatory in 2013 for hospitals receiving IPPS payments and meeting the minimum number of cases, surveys, or measures required to calculate the adjustment (psychiatric, rehabilitation, long-term care, children's, and cancer hospitals are exempt). The program works by adjusting the Diagnosis-Related Group (DRG) base rate up or down relative to performance on predetermined measures. Adjustments started at $\pm 1\%$ of IPPS hospital-specific base rates in 2013 and have increased by 0.25% per year. In 2017, the program put up to 2% of the Medicare IPPS at riskthe maximum at-risk percentage for the program. Because the program is revenue neutral, increases in the hospital base rate are equally offset by decreases at other hospitals with the average adjustment centered on zero. Those facilities that deviate the most positively or negatively from the mean receive the largest positive and negative IPPS adjustment.

In an environment where profit margins are already thin, ranging from 3 to 5% depending on hospital ownership, location, and teaching status (10, 11), fluctuations in the IPPS can have a direct and immediate impact. Moreover, the impact of the Medicare changes can then be compounded by commercial payers who tend to use Medicare payments and associated adjustments as a baseline for contractual language and payments.

While some prior work has examined the magnitude of the VBP adjustments and the associated relationships with quality and hospital profitability (12-14), this article attempts to quantify the volatility and persistence of VBP adjustments for participating facilities in the early years of the program. Previous research has addressed quality outcomes of the VBP program and the magnitude of the VBP adjustments; however, this study is the first to investigate the volatility and persistence of VBP payments since the inception of the program. Volatility in P4P payment results in unpredictable cash flows that negatively influence investment behavior (15, 16) and make management of the factors that drive the VBP adjustment more challenging (17, 18). In the balance of this article, we provide a brief review of the VBP/P4P literature before presenting: (1) an examination of the volatility of VBP adjustments as well as the components that influence the composite score, (2) a calculated measure of persistence that quantifies how much of a facility's prior year's adjustment carries forward to the next year, and (3) a discussion of the volatility and persistence of payments on community benefit and population health.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Prior literature on earnings persistence within the healthcare sector is largely absent. Outside of the sector, substantial efforts have been devoted to the relationship between measures of persistence and methods of improving security pricing (19–21), the negative impacts of earnings volatility on investment behavior (15, 16), the higher costs of capital and lower capital investment associated with low earnings persistence (22), and the impact on accounting accruals (23).

The prior research on the effects of P4P programs, including systematic reviews, is more robust, but the findings

are mixed (24). Some studies find no difference in health outcomes (25), whereas others have documented improvements in composite measures of quality (26). More recently, the Quality Incentive Program, the Medicare VBP program that is associated with end-stage renal disease, notes substantial improvement in clinical process measures (27). Briesacher et al. (28) also found that P4P increased access and improved outcomes in nursing facilities but increased costs. Several survey studies have shown P4P initiatives to be cost effective; however, the associated interventions have tended to be narrowly focused. Among the more narrowly defined P4P initiatives, Armour and Pitts found that physician bonuses/withholds reduced outpatient expenditures by 5% (29). Existing literature shows that the costeffectiveness of a program appears to depend on the design of the interventions and incentives (30).

Despite the potential for adjustments of up to 1.75% in 2016, early evaluations of the VBP adjustment indicate that over 74% of hospitals nationally experience a change in IPPS reimbursement of >0.50% (12, 13, 31). Financially, earlier work did not find a significant relationship between VBP adjustments and facility profitability in the early years of the program, and there was no apparent change in quality of care (14, 32). More recently, Ryan et al. (33) found that there was no significant relationship between the aggregate VBP adjustment and improvements in patient experience or quality of care metrics. In some cases, favorable VBP adjustments are related to poor performance on metrics that are costly to improve being offset by savings in expense-related metrics (34). There has also been no relationship between bond rating and the factors that influence the VBP adjustment, with the exception of Medicare spending per beneficiary (MSPB) (35). From a bond perspective, Rangnekar et al. (35) found a positive relationship between high levels of MSPB, which will result in downward VBP adjustments, but favorable bond ratings, which will decrease the borrowing costs for facilities. Ironically, hospitals that operate more efficiently to improve their VBP adjustments will hurt their bond ratings in the process, resulting in a reduced ability to secure funding for furtherance of the organizational mission. Not surprisingly, hospitals affiliated with systems, that are able to learn from others, and that have a level of market control do better than their counterparts in hospital VBP adjustments (36). There also appears to be a significant and negative relationship between particular hospital lines of business and the hospital VBP adjustment. Trauma certified hospitals consistently score poorer on VBP metrics (37).

OVERVIEW OF P4P PAYMENT INCENTIVES FOR HOSPITALS

Unlike some prior P4P payment incentives that employ more targeted performance metrics and incentives, the VBP adjustment to the IPPS utilizes a wide variety of factors. In 2013, the first year of the program, the VBP adjustment was driven only by patient satisfaction and clinical process scores, with 70% of adjustment driven by the clinical process score. As the program matured, outcomes and efficiency metrics were added to the overall calculation and accounted for 40 and 25% of the overall adjustment, respectively. As detailed in **Table 1**, the 2013–2016 adjustments fall into four categories: person and community engagement, clinical processes of care measures, safety, and a measure of efficiency that is scored on a 0–100 scale (facilities at the top of the distribution receive a score of 100 and those at the bottom receive a score of 0). The 2016 program split 23 distinct measures across all four domains. The content of each of these VBP categories is highly varied and ranges from patient satisfaction with nurse communication and the cleanliness of the facility to central line–associated bloodstream infections and spending per Medicare beneficiary¹.

METHODS

Data

VBP adjustments and the respective unweighted domain scores for all hospitals in the United States were gathered from CMS for years 2013-2016. For descriptive and analytic purposes, hospital characteristics were gathered from HCRIS data (Hospital Form 2552-10) and matched on the unique provider identification. Inclusion criteria required VBP adjustments for all 4 years of the program and resulted in 2,547 hospitals and 7,641 observations. Hospital characteristics of those in the analysis are included in Table 2 and include 742 teaching facilities, 1,184 facilities with system affiliations, 1,620 not-for-profit facilities, and 1,886 urban facilities. The analysis is limited to the 2013-2016 time frame due to reporting changes instituted by CMS. In more recent years, CMS substantively changed how domain measures were shared such that weighted and unweighted composite scores by domain were discontinued and replaced with a metric-specific number between 1 and 10. One of this study's limitations is that the newer scores do not carry the same resolution as the prior scale (0-100), are not aggregated at the domain level, and, as a result, limit the study's framework to the earlier years of the program.

Measures

The volatility of the IPPS adjustments was measured as the standard deviation and the relative standard deviation (standard deviation/mean) of their final VBP score (scored 0–100) prior to a financial adjustment being tied to a given score. The process was repeated for the associated VBP domains over the 2013–2016 time frame as long as the domain contributed to the final IPPS adjustment. Since unweighted domain scores are scored based on a 0–100 percentile achievement for all years in the study, they did not require standardization. However, the

¹The hospital VBP program has continued to evolve and change. The 2020 domains largely remain the same with slight nomenclature changes. The number of metrics within those domains has been reduced to 20 and includes: catheterassociated urinary tract infection, central line-associated blood stream infection, *C. difficile*, methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* Bacteremia, elective delivery prior to 39 completed weeks gestation, surgical site infection for colons and abdominal hysterectomies, AMI, heart failure 30-days mortality, pneumonia 30-days mortality, total hip arthroplasty and/or total knee arthroplasty, Medicare spending per beneficiary, communication with nurses, communication with doctors, responsiveness of hospital staff, communication about medicines, hospital cleanliness and quietness, discharge information, three-item care transition, and overall rating of the hospital.

TABLE 1 | Value-based purchasing domains, measures, and weighting 2013–2016.

	VBP components	2013	2014	2015	2016
Patient experience	Nurse communication	30%	30%	30%	25%
(HCAHPS)	Doctor communication				
	Responsiveness of staff				
	Pain management				
	Communication of medicine instructions				
	Hospital cleanliness and quietness				
	Discharge Information				
	Overall rating				
Clinical process of	Fibrinolytic therapy within 30 min of hospital arrival (Acute Myocardial Infarction)	70%	45%	20%	10%
care measures	Primary PCI received within 90 min of hospital arrival (Acute Myocardial Infarction) (Discontinued for 2016)				
	Discharge instructions for patients (Heart Failure) (Discontinued for 2016)				
	Blood cultures performed in ED prior to initial antibiotic (Pneumonia) (Discontinued for 2016)				
	Initial antibiotic selection for CAP in immunocompetent patient (Pneumonia)				
	Prophylactic antibiotic received within 1 hr prior to surgical incision (Healthcare-Associated Infections) (Discontinued for 2016)				
	Prophylactic antibiotic selection for surgical patients (Healthcare-Associated Infections)				
	Prophylactic antibiotics discontinued within 24 hrs after surgery end time (Healthcare-Associated Infections)				
	Cardiac surgery patients w/controlled 6 AM postoperative serum glucose (Healthcare-Associated Infections) (Discontinued for 2016)				
	Post-operative urinary catheter removal on post-operative day 1 or 2 (New in 2014)				
	Surgery patients on a beta blocker prior to arrival who received a beta blocker during the perioperative period (Surgical Care Improvement)				
	Surgery patients who received appropriate venous thromboembolism prophylaxis within 24 hrs prior to surgery to 24 hrs after surgery (Surgical Care Improvement)				
	Surgery patients w/recommended venous thromboembolism prophylaxis ordered (New in 2014 - Discontinued in 2015)				
	Influenza Immunization (New in 2016)				
Outcome	Acute myocardial infarction 30-days mortality rate		25%	30%	40%
measures	Heart failure 30-days mortality rate				
	Pneumonia 30-days mortality rate				
	Composite patient safety indicator (New in 2015)				
	Central Line-Associated Bloodstream Infections (New in 2015)				
	Catheter-Associated Urinary Tract Infection (New 2016)				
	Surgical Site Infection: Colon				
Efficiency	Medicare spending per beneficiary			20%	25%
	Potential Medicare IPPS adjustment to base rate	1.00%	1.25%	1.50%	1.75%

financial VBP adjustments increased from ± 1 to $\pm 1.75\%$ over the 2013–2016 time frame and required standardization. To account for the change, every facility adjustment was standardized by the total potential adjustment in the respective year for a standardized adjustment of between–100 and 100% for every year in the sample. For example, a facility that received an upward adjustment of 0.75% in 2014 would receive a standardized score of 60% or (0.75/1.25). With an upward adjustment of 0.75, the facility received a total of 60% of the total potential upward adjustment for that time period.

Relative risk measures were also calculated for the 2013–2014, the 2014–2015, and the 2015–2016 time frames as an additional volatility metric. These metrics measure the relative

risk of receiving a positive VBP adjustment where receiving a positive adjustment in the prior year is treated as the exposure. All measures of volatility are presented in **Table 3**.

 $\begin{aligned} \text{Standardized Adjustment}_{it} &= \text{Intercept} \\ &+ \beta_1 \text{Standardized Adjustment}_{i(t-1)} \\ &+ \beta_n \text{Vector of time invariant} \\ &\text{hospital characteristics } + \text{ error} \end{aligned}$ (1)

Persistence of the VBP adjustment was measured as the β_1 coefficient associated with a lagged, standardized VBP

TABLE 2 Hospital sample composition $(n = 2,5)$	47).
--	------

Urban	1,886	74.0%
Teaching	742	29.1%
System Affiliated	1,184	46.5%
Not-For-Profit	1,620	63.6%

TABLE 3 | Relative risk and average standard deviation of hospital total and domain scores.

	Standard deviation	Coefficient of variation
Overall score	10.74	
Patient experience	8.56	0.247
Clinical processes of care	12.19	0.23
Outcomes	16.11	0.422
Efficiency	22.12*	1.19*

Relative risk ratio of receiving a positive adjustment given a positive adjustment in the prior year

2013-2014	3.159	
2014-2015	1.499	
2015–2016	1.012	
2010 2010	11012	

*Excludes facilities where no efficiency score is calculated by CMS in both 2015 and 2016.

adjustment in a time series analysis (a dynamic panel model with maximum likelihood estimation) where time-invariant hospital characteristics are fixed (Equation 1). The standardized adjustment for a given period t and facility i serves as the dependent variable. The standardized score from the hospital's prior period (t-1) and a vector of time-invariant, hospital-specific characteristics serve as the independent variables. Standard errors were clustered at the facility level to adjust for withinfacility correlations after Durbin–Watson tests indicated some small autocorrelations (38). The fixed effect and between group analysis of persistence is presented in **Table 4**. The analysis was also repeated with the unique provider identification serving as the fixed effect and found no differences in the estimates or standard errors.

RESULTS

The VBP adjustments are, by design, closely centered on zero with an average of 51.3% of facilities receiving a positive adjustment between 2013 and 2016. Over the 4 years of the study, facilities have experienced substantial variation in their total VBP score. The average facility has a standard deviation of 10.74 and an associated standardized standard deviation of 0.2438. Although each domain has variation that is not inconsequential, the deviations in total score appear to be driven by volatility in the efficiency and outcomes domains, which have standard deviations of 22.12 and 16.11, respectively.

Relative risk calculations also indicate substantial variation in VBP scores and the associated payment adjustments. If a facility received a positive adjustment in 2013, they were 3.159 times more likely to receive a positive adjustment in 2014. That positive association greatly attenuated over the subsequent years. Between 2014 and 2015, the same calculation yielded a relative risk of 1.499. By 2015–2016, a relative risk of 1.0118 indicates that facilities were almost as likely to receive an IPPS penalty despite receiving a positive adjustment in the prior year.

The persistence measure associated with VBP adjustments reinforces the volatility metrics. In the fixed-effects model where hospital characteristics and autocorrelation are controlled for, a β_1 of 1 would indicate that the facility received the same standardized adjustment in the current year that they received in the prior year. In short, persistence would be high since hospitals would receive the same standardized VBP adjustment from one period to the next. The prior year adjustment is a significant predictor of current adjustments (P < 0.0001), and our model estimated a β_1 parameter of 0.135. On average, 13.5% of a hospital's prior VBP financial penalty or reward carries to the next period.

When examined on a between-group basis, all of the timeinvariant characteristics are significant predictors of the VBP adjustment persistence. Facilities that are affiliated with a system, designated as urban, and are teaching institutions have, on average, maintain slightly less of their VBP adjustments than peers. Not-for-profit firms maintain slightly more of their VBP adjustment. While all characteristics are significant at the <0.01 level, the adjustments are not operationally significant. The largest between-group difference is among urban and non-urban facilities where the parameter estimate is -0.0646. To put this in context, a -0.0646 parameter estimate indicates that urban facilities are able to maintain one-tenth of one percentage point ($-0.0646 \times$ potential adjustment of 0.0175 in 2016 = 0.0011) more of their VBP adjustment relative to non-urban facilities.

DISCUSSION

Hospitals participating in the VBP program have experienced significant volatility in their total VBP score and a lack of persistence in the associated IPPS adjustments. Hospitals that receive a positive adjustment in 1 year are now almost as likely to receive a penalty in the next. The lack of consistency from one period to another makes both financial planning and process management more challenging.

As discussed in earlier works (14, 39), because the VBP adjustment is designed to be revenue neutral with adjustments centered on zero, it makes it more difficult for hospitals to differentiate themselves from others participating in the system. To maximize their IPPS payment, facilities must achieve significantly better outcomes, patient satisfaction, and adherence to clinical processes at a lower cost per beneficiary. While above-average achievement in multiple domains is possible, regression to the mean and/or above average performance in one domain offset by below-average performance in another results in relatively tight clustering around zero (32) with over 74% of facilities receiving a bonus or penalty of <0.05%.

The costs of compliance and metric improvement are also important to note. CMS expanded the VBP program to include

	Within group estimates w/fixed effects				Between group estimates w/fixed effects			
	Parameter estimate	Standard error	T-value	P-value	Parameter estimate	Standard error	T-value	P-value
Intercept	0.02558	0.000063	405.4	<0.0001	0.076282	0.00541	14.11	< 0.0001
Prior year score	0.13527	0.015989	8.46	< 0.0001	0.890304	0.0112	79.82	< 0.0001
System affiliation					-0.01298	0.00456	-2.85	0.0045
Not-for-profit					0.016326	0.00455	3.59	0.0003
Teaching					-0.02617	0.00512	-5.11	< 0.0001
Urban					-0.06468	0.00527	-12.26	< 0.0001
		R-squared		0.6256		R-Squared		0.7338

23 separate metrics and added a new safety domain (weighted at 20% of overall score) in 2017. As metrics and domains are added, there are at least two direct impacts on hospitals. First, the relative weight of any given metric and the impact it can have on the overall IPPS adjustment diminish. The financial weight and resulting adjustments are spread over more domains and metrics. Second, as items are added to the evaluation protocol, hospitals must implement methods of tracking and improving those metrics². Given the volatility of the scores and adjustment, the investment to report and improve may not generate a return or result in improved quality.

It is not clear that each domain and metric reinforce each other. For example, to score well on the MSPB metric, a facility would be interested in cost control and utilization management tools. As suggested by Das et al. (34), those cost control or utilization management tools may make clinical staff less available for patient interaction and drive down satisfaction scores. It is also conceivable that cost considerations could influence other domains.

From a community benefit perspective, the "two-canoe" problem of population health initiatives becomes more pronounced under the hospital VBP methodology. Providers have one foot in a canoe that is operating in the traditional volume-based system that incentivizes providing more frequent and more expensive care while the other foot is attempting to occupy a canoe operating in a value-based environment where there are efforts to constrain costs and reduce care that has little to no marginal benefit (40). As long as payment systems deploy diverging incentives with low persistence and high volatility, then health systems and providers will have a difficult time investing in community benefit and population health management. The findings this study coupled to the lack of a significant relationship between improvements and VBP adjustments (33) seem to support the diverging incentives put forth by others.

There is also a "wrong pocket problem" with a mismatch between investors and those who accrue the benefits of improved health. Providers and facilities may make significant investments of time and money to improve the health and well-being of the communities they serve and those benefits do not necessarily accrue to the investing providers. Efforts may be effective and even result in fewer patient visits or reduced facility occupancy, which has a negative impact on the bottom line. Not only is the healthcare provider incurring community benefit expenses, but they are also negatively impacted by a reduction of volume and frequency. It is also possible that the benefits of population health initiatives accrue to competing or nearby providers that did not make the investment.

In cases of a shared-savings program, the reduction in volume may be offset by payouts from the program. The programs themselves transfer significant health status (probability of falling ill and needing care) and medical care (cost of providing care) risk without an associated risk premium. Of the 32 pioneer ACOs that pursued shared savings program with CMS, only 8 remain with only 6 receiving a positive payout at an average rate of 1.37% of benchmark expenditures (41). There appears to be a mismatch between the upside of these programs and the risk being borne.

CONCLUSION

Although there was great interest in the initial years of the VBP program, each year there exists little financial reward for provider organizations (60% hospitals won or lost <0.5%) (42), and what little opportunity that exists comes at significant cost. Even for providers who earn them, VBP payments are not consistent, leaving organizations unable to plan on receiving them over time, thereby hampering strategic planning and future investment decisions. Moving forward, additional research on the relationships between hospital characteristics and quality metrics should be investigated. Specific and additional attention should be paid to the impact of cost control metrics (MSPB) and patient satisfaction, adherence to clinical guidelines, and outcomes. As the program continues to mature and administrations reevaluate current healthcare legislation, thought should also be given to: (1) increasing the financial incentive to influence behavior, (2) moving to a forced distribution of the VBP adjustment such that more facility revenue is at risk for poor performance, and/or (3) narrowing the number of metrics included in the program to focus facility efforts. An alternative method of improving safety and quality

²It is important to note that not only have some metrics within domains changed but the weighting of each domain has continued to evolve. In 2020, the impact of each of the four domains on the hospital VBP adjustment is equally weighted.

may include a more targeted approach that sets facility-specific performance targets (43).

Payment adjustments continue to be tightly distributed around zero with the majority of hospitals receiving an adjustment of $<\frac{1}{2}$ of percentage. What this means is that facilities may make investments in population health or valuebased care but not realize any downstream payments from CMS. The resulting volatility of cash flows discourages investments to improve population, community health, and value metrics.

REFERENCES

- CMS, c. f. M. M. S. National Health Expenditure Data. (2020). Available online at: https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData (accessed June 2, 2020).
- IRS, IRS. 2009 Instructions for Schedule H (Form 990) (2009). Available online at: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-pdf/i990sh.pdf
- 3. IRS, IRS *Exempt Organizations Hospital Compliance Project Final Report.* Available online at: www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/frepthospproj.pdf
- Canada GO. What is the Population Health Approach. (2012)? Available online at: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/health-promotion/ population-health/population-health-approach.html (accessed March 3, 2019)
- Kindig D, Stoddart G. What is population health? Am J Public Health. (2003) 93:380–3. doi: 10.2105/ajph.93.3.380
- 6. McAlearney AS. Population Health Management: Strategies to Improve Outcomes. Chicago, IL: Health Administration Press (2003).
- WHO Commission on Social Determinants of Health, W. H. O. W. Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity Through Action on the Social Determinants of Health. Geneva: WHO (2008).
- CMS.gov. Better Care. Smarter Spending. Healthier People: Paying Providers for Value, Not Volume. (2015). Available online at: https://www.cms.gov/ Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Fact-sheets/2015-Fact-sheets-items/ 2015-01-26-3.html (accessed November 9 2016).
- Rajkumar R, Conway PH, Tavenner M. CMS—engaging multiple payers in payment reform. JAMA. (2014) 311:1967–8. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.3703
- 10. Kutscher B. Fewer Hospitals Have Positive Margins as They Face Financial Squeeze. Modern Healthcare (2014).
- Turner J, Broom K, Elliott M, Lee J-F. A decomposition of hospital profitability an application of DuPont analysis to the US market. *Health Serv Res Manag Epidemiol.* (2015) 2:1–10. doi: 10.1177/233392815590397
- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2015). Hospital Compare. Available online at: http://www.medicare.gov/hospitalcompare/search.html (Retrieved June 28, 2015)
- Werner RM, Dudley RA. Medicare's new hospital value-based purchasing program is likely to have only a small impact on hospital payments. *Health Aff.* (2012) 31:1932–40. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0990
- 14. Turner JS, Broom KD, Counte MA. Is there a relationship between value-based purchasing and hospital profitability? An exploratory study of Missouri hospitals. *Health Serv Res Manag Epidemiol.* (2015) 2:1–11. doi: 10.1177/233392815606096
- Lamont O. Cash flow and investment: evidence from internal capital markets. J Finance. (1997) 52:83–109. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-6261.1997.tb0 3809.x
- Minton BA, Schrand C. The impact of cash flow volatility on discretionary investment and the costs of debt and equity financing. *J Financ Econ.* (1999) 54:423–60. doi: 10.1016/S0304-405X(99)00042-2
- Anderson EG, Fine CH, Parker GG. Upstream volatility in the supply chain: the machine tool industry as a case study. *Prod Operat Manag.* (2000) 9:239– 61. doi: 10.1111/j.1937-5956.2000.tb00136.x
- Crum M, Poist R, Christopher M, Holweg M. "Supply Chain 2.0": managing supply chains in the era of turbulence. *Int J Phys Distrib Log Manag.* (2011) 41:63–82. doi: 10.1108/09600031111101439

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study may be made available upon request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

- Anthony JH, Ramesh K. Association between accounting performance measures and stock prices: a test of the life cycle hypothesis. *J Account Econ.* (1992) 15:203–27. doi: 10.1016/0165-4101(92)90018-W
- Kormendi R, Lipe R. Earnings innovations, earnings persistence, and stock returns. J Business. (1987) 60:323–45. doi: 10.1086/296400
- Richardson SA, Sloan RG, Soliman MT, Tuna I. Accrual reliability, earnings persistence and stock prices. J Account Econom. (2005) 39:437–85. doi: 10.1016/j.jacceco.2005.04.005
- Francis J, LaFond R, Olsson PM, Schipper K. Costs of equity and earnings attributes. Account Rev. (2004) 79:967–1010. doi: 10.2308/accr.2004.79.4.967
- Sloan RG. Do stock prices fully reflect information in accruals and cash flows about future earnings? Account Rev. (1996) 71:289–315.
- Eijkenaar F, Emmert M, Scheppach M, Schoffski O. Effects of pay for performance in health care: a systematic review of systematic reviews. *Health Policy*. (2013) 110:115–30. doi: 10.1016/j.healthpol.2013. 01.008
- Jha AK, Joynt KE, Orav EJ, Epstein AM. The long-term effect of premier pay for performance on patient outcomes. N Engl J Med. (2012) 366:1606–15. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1112351
- Lindenauer PK, Remus D, Roman S, Rothberg MB, Benjamin EM, Ma A, et al. Public reporting and pay for performance in hospital quality improvement. N Engl J Med. (2007) 356:486–96. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa0 64964
- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. National Impact Assessment of Medicare Quality Measures. (2012). Baltimore, MD: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.
- Briesacher BA, Field TS, Baril J, Gurwitz JH. Pay-for-performance in nursing homes. *Health Care Financ Rev.* (2009) 30:1–13.
- Armour BS, Pitts MM. Physician financial incentives in managed care. Dis Manag Health Outcomes. (2003) 11:139–47. doi: 10.2165/00115677-200311030-00001
- Van Herck P, De Smedt D, Annemans L, Remmen R, Rosenthal MB, Sermeus W. Systematic review: effects, design choices, and context of pay-for-performance in health care. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2010) 10:247. doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-10-247
- Kahn CN, Ault T, Potetz L, Walke T, Chambers JH, Burch S. Assessing Medicare's hospital pay-for-performance programs and whether they are achieving their goals. *Health Aff.* (2015) 34:1281–8. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0158
- 32. US Government Accountability Office. Hospital Value-Based Purchasing: Initial Results Show Modest Effects on Medicare Payments and No Apparent Change in Quality-of-Care Trends (Vol. GAO-16-9). Washington, DC: USGAO (2015).
- 33. Ryan AM, Krinsky S, Maurer KA, Dimick JB. Changes in Hospital Quality Associated with Hospital Value-Based Purchasing. *N Engl J Med.* (2017) 376:2358–66. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa16 13412
- 34. Das A, Norton EC, Miller DC, Ryan AM, Birkmeyer JD, Chen LM. Adding a spending metric to medicare's value-based purchasing program rewarded low-quality hospitals. *Health Affairs.* (2016) 35:898–906. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1190
- 35. Rangnekar A, Johnson T, Garman A, O'Neil P. The relationship between hospital value-based purchasing program scores and

hospital bond ratings. J Healthcare Manag. (2015) 60:220-31. doi: 10.1097/00115514-201505000-00011

- Spaulding A, Edwardson N, Zhao M. Hospital value-based purchasing performance: do organizational and market characteristics matter? J Healthcare Manag. (2018) 63:31–48. doi: 10.1097/JHM-D-16-00015
- Spaulding A, Hamadi H, Martinez L, Martin TJ, Purnell JM, Zhao M. Hospital value-based purchasing and trauma-certified hospital performance. *J Healthcare Quality*. (2019) 41:39–48. doi: 10.1097/JHQ.000000000000147
- Maas CJM, Hox JJ. Robustness issues in multilevel regression analysis. Stat Neerl. (2004) 58:127–37. doi: 10.1046/j.0039-0402.2003.00252.x
- Miller HD. Making value-based payment work for academic health centers. Acad Med. (2015) 90:1294–7. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0000000000 00864
- Wasfy JH, Ferris TG. The business case for population health management. Prim Care. (2019) 46:623–9. doi: 10.1016/j.pop.2019.07.003
- CMS, c. f. M. M. S. (2020). Advance PAyment ACO Model. Available online at: https://innovation.cms.gov/initiatives/Advance-Payment-ACO-Model/ (accessed May 20, 2020).

- Morse S. CMS Will Pay \$1.9 Billion to Hospitals in Value-Based Payments for Inpatient Care. (2020). Retrieved from: https://www.healthcarefinancenews. com/news/cms-will-pay-19-billion-hospitals-value-based-paymentsinpatient-care
- Unruh L, Hofler R. Predictors of gaps in patient safety and quality in U.S. hospitals. *Health Serv Res.* (2016) 51:2258–81. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12468

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Turner, Broom, Johnston, Howard, Freeman and Englund. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Community Benefit: Policies, Practices, and Opportunities at the Half-Century Mark

Kevin Barnett*

Center to Advance Community Health and Equity, Public Health Institute, Oakland, CA, United States

In the 50 years since the expansion of the legal definition of charity for tax-exempt hospitals, there have been periodic regulatory actions at the municipal, state, and federal level to quantify charitable contributions and justify the deferral of tax revenues. The movement toward risk-based reimbursement in the last decade creates an incentive for a shift in hospital leadership understanding and approach to community benefit programs and services. The historical interpretation of community benefit as an issue of compliance with legal obligations is being questioned by forward-thinking hospital leaders, in recognition that more strategic resource allocation offers the potential to reduce financial risk associated with preventable emergency department and inpatient utilization. Recent actions in the policy arena to strengthen community benefit practices, as well as policies in related areas such as homelessness and behavioral health, challenge hospitals to strengthen their focus on prevention. At the same time, increased availability of data on health care costs, mapping of health care utilization patterns, and parallel overlays of hospital location, jurisdictional boundaries, and the social determinants of health offer significant potential for informed public dialogue at the regional level that builds an ethic of shared ownership for health across sectors. Local public health agencies can play an important role by establishing baselines, goals, and objectives in communities where health inequities are concentrated within county and municipal jurisdictional boundaries to align and focus the assets of health, community development, and business sector stakeholders.

Keywords: community benefit, state and national policy, municipal property tax, social determinants of health, risk-based reimbursement

INTRODUCTION

The legal definition of charity for tax-exempt hospitals was expanded to the community benefit standard in 1969 with the issuance of IRS Revenue Ruling 69-545. The definition of charity moved beyond the "relief of poverty" interpretation to qualify hospitals that were "promoting the health of a class of persons that is broad enough to benefit the community"¹. Impetus was provided in part by the prior passage of Medicare and Medicaid legislation, and an assumption that reduced demand for charity care would be insufficient to justify hospital tax-exemption.

The expanded standard has contributed to the development of a wide array of programs, services, and activities supported by hospitals across the country. Hospital engagement in these practices has become increasingly relevant in the context of the gradual and uneven, but inevitable movement toward risk-based reimbursement.

¹Rev. Rul. 69-545, 1969-2 C.B. 117, paragraph 13.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tony Sinay, California State University, Long Beach, United States

Reviewed by:

Christopher Mierow Maylahn, New York State Department of Health, United States Michael Rozier, Saint Louis University, United States Eileen Lucille Barsi, Consultant, California, United States

*Correspondence:

Kevin Barnett kevinpb@pacbell.net

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Education and Promotion, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 01 April 2020 **Accepted:** 02 June 2020 **Published:** 27 July 2020

Citation:

Barnett K (2020) Community Benefit: Policies, Practices, and Opportunities at the Half-Century Mark. Front. Public Health 8:289. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00289

82

As providers and payers assume increasing financial risk for keeping people healthy and out of inpatient settings, they are coming to terms with the practical realities that there are factors that have a significant impact upon health and wellbeing at the individual, family, and community level. Awareness of the social determinants of health (SDoH) as an area of focus for community benefit expenditures is increasing, and while addressing these factors is outside of what is historically considered the responsibility of health care providers, the assumption of financial risk for their downstream impacts is bringing them into focus.

A BRIEF HISTORY OF POLICIES

Throughout the five-decade history of community benefit, the primary focus in the policy arena has been on the volume of hospital expenditures, and there has been ongoing debate about how much is enough and what kinds of expenditures are most appropriate.

Early challenges to the community benefit practices of taxexempt hospitals came with class actions by municipalities in the northeastern U.S. in the late 70s and early 80s. Key drivers were increased pressure associated with the loss of tax revenue with outmigration of more affluent populations to the suburbs, and decreasing social safety net funding from federal and state governments. As urban tax-exempt hospitals served growing populations outside the geographic parameters of the municipality, city leaders began to question the deferral of their property taxes.

By the mid-1980s, states began to explore options for the development of community benefit statutes. There are a total of seven states which have established minimum financial thresholds for community benefit expenditures, the most recent addition of which is Oregon with HB 3076 (2019), and including Utah (1990), Texas (1993), Pennsylvania (1997), Illinois (2011), Nevada (2013), and Virginia (2013). While minimum thresholds ensure that hospitals meet a level of reported expenditures, they serve in practical terms as a "ceiling" rather than a "floor" for expenditures and may be a disincentive to focus on the content, geographic focus, quality and impacts of charitable services and activities. If that level is easily reached through documentation of spending on medical care for uninsured and underinsured populations, there may be less motivation to deploy resources for more proactive investments in prevention. That observation is supported by the research finding by Singh et al. (1) that minimum thresholds may result in an increased spending on direct patient care and lower levels of spending on community health improvement services. The same study also indicated that more comprehensive regulations (i.e., reporting requirements and at least one additional regulation) yielded higher overall spending.

Other states (e.g., NY in 1990, CA in 1994, NH in 2000) established what are referred to as "reporting laws," which focus primarily on establishing a process for periodic assessment of community health needs, identification of priority content areas

of focus, annual reporting on programs, services and activities, and establishment and description of institutional policies for financial assistance.

Community benefit standards received a major push at the federal policy level with the addition of the 501r elements of the Affordable Care Act, requiring community health needs assessments (CHNAs) and the development of formal implementation strategies, and revisions to the 990 Schedule H. The Schedule H revisions were driven by pressure from the Senate Finance Committee under the leadership of Charles Grassley, and reinforced by events in the field, not least of which were reports (2) of aggressive collection policies by Yale New Haven Hospital against patients who were subsequently judged to qualify for charitable support.

The revised Schedule H (form 990) includes a wide range of instructions² and guidelines for CHNAs and Implementation Strategies, but the language in many cases is vague. For example, while hospitals are required to describe in their CHNA report "the evaluation of the impact of any actions that were taken," (Part V, line 3i of Instructions), no further guidance is provided.

In another example, Section 501(r)(3) calls for hospitals to define their community of focus, taking into account "the geographic area served by the hospital," "target populations served," and "principal functions," but cautions that "a hospital facility may not define its community in a way that excludes medically underserved, low-income, or minority populations who live in the geographic areas from which it draws its patients (unless such populations are not part of the hospital facility's target population or affected by its principal functions). "In a 2014, study conducted for the CDC (3) that reviewed CHNAs and Implementation Strategies in 15 regions, two health systems excluded proximal low income census tracts from their defined community benefit service area. In response to an inquiry as part of the study, they reported that their geographic parameters focused on their primary service area and they didn't judge the excluded census tracts as geographic areas from which they drew their patients.

HB 3076³ in Oregon represents a new level of oversight, one that offers both challenges and opportunities. It was passed in 2019 and will establish thresholds for individual or groups of hospitals and clinics within organizations to be reviewed and updated every 2 years. Criteria will include consideration of prior annual expenditures, community needs identified, workforce needs, financial status, demographics, spending on social determinants of health, taxes paid, public input, and reporting expectations for health professions education and research. This approach reflects an effort to accommodate the diversity in both hospital organizations and the communities they serve.

The language in HB 3076 gives attention to the SDoH as a priority, and explicitly includes "community building activities affecting health in the community" as a quantifiable community benefit [section 10 (2)(f)]. This is a subtle, but important move beyond the IRS 990 Schedule H requirements, which list

²https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-pdf/i990sh.pdf

³https://legiscan.com/OR/text/HB3076/2019

community building categories in Part II of the reporting form as contributions not to be included in quantifiable totals. Hospitals are informed that "Some community building activities may also meet the definition of community benefit" and are instructed to document in Section VI "how the organization's community building activities, as reported in Part II, promote the health of the community or communities the organization serves." Hospitals seeking to report community building activities as community benefits must then reclassify activities as community health improvement services. These instructions send a message that subcategories within community building are unlikely to be viewed by the IRS as legitimate, and hospitals must reclassify them as community health improvement services, even if the subcategories do not provide more appropriate options.

Legislative actions in areas outside of community benefit can play an important role in accelerating hospital collaboration with competitors to address the SDoH. In California, passage of Senate Bill 1152⁴ in July 2019 requires hospitals to establish a discharge planning policy and detailed written plan coordinating services, education and counseling and securing shelter for any patient for whom the absence of such services may result in negative health consequences. In a state with 26% of the homeless people in the U.S. (4), this new requirement has elevated the SDoH as an issue of immediate priority for both health care providers and payers there. A growing number of hospital collaboratives that have been formed there to co-invest in recuperative care centers, with active engagement and analysis of current social and related support service networks to better align and expand capacity.

Just as selected states have established minimum spending targets for primary care, some have suggested a need for similar thresholds for community health spending. Bakken and Kindig (5) offer projections to show that community health spending would increase three-fold if hospitals were required to spend 10% of community benefit dollars on community health improvement. Such an approach may address the concerns of some (6) that hospitals' interpretation of needs in CHNAs has the potential to medicalize poverty. A review of CHNAs will certainly include examples where stakeholders identify one or more SDoH as significant community needs, but a hospital may not select them as priorities based upon criteria that indicate a lack of expertise and experience within the hospital. That dynamic is shifting gradually as hospitals assume increasing financial risk for the downstream impacts of a lack of investment in the SDoH.

REVIEW OF PRACTICES

Hospital community benefit practices have undergone gradual change over the five decades of reporting, with examples of movement toward more evidence-informed interventions, increasing engagement of diverse community stakeholders to leverage internal resources, and the establishment of oversight structures. Most community benefit spending, however, involves a process of documenting the cost of providing services provided to uninsured, underinsured, and Medicaid patients, much of which involves high cost clinical services for preventable conditions.

In the 14 states that have not implemented Medicaid expansion, community benefit expenditures tend to be concentrated in the financial assistance reporting category. Predictably, for states that have implemented the Medicaid expansion, most of these expenditures shifted to Medicaid shortfalls. Among larger academic medical centers, net institutional costs associated with graduate medical education and research may represent the majority of community benefit expenditures⁵. Given the predominance of fee-for-service financing to date, there has been limited motivation for hospitals to move beyond a reactive approach to community benefit budgeting. One national study documented that only 5% of community benefit spending focuses outside of clinical settings, and only a small portion of that focuses on the SDoH (7).

The primary focus of research in the community benefit arena is on expenditures. For example, Singh et al. (8) found that overall spending is higher in counties with greater need, but there is not a corresponding increase in community health improvement services. This finding may reflect the practical reality that hospitals serving populations with greater needs (e.g., higher prevalence and acuity of chronic disease, behavioral health challenges), have lower margins due to higher percentages of Medicaid, and less discretionary dollars to spend on community health improvement services. Other hospitals have larger margins in part because their locations make them less likely to have low income people in their emergency departments. Without clear guidance and public expectations, hospitals located in more affluent communities are less likely to invest in prevention in communities not in their primary service area.

While there is limited evidence of a historical commitment by hospitals to address the SDoH (9), a recent study (10) documented 78 programs involving 57 health systems (representing 917 hospitals) with \$2.5 billion in health system funds allocated, including \$1.6B in housing interventions. There is growing evidence that federal agencies are interested in encouraging these kinds of resource allocations, reflected most recently in the public statements of Alex Azar, HHS Secretary (11).

Investment in research on health outcomes associated with community benefit expenditures has been constrained by a regulatory focus on the volume of expenditures. The institutional focus on compliance with documenting expenditures related to deferred tax revenue creates a disincentive for investment of hospital resources to evaluate impacts, to align assets across competitive and sectoral lines to scale efforts, and

⁴https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id= 201720180SB1152

⁵For example, in 2017, The Johns Hopkins Hospital reported a total of \$267M of community benefit expenditures, \$187M of which was for health professions education (HPE) shortfalls; the University of Chicago Hospital reported a total of \$194M, of which \$70M was for HPE and \$48M for research; Georgetown University Medical Center reported \$63.7M, of which \$49M was for HPE, Emory University Hospital reported \$567M, \$264 of which was for HPE and \$118.7M in research, and University of Maryland Medical Center reported \$192M, of which \$166.7 was for HPE – Data source: Community Benefit Insight (http://www.communitybenefitinsight.org/)

to geographically focus assets where health inequities are concentrated.

There are, however, increasing opportunities to document reduced costs associated with preventable utilization in emergency department and inpatient settings. A 2013–2014 retrospective cohort study of community benefit spending showed that hospitals with the largest percentage of spending in community social needs had substantially lower readmission rates (12). A recent review of studies of expenditures on SDoH found 12 of 39 studies focused on housing, and 10 of those 12 documented improvements to health outcomes and/or reduced costs (13). Expansion of risk-based reimbursement, growing knowledge of the impact of the SDoH, increased transparency in health care costs, and attention to geographic patterns in service utilization are all key levers with the potential to change these historical patterns.

LOOKING AHEAD: THE NEXT HALF CENTURY

Public scrutiny into the charitable practices of non-profit hospitals is on the rise again, with cities in states such as New Jersey (14) and Pennsylvania (15) threatening to end tax deferments. One factor is evidence of high profitability among selected hospitals. A recent commentary (16) indicated that seven of the 10 most profitable hospitals in the U.S. are nonprofits and since the passage of the ACA, revenue in more profitable hospitals has increased 15% while their charity care numbers dropped 35%. Though overall profitability among nonprofit hospitals is low, reports of these outliers contribute to a negative public perception. Recent studies also suggest that hospitals in Medicaid expansion states provided less total charity care (i.e., financial assistance and Medicaid shortfalls) relative to net operating revenue (17), and that differences in nonoperating income do not influence total spending on community benefit (18).

Growth in risk-based reimbursement presents significant challenges to providers to integrate clinical care management strategies with social services *and* community level interventions that address the SDoH. Challenges documented in a recent study of Accountable Care Organizations (19) include; (a) short funding cycles and different time horizons for return on investment, (b) limited knowledge of social service organizational capacity, (c) inadequate data on patient social needs, and (d) undeveloped local/regional partnerships. Recommended actions include policies to provide sustained funding to support deeper working relationships and data standardization. Even if strong partnerships and data systems are

REFERENCES

 Singh SR, Young GJ, Loomer L, Madison K. State-level community benefit regulation and nonprofit hospitals' provision of community benefits. *J Health Polit Policy Law.* (2018) 43:229–69. doi: 10.1215/03616878-43 03516 established, there is emerging evidence of diminishing returns from interventions that only address clinical and social service needs at the level of the individual patient (20).

Increased transparency (e.g., cost of services, use of GIS technology, data sharing across sectors), increasing timely access to quality primary care, and recognition of the importance of addressing the SDoH in a risk-based financing environment offer considerable potential to strengthen community benefit practices. Key actions moving forward include:

- Establish uniform criteria that clarify which services/activities qualify as community benefits, including a requirement for a primary focus in sub-geographic areas where health inequities are concentrated.
- Provide funding and related incentives for alignment of services/activities and ongoing monitoring and evaluation at the regional level across organizations and sectors.
- Give attention to comparative analysis of community benefit expenditures at the regional level related to facility proximity to low income communities, jurisdictional boundaries, and hospital payer mix.

There is growing evidence that non-profit hospitals are gaining knowledge and awareness of the important potential role they can play as partners, not just in providing high quality acute care, but in improving health and well-being in local communities. While public policy also has a role to play, much can be accomplished through strategic use of information technology and generative dialogue among community and institutional leaders in multiple sectors in communities across the nation. With the appropriate funding and collaboration with public and private sector partners, local public health agencies are well-positioned to support planning, design, and monitoring of more strategically aligned and focused resource allocations by hospitals and community partners. As the field of community benefit enters its second half century, hospitals leaders will be increasingly challenged to work across sectors and to share ownership for reducing costs and improving health in our communities.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KB conceived this article, wrote, and revised it.

- Lagnando L. Call it Yale v. Yale. Wall Street J. (2003). Available online at: https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB106876490084695900 (accessed June 27, 2020).
- 3. Barnett K. Supporting Alignment and Accountability in Community Health Improvement: The Development and Piloting of a Regional Data-Sharing System. Public Health Institute, contract with the National Network of Public

Health Institutes and a cooperative agreement with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2004).

- National Alliance to End Homelessness. State of Homelessness. 2020 ed. (2020). Available online at: https://endhomelessness.org/homelessness-in-merica/ homelessnessstatistics/state-of-homelessness-2020/ (accessed June 27, 2020).
- Bakken E, Kindig D. Could hospital community benefit enhance community health improvement? *Wisc Med J.* (2014) 113:9–10. Available online at: https://wmjonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/113/1/9.pdf (accessed June 27, 2020).
- Caffrey A, Pointer C, Steward D, Vohra S. The role of community health needs assessments in medicalizing poverty. J Law Med Ethics. (2018) 46:615– 21. doi: 10.1177/1073110518804212
- Leider JP, Young, GH, Alexander J, Lee SY, Raaver E. Provision of community benefits by tax-exempt U.S. Hospitals. *NEJM*. (2013) 368:1519– 27. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1210239
- Singh SR, Young GJ, Daniel Lee SY, Song PH, Alexander JA. Analysis of hospital community benefit expenditures' alignment with community health needs: evidence from a national investigation of tax-exempt hospitals. *Am J Public Health*. (2015) 105:914–21. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302436
- Leider JP, Tung, GJ, Lindrooth RC, Johnson EK, Hardy R, Castrucci BC. Establishing a baseline: community benefit spending by not-for-profit hospitals prior to implementation of the Affordable Care Act. J Pub Health Manag Pract. (2017) 23:e1–9. doi: 10.1097/PHH.000000000000493
- Horwitz, Li, Chang, C, Arcilla, HN, Knickman, JR. Quantifying health systems' investment in Social Determinants of Health, By Sector, 2017-19. *Health Affairs*. (2020) 39:192–8. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2019.01246
- Azar AMII. The Root of the Problem: America's Social Determinants of Health. Washington, DC: Department of Health and Human Services (2018). Available online at: https://www.hs.gov/about/leadership/secretary/speeches/ 2018-speeches/the-root-of-the-problem-americas-social-determinants-ofhealth.html (accessed March 25, 2020).
- Chaiyachati KH, Qi M, Werner RM. Nonprofit hospital community benefit spending and readmission rates. *Popul Health Manag.* (2020) 23:85– 91. doi: 10.1089/pop.2019.0003

- Taylor LA, Tan AX, Coyle CE, Ndumele C, Rogan E, Canavan M, et al. Leveraging the social determinants of health: what works? *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0160217. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0160217
- 14. Jackson V. Issue of Nonprofit Hospitals Payments to Municipalities Still Unsettled in State. The Press of Atlantic City (2019).
- Twedt S and Mamula KB. As Highmark and UPMC Break Last Ties, Will the Pennsylvania Attorney General Step In? Pittsburgh Post Gazette (2019, January 26).
- 16. Ofri D. Why are Nonprofit Hospitals So Highly Profitable? New York Times (2020, February 20).
- Bai G, Yehia F, Anderson GF. Charity care provision by U.S. Nonprofit Hospitals. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2020) 180:606– 7. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.7415
- Song PH, McCullough JS, Reiter KL. The role of non-operating income in community benefit provision by not-for-profit hospitals. *J Health Care Finance*. (2013) 39:59–70. Available online at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/23614268/ (accessed June 27, 2020).
- Murray, GF, Rodriguez HP, Lewis VA. Upstream with a small paddle: how acos are working against the current to meet patients' social needs. *Health Affairs*. (2020) 39:199–206. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2019.01266
- Finkelstein A, Zhou A, Taubman S, Doyle J. Healthcare hotspotting a randomized, controlled trial. New Engl J Med. (2020) 382:152– 62. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1906848

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Barnett. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

